



ADVANCES IN Mathematics

Advances in Mathematics 215 (2007) 292-378

www.elsevier.com/locate/aim

Sub-Riemannian calculus on hypersurfaces in Carnot groups

D. Danielli a,1, N. Garofalo a,*,2, D.M. Nhieu b

Department of Mathematics, Purdue University, West Lafayette, IN 47907, USA
 Department of Mathematics, Georgetown University, Washington, DC 20057-1233, USA

Received 24 August 2006; accepted 3 April 2007 Available online 21 April 2007

Communicated by Luis Caffarelli

Abstract

We develop a sub-Riemannian calculus for hypersurfaces in graded nilpotent Lie groups. We introduce an appropriate geometric framework, such as horizontal Levi-Civita connection, second fundamental form, and horizontal Laplace–Beltrami operator. We analyze the relevant minimal surfaces and prove some basic integration by parts formulas. Using the latter we establish general first and second variation formulas for the horizontal perimeter in the Heisenberg group. Such formulas play a fundamental role in the sub-Riemannian Bernstein problem.

© 2007 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

Keywords: Horizontal Levi-Civita connection; Horizontal second fundamental form; H-mean curvature; Intrinsic integration by parts; First and second variation of the horizontal perimeter

Contents

1.	Introduction	. 293
2.	Carnot groups	. 299
3.	Two basic models	. 303

^{*} Corresponding author.

E-mail addresses: danielli@math.purdue.edu (D. Danielli), garofalo@math.purdue.edu (N. Garofalo), nhieu@math.georgetown.edu (D.M. Nhieu).

¹ Supported in part by NSF grants DMS-0002801 and CAREER DMS-0239771.

² Supported in part by NSF Grant DMS-0300477.

4.	The subbundle of horizontal planes	. 306
5.	Horizontal Levi-Civita connection	. 310
6.	Horizontal Gauss map and tangent space to a hypersurface	. 315
7.	Horizontal connection on a hypersurface	. 317
8.	Perimeter measure and horizontal first fundamental form	. 319
9.	Horizontal second fundamental form and mean curvature	. 323
10.	Sub-Riemannian calculus on hypersurfaces	. 334
11.	Tangential horizontal Laplacian	. 340
12.	Flow by horizontal mean curvature	. 345
13.	Some geometric identities in the Heisenberg group	. 348
14.	First and second variation of the H -perimeter in the Heisenberg group	. 356
15.	The stability of <i>H</i> -minimal surfaces	. 367

1. Introduction

The purpose of the present paper is to develop a sub-Riemannian calculus on smooth hypersurfaces in a class of nilpotent Lie groups which possess a rich geometry. Such groups arise as tangent spaces of Gromov-Hausdorff limits of Riemannian manifolds [4,13,75], and since they can be traced back to the foundational paper of Carathéodory [11] on Carnot thermodynamics, they have been christened Carnot groups by Gromov, see [53,54]. Our main motivation is, in a broad sense, the applications of the relevant calculus to the study of the non-characteristic Bernstein problem. We believe that, in perspective, our results will also prove useful to the study of the regularity theory of hypersurfaces of constant mean curvature in such settings. Both these problems have recently received increasing attention from several groups of mathematicians and there exists nowadays a wide literature. The following is only a partial list of references [1–3,6, 14–16,26,28,43–45,48,49,56,74,84,85,90]. For an extensive bibliography we refer the reader to the recent monographs [10,27] (see also the forthcoming book [47]), and to the papers [26,28]. Carnot groups play a pervasive role in analysis, geometry, and in various branches of the applied sciences, ranging from problems in optimal control and robotics, crystallography, mathematical finance, and neurophysiology of the brain. This latter aspect, in particular, has been recently brought to light in some very interesting works of Petitot and Tondut [80-82], and of Citti and Sarti [18,19], see also [20,21]. These latter works have shown that there exists a close link between the way in which the brain chooses to complete the missing visual data in the first layer of the cerebral cortex, V_1 , and the minimal surfaces in a specific sub-Riemannian space, the socalled roto-translation group, arising in the mathematical modeling of the visual cortex V_1 , see also [57].

To describe the content of this paper we recall that during the past century the study of minimal surfaces has been one of the main driving forces in mathematics. Such development was prompted by the study of the problems of Plateau and Bernstein which has led, as a by-product, to the development of the Geometric Measure Theory, see [39,72,73]. Minimal surfaces also play a central role in the positive mass theorem from relativity due to Schoen and Yau [89], see also the lecture notes [88]. Given the substantial progress which has occurred during the past decade in the theory of subelliptic equations, and in those closely connected aspects of geometric measure theory in sub-Riemannian spaces, it seems natural at this point to direct the attention to the understanding of those tools which are necessary for the development of a rich theory of minimal surfaces. As we mentioned above, in this paper we solely discuss hypersurfaces. Minimal

manifolds of higher codimension are also of interest and we hope to investigate them in future studies.

In classical geometry a central notion is that of area of a (smooth) hypersurface. Such notion was extended by De Giorgi [29,30], with the introduction of his variational theory of perimeters which allowed to assign an "area" also to sets which are not a priori smooth. In a Carnot group G there exists a corresponding variational notion of perimeter adapted to the horizontal bundle HG (for a brief introduction to Carnot groups we refer the reader to Section 2). Given a distribution of smooth left-invariant vector fields $X = \{X_1, \ldots, X_m\}$ which is an orthonormal basis of the horizontal bundle (and therefore it is bracket-generating for TG), and an open set $\Omega \subset G$, we let

$$\mathcal{F}(\Omega) = \left\{ \zeta = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \zeta_i X_i \in C_0^1(\Omega, H\mathbf{G}) \, \middle| \, |\zeta|_{\infty} = \sup_{\Omega} |\zeta| \leqslant 1 \right\}.$$

For a function $u \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$, the *H*-variation of *u* with respect to Ω is defined by

$$\operatorname{Var}_{H}(u;\Omega) = \sup_{\zeta \in \mathcal{F}(\Omega)} \int_{G} u \sum_{i=1}^{m} X_{i} \zeta_{i} \, dg.$$

A function $u \in L^1(\Omega)$ is called of bounded H-variation in Ω if $\mathrm{Var}_H(u;\Omega) < \infty$. The space $BV_H(\Omega)$ of functions with bounded H-variation in Ω , endowed with the norm

$$||u||_{BV_H(\Omega)} = ||u||_{L^1(\Omega)} + \operatorname{Var}_H(u;\Omega),$$

is a Banach space. Similarly to the classical theory (for the latter, see for instance [52,97]), such space constitutes the appropriate replacement of the horizontal Sobolev $W_H^{1,1}(\Omega)$ space in the study of the relevant minimal surfaces, see [48]. Let now $E \subset G$ be a measurable set, $\Omega \subset G$ be an open set. The H-perimeter of E with respect to Ω is defined by the equation

$$P_H(E;\Omega) = \text{Var}_H(\chi_E;\Omega),$$
 (1.1)

where χ_E denotes the indicator function of E, see [9]. When E possesses sufficient regularity, e.g. when $S = \partial E$ is a hypersurface of class C^2 , then one finds that

$$P_H(E;\Omega) = \int_{\Omega \cap \partial F} d\sigma_H = \int_{\Omega \cap \partial F} \frac{|N^H|}{|N|} dH_{N-1}, \tag{1.2}$$

where we have denoted with N^H the projection of the (non-unit) Riemannian normal to ∂E onto the subbundle HG. It is interesting to note that, in this situation, a useful alternative understanding of the H-perimeter (1.1) can be obtained by blowing-up the (suitably normalized) standard surface measure associated with the Riemannian regularization of the sub-Riemannian metric, see Theorem 8.5 below.

A "minimal surface" in Ω was defined in [48] as the boundary of a set of least H-perimeter, among all those with the same boundaries outside Ω . The existence of such "surfaces" (a priori, these are just sets of locally finite H-perimeter), and a measure theoretic solution of the Plateau problem, were also established in [48] following the classical approach of De Giorgi [29–31].

The natural question arises of whether such measure theoretic minimal surfaces have, at least when they are sufficiently smooth, vanishing "mean curvature." This prompts to investigate an appropriate notion of mean curvature adapted to the horizontal bundle HG. For level sets such a notion was proposed by one of us back in 1997, see [46]. For the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}^1 , another notion of mean curvature was introduced by Pauls in [79], who studied the solvability of the Plateau problem by means of the Riemannian regularization of the sub-Riemannian metric. For a surface in a three-dimensional CR manifold, yet another notion of mean curvature has been recently proposed in [15]. For instance, if the ambient manifold is the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}^1 , then the mean curvature of a surface $S \subset \mathbb{H}^1$ is defined as the standard curvature of the curve of intersection of S with the horizontal plane passing through the base point. We note that, for surfaces in a Carnot group, this same notion of curvature was also already explicitly introduced in [24]. In this paper, given a C^2 hypersurface S in a Carnot group G, we introduce a second fundamental form on S adapted to the horizontal subbundle HG, and a geometric notion of mean curvature of S, and we show that the latter coincides with either one of those proposed in [15,46,79], see Propositions 9.9, 9.13 and 9.14.

In a Carnot group G, with grading of the Lie algebra $\mathfrak{g} = V_1 \oplus \cdots \oplus V_r$, we define a smooth left-invariant Riemannian metric $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$ by imposing that the vector fields $X_1, \ldots, X_m, \ldots, X_{r,m_r}$, defined in (2.15), be orthonormal, see Section 5. We can thus consider the Riemannian connection ∇ on G induced by $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$. We define the horizontal Levi-Civita connection ∇^H on G by projecting ∇ onto the horizontal bundle HG, see Section 5. We note explicitly that ∇^H is, in essence, Cartan's non-holonomic connection introduced in his address at the Bologna International Congress of Mathematicians in 1928, see [12].

In Section 6, given an oriented C^2 hypersurface $S \subset G$, with Riemannian normal N, we define the horizontal normal N^H to S as the projection of N onto the horizontal bundle, and the horizontal Gauss map as $\mathbf{v}^H = N^H/|N^H|$. Note that $|N^H| \neq 0$ at every point which does not belong to the characteristic set Σ_S of S. We recall that the latter is the collection of all points $g \in S$ at which $H_g G \subset T_g S$. An important notion is that of horizontal tangent bundle HTS to S, whose fiber $HT_g S$ at each point $g \in S \setminus \Sigma_S$ is defined as the collection of all horizontal vectors which are orthogonal to N^H . It can be easily recognized that $HT_g S = T_g S \cap H_g G$. To obtain a connection on HTS we then project the horizontal Levi-Civita connection ∇^H on the horizontal tangent bundle HTS. More explicitly, for every $X, Y \in C^1(S; HTS)$ we define

$$\nabla_X^{H,S} Y = \nabla_{\overline{Y}}^H \overline{Y} - \langle \nabla_{\overline{Y}}^H \overline{Y}, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle \mathbf{v}^H,$$

where \overline{X} , \overline{Y} are any two horizontal vector fields on G such that $\overline{X} = X$, $\overline{Y} = Y$ on S (note that the above definition does not depend on the choice of the extensions). Unlike its Riemannian counterpart, the connection $\nabla_X^{H,S}Y$ is not torsion free in general, and therefore it is not Levi-Civita in general. This is due to the fact that, given $X, Y \in C^1(S; HTS)$, the projection $[X, Y]^H$ of [X, Y] onto the horizontal bundle of HG does not in general belong to the horizontal tangent space to S, HTS. We note in passing that an interesting situation in which $\nabla_X^{H,S}Y$ is Levi-Civita is that when $G = \mathbb{H}^1$, the first Heisenberg group, or when $G = \mathfrak{E}$, the four-dimensional Engel group, see Section 3.

Inspired by the Riemannian situation we next project ∇^H along the horizontal Gauss map v^H . In this way we are able to introduce the following notion of horizontal second fundamental form on S

$$II^{H,S}(X,Y) = \langle \nabla_X^H Y, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle \mathbf{v}^H, \tag{1.3}$$

where $X, Y \in C^1(\mathcal{S}; HT\mathcal{S})$. Since $[X, Y]^H$ is not in general in $HT\mathcal{S}$, unlike its Riemannian predecessor (1.3) is not symmetric. One has in fact,

$$II^{H,\mathcal{S}}(X,Y) - II^{H,\mathcal{S}}(Y,X) = \langle [X,Y]^H, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle \mathbf{v}^H \neq 0.$$

At every point $g_0 \notin \Sigma_S$, we define the horizontal mean curvature \mathcal{H} (or H-mean curvature) of S as the negative of the trace of the (symmetrized) second fundamental form. If $\{e_1, \ldots, e_{m-1}\}$ is an orthonormal basis of HTS, we thus have

$$\mathcal{H} = -\sum_{i=1}^{m-1} \langle \nabla_{\boldsymbol{e}_i}^H \boldsymbol{e}_i, \boldsymbol{v}^H \rangle. \tag{1.4}$$

If instead $g_0 \in \Sigma_S$, then we define $\mathcal{H}(g_0)$ as the $\lim_{g \to g_0, g \notin \Sigma_S} \mathcal{H}(g)$, whenever such limit exists. A C^2 hypersurface $S \subset G$ is said to have constant mean-curvature $c \in \mathbb{R}$ if $\mathcal{H} \equiv c$ as a continuous function on S. We call S H-minimal if $\mathcal{H} \equiv 0$ on S.

Having introduced the notion of H-mean curvature, and H-minimal surface, following the steps of the classical developments on the Bernstein problem, it is natural to study questions of stability, regularity, etc. It is well known that in the classical setting when $S \subset \mathbb{R}^n$, with the standard surface measure $d\sigma$, an essential role in this program is played by the following integration by parts formula, see e.g. [52],

$$\int_{S} \nabla f \, d\sigma = (n-1) \int_{S} f \, H \, \mathbf{v} \, d\sigma, \tag{1.5}$$

where ∇ denotes the Levi-Civita connection on \mathcal{S} , $f \in C_0^2(\mathcal{S})$, and H is the mean curvature of \mathcal{S} . For instance, the fundamental a priori gradient estimates for minimal surfaces are derived from (1.5), see [5]. In Section 10 we establish an appropriate generalization of (1.5) to the case of a hypersurface in a Carnot group. The interesting feature of such intrinsic integration by parts formula is that the role of the surface measure is played by the H-perimeter. Furthermore, it links the horizontal connection $\nabla^{H,\mathcal{S}}$ on \mathcal{S} to the H-mean curvature of \mathcal{S} . The relevant results states that for every $f \in C_0^1(\mathcal{S} \setminus \Sigma_{\mathcal{S}})$,

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} \nabla^{H,\mathcal{S}} f \, d\sigma_H = \int_{\mathcal{S}} f \left\{ \mathcal{H} \mathbf{v}^H - \mathbf{c}^{H,\mathcal{S}} \right\} d\sigma_H, \tag{1.6}$$

where $c^{H,S}$ is a vector field on $S \setminus \Sigma_S$ with values in the horizontal tangent space HTS, see Theorem 10.1. This result plays a central role in the establishment of the fundamental first and second variation formulas for the H-perimeter in Sections 14 and 15. Although (1.6) formally resembles (1.5), and in fact it encompasses its Riemannian predecessor, the presence of the vector field $c^{H,S}$ represents a new aspect which reflects the lack of torsion freeness of the connection $\nabla^{H,S}$, see also Proposition 5.1 below. In the Abelian case when $G \cong \mathbb{R}^n$, then $c^{H,S} \equiv 0$ and we recover (1.5). Another interesting situation in which $c^{H,S} \equiv 0$ is when S is a vertical cylinder on the horizontal layer, i.e., when S is locally described by a defining function which depends only on the horizontal variables.

Using the connection $\nabla^{H,S}$ we define two differential operators on S, see Definition 11.1. The former, denoted by $\Delta_{H,S}$, is a sub-Riemannian version of the classical Laplace–Beltrami

operator on a manifold. The latter, indicated by $\hat{\Delta}_{H,S}$, contains an additional drift term, and is motivated by the intrinsic integration by parts formula (1.6). Its main raison d'être, in fact, is that a Stokes' type theorem holds for it, see Corollary 11.3. Formula (1.6) implies the following identity

$$\int\limits_{\mathcal{S}} \left\langle \nabla^{H,\mathcal{S}} u, \nabla^{H,\mathcal{S}} \zeta \right\rangle d\sigma_H = -\int\limits_{\mathcal{S}} u \hat{\Delta}_{H,\mathcal{S}} \zeta \, d\sigma_H$$

for every $u \in C^1(\mathcal{S})$, and every $\zeta \in C_0^2(\mathcal{S} \setminus \Sigma_{\mathcal{S}})$. Using this identity, we introduce a notion of sub-harmonicity on \mathcal{S} , see Definitions 11.13, 11.14. It is an interesting open question to study the properties of non-negative sub-harmonic functions on \mathcal{S} . For instance, when \mathcal{S} is H-minimal, do such functions satisfy some kind of sub-mean value formula?

In Theorem 12.1 we connect the operator $\Delta_{H,S}$ to the flow by horizontal mean curvature recently introduced by Bonk and Capogna [6]. We show that, similarly to its Riemannian counterpart, such flow satisfies the following interesting partial differential equation involving the horizontal tangential Laplacian Δ_{H,S^t} on the hypersurfaces $S^t = F(S,t)$, images of S through the flow $F(\cdot,t)$, see Theorem 12.1,

$$\left\langle \frac{\partial F}{\partial t}, N \right\rangle = \left\langle \Delta_{H, \mathcal{S}^t} F, N \right\rangle.$$

Sections 13–15 are entirely devoted to a geometric study of C^2 surfaces in the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}^1 . In this setting, given a C^2 surface S with horizontal Gauss map \mathbf{v}^H , one easily recognizes that HTS is spanned by the single vector field $(\mathbf{v}^H)^\perp$. The triple $\{(\mathbf{v}^H)^\perp, \mathbf{v}^H, T\}$ forms an orthonormal moving frame on S. In Section 13 we establish various geometric identities which connect horizontal covariant differentiation along such frame to geometric quantities such as the H-mean curvature and its derivatives.

In Section 14 we use such identities, in combination with some notable integration by parts formulas which follow from Theorem 10.1, see Lemma 14.8. This lemma plays a crucial role in establishing the first and second variation formulas for the H-perimeter measure which constitute the main results of the section, see Theorems 14.3 and 14.5. The former allows to give a positive answer to the question raised above: is a C^2 H-minimal surface a stationary point of the H-perimeter? In Theorem 14.3 we show that for $S \subset \mathbb{H}^1$, the first-variation of the H-perimeter for a deformation of S along a vector field $X \in C_0^2(S \setminus \Sigma_S, \mathbb{H}^1)$ is given by

$$V_I^H(S; \mathcal{X}) = \int_S \mathcal{H} \frac{\langle \mathcal{X}, \mathbf{v} \rangle}{\langle \mathbf{v}^H, \mathbf{v} \rangle} d\sigma_H, \tag{1.7}$$

where v = N/|N| represents the Riemannian Gauss map on S. In particular, S is stationary if and only if it is H-minimal (see also the less intrinsic first variation formula in Theorem 9.1 for deformations along the normal N and valid for hypersurfaces in an arbitrary Carnot group).

The central result of Section 14 is Theorem 14.5, which provides a second variation formula for the H-perimeter of S. The proof of such formula is considerably more complex than that of (1.7), and obtaining it has required a substantial effort. Despite such effort we notice, however, that Theorem 14.5 is in practice not as useful as one would hope since it contains several terms

whose geometric content is not transparent, and which are very difficult to handle. For the applications of the second variation formula to the fundamental question of stability it is crucial to be able to extract the geometry from Theorem 14.5. In order to do so one needs to eliminate in the integrals involved the various products of covariant derivatives of the projections of the testing vector field \mathcal{X} along the moving frame $\{(\mathbf{v}^H)^\perp, \mathbf{v}^H, T\}$. In this endeavor one has to choose with extreme care the terms to play one against the other, so to be able to exploit the delicate cancelations deriving from the various Lagrangian quantities involved. Section 15 is devoted to this goal. In Theorem 15.2 we have succeeded in deriving the following geometric second variation formula:

$$\mathcal{V}_{II}^{H}(\mathcal{S};\mathcal{X}) = \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left\{ \left| \nabla^{H,\mathcal{S}} F \right|^{2} + \left(2\mathcal{A} - \overline{\omega}^{2} \right) F^{2} \right\} d\sigma_{H}, \tag{1.8}$$

where $S \subset \mathbb{H}^1$ is an *H*-minimal surface, \mathcal{X} is as in (1.7), and we have set

$$F = \frac{\langle \mathcal{X}, \mathbf{v} \rangle}{\langle \mathbf{v}^H, \mathbf{v} \rangle}.$$

The reader should compare (1.8) with the second variation formula in [8, p. 153]. The coefficient $2\mathcal{A} - \overline{\omega}^2$ of F^2 in (1.8) is a geometric quantity which involves the projection of N along T, and its horizontal covariant derivative along the vector field $(\mathbf{v}^H)^\perp$. With (1.8) in hands, one can attack the fundamental question of the stability. A non-characteristic H-minimal surface S is called *stable* if $\mathcal{V}_{II}^H(S;\mathcal{X})\geqslant 0$ for any $\mathcal{X}\in C_0^2(S,\mathbb{H}^1)$. In view of (1.8) we see that a surface S is stable if and only if the following stability inequality holds on S

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(\overline{\omega}^2 - 2\mathcal{A} \right) F^2 d\sigma_H \leqslant \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left| \nabla^{H,\mathcal{S}} F \right|^2 d\sigma_H. \tag{1.9}$$

We emphasize that one can think of (1.9) as a Hardy type inequality on S. One should compare (1.9) with its Riemannian counterpart, see e.g. inequality (1.105) in [22] for normal deformations.

We emphasize that the study of the stability is an important new aspect in the sub-Riemannian Bernstein problem. To clarify this point we recall the well-known fact that in the classical Bernstein problem, stability does not apparently play any role. This is due to the fact that the area functional for a graph $x_{n+1} = u(x)$, $x \in \Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^n$,

$$A(u) = \int_{\Omega} \sqrt{1 + |\nabla u|^2} \, dx,$$

is convex. As a consequence, a critical point of A(u) is also a local minimizer, and therefore stable. By contrast, the sub-Riemannian area functional, the H-perimeter (1.1), is not convex, see [28], and the resulting Euler-Lagrange equation is not elliptic, but degenerate hyperbolic (-elliptic). Using the stability inequality (1.9), it has been recently shown in [26] that, contrarily to what was believed by several experts, the entire H-minimal graph x = yt in \mathbb{H}^1 , which has empty characteristic locus, is in fact unstable. This discovery has underscored the role of the stability in the sub-Riemannian Bernstein problem and opened the way to the solution of the latter. Subsequently, in fact, this result has been generalized in [28], where it has been proved the instability of every graph in \mathbb{H}^1 of the type x = yG(t), with $y \in \mathbb{R}$, $t \in I \subset \mathbb{R}$, with $G \in C^2(I)$,

and such that G'>0 on some subinterval $J\subset I$. On the other hand, it has also been shown in [28] that every entire H-minimal graph in \mathbb{H}^1 , with empty characteristic locus, and which is not itself a vertical plane $ax+by=\gamma$, after possibly a left-translation and a rotation about the t-axis, contains a graphical strip of the type x=yG(t), with G'>0 on some subinterval $J\subset\mathbb{R}$. Combining these two results, the authors have obtained a solution of the following sub-Riemannian Bernstein problem: The only stable H-minimal entire graphs in \mathbb{H}^1 , with empty characteristic locus, are the vertical planes. Some of the ideas in [26] have also been used in the recent paper [3] to prove a similar Bernstein type theorem for the entire intrinsic graphs introduced in [45].

In closing we mention some recent papers that are connected to the present one. In [56] Hladky and Pauls have introduced a notion of mean curvature and derived the relevant minimal surface equation, but not the first and second variation formulas, for hypersurfaces in a class of sub-Riemannian spaces which encompasses that of Carnot groups. Similarly to ours, their results hold for C^2 hypersurfaces and away from the characteristic set. Their interesting approach can be seen as a generalization of the Webster–Tanaka geometric framework for CR manifolds, and systematically exploits the Lagrangian framework of Bryant, Griffiths and Grossmann [8]. Although the second fundamental form proposed in [56] is different from the one introduced in this paper, we notice that for Carnot groups their notion of mean curvature coincides with (1.4). An approach similar to that in [56] has been independently taken in the interesting paper by Montefalcone [74], who has also obtained some general first and second variation formulas similar to ours. Simultaneously, in her PhD dissertation C. Selby [90] has obtained first and second variation formulas with a completely different approach. Her study is based on a deep analysis of the asymptotic behavior of the left-invariant Riemannian metric obtained by blowing-up the non-horizontal directions.

2. Carnot groups

In this section we collect some of the basic geometric facts about Carnot groups. We particularly emphasize those properties which are useful in this paper. For more extensive sources we refer the reader to [4,34-36,41,47,53,54,58,75,77,78,86,92,94,96]. A *sub-Riemannian space* is a triple (M, HM, d) constituted by a connected Riemannian manifold M, with Riemannian distance d_R , a subbundle of the tangent bundle $HM \subset TM$, and the Carnot–Carathéodory (CC) distance d generated by HM. Such distance is defined by minimizing only on those absolutely continuous paths γ whose tangent vector $\gamma'(t)$ belongs to $H_{\gamma(t)}M$, see [4,76]. Riemannian manifolds are a special example of sub-Riemannian spaces. They correspond to the case HM = TM. The tangent space of a sub-Riemannian space is itself a sub-Riemannian space (or a quotient of such spaces), but of a special type. It is a graded Lie group whose Lie algebra is nilpotent. These groups, which owe their name to the foundational paper of Carathéodory [11] on Carnot thermodynamics, occupy a central position in the study of hypoelliptic partial differential equations, harmonic analysis, sub-Riemannian geometry, CR geometric function theory, but also in the applied sciences such as mathematical finance, neurophysiology of the brain, mechanical engineering. They are called Carnot groups.

A Carnot group of step r is a connected, simply connected Lie group G whose Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} admits a stratification $\mathfrak{g} = V_1 \oplus \cdots \oplus V_r$ which is r-nilpotent, i.e., $[V_1, V_j] = V_{j+1}$, $j = 1, \ldots, r-1$, $[V_j, V_r] = \{0\}$, $j = 1, \ldots, r$. We assume henceforth that \mathfrak{g} is endowed with a scalar product $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$ with respect to which the V_j 's are mutually orthogonal. A trivial example of (an Abelian) Carnot group is $G = \mathbb{R}^n$, whose Lie algebra admits the trivial stratification

 $\mathfrak{g} = V_1 = \mathbb{R}^n$. The simplest non-Abelian example of a Carnot group of step r=2 is the (2n+1)-dimensional Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}^n , which is described in Section 3. Given a Carnot group G, by the above assumptions on the Lie algebra one immediately sees that any basis of the *horizontal layer* V_1 generates the whole \mathfrak{g} . We will respectively denote by

$$L_g(g') = gg', \qquad R_g(g') = g'g,$$
 (2.1)

the operators of left- and right-translation by an element $g \in G$.

The exponential mapping $\exp: \mathfrak{g} \to G$ defines an analytic diffeomorphism onto G. We recall the important Baker–Campbell–Hausdorff formula, see, e.g., [95, Section 2.15],

$$\exp(\xi)\exp(\eta) = \exp\left(\xi + \eta + \frac{1}{2}[\xi, \eta] + \frac{1}{12}\{[\xi, [\xi, \eta]] - [\eta, [\xi, \eta]]\} + \cdots\right), \quad (2.2)$$

where the dots indicate commutators of order four and higher. Each element of the layer V_j is assigned the formal degree j. Accordingly, one defines dilations on \mathfrak{g} by the rule

$$\Delta_{\lambda}\xi = \lambda\xi_1 + \cdots + \lambda^r\xi_r$$
,

provided that $\xi = \xi_1 + \dots + \xi_r \in \mathfrak{g}$, with $\xi_j \in V_j$. Using the exponential mapping $\exp : \mathfrak{g} \to G$, these anisotropic dilations are then transferred to the group G as follows

$$\delta_{\lambda}(g) = \exp \circ \Delta_{\lambda} \circ \exp^{-1} g.$$

Throughout the paper we will indicate by dg the bi-invariant Haar measure on G obtained by lifting via the exponential map exp the Lebesgue measure on g. We let $m_j = \dim V_j$, $j = 1, \ldots, r$, and denote by $N = m_1 + \cdots + m_r$ the topological dimension of G. One easily checks that

$$(d \circ \delta_{\lambda})(g) = \lambda^{Q} dg$$
, where $Q = \sum_{j=1}^{r} j m_{j}$.

The number Q, called the *homogeneous dimension* of G, plays an important role in the analysis of Carnot groups. In the non-Abelian case r > 1, one clearly has Q > N.

We denote by d(g, g') the *CC distance* on *G* associated with the system *X*. It is well known that d(g, g') is equivalent to the *gauge pseudo-metric* $\rho(g, g')$ on *G*, i.e., there exists a constant C = C(G) > 0 such that

$$C\rho(g, g') \le d(g, g') \le C^{-1}\rho(g, g'), \quad g, g' \in G,$$
 (2.3)

see [11,17,76,83,96]. The pseudo-distance $\rho(g,g')$ is defined as follows, see [41]. Let $|\cdot|$ denote the Euclidean distance to the origin on \mathfrak{g} . For $\xi = \xi_1 + \cdots + \xi_r \in \mathfrak{g}$, $\xi_j \in V_j$, one lets

$$|\xi|_{\mathfrak{g}} = \left(\sum_{j=1}^{r} |\xi_{j}|^{2r!/j}\right)^{1/2r!}, \qquad |g|_{\mathbf{G}} = \left|\exp^{-1}g\right|_{\mathfrak{g}}, \quad g \in \mathbf{G},$$
 (2.4)

and defines

$$\rho(g, g') = |g^{-1}g'|_{G}. \tag{2.5}$$

Both d and ρ are invariant under left-translations

$$d(L_{g}(g'), L_{g}(g'')) = d(g', g''), \qquad \rho(L_{g}(g'), L_{g}(g'')) = \rho(g', g'')$$
(2.6)

and homogeneous of degree one

$$d(\delta_{\lambda}(g'), \delta_{\lambda}(g'')) = \lambda d(g', g''), \qquad \rho(\delta_{\lambda}(g'), \delta_{\lambda}(g'')) = \lambda \rho(g', g''). \tag{2.7}$$

Denoting respectively with

$$B(g,R) = \{ g' \in G \mid d(g',g) < R \}, \qquad B_{\rho}(g,R) = \{ g' \in G \mid \rho(g',g) < R \}, \tag{2.8}$$

the CC ball and the gauge pseudo-ball centered at g with radius R, one easily recognizes that there exist $\omega = \omega(G) > 0$, and $\alpha = \alpha(G) > 0$ such that

$$|B(g,R)| = \omega R^{\mathcal{Q}}, \qquad |B_{\rho}(g,R)| = \alpha R^{\mathcal{Q}}, \quad g \in G, \ R > 0.$$
 (2.9)

Let $\pi_j: \mathfrak{g} \to V_j$ denote the projection onto the jth layer of \mathfrak{g} . Since the exponential map $\exp: \mathfrak{g} \to G$ is a global analytic diffeomorphism, we can define analytic maps $\xi_j: G \to V_j$, $j=1,\ldots,r$, by letting $\xi_j=\pi_j\circ\exp^{-1}$. As a rule, we will use letters g,g',g'',g_0 for points in G, whereas we will reserve the letters $\xi,\xi',\xi'',\xi_0,\eta$, for elements of the Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} . The notation $\{e_{j,1},\ldots,e_{j,m_j}\},\ j=1,\ldots,r$, will indicate a fixed orthonormal basis of the jth layer V_j . For $g\in G$, the projection of the *exponential coordinates* of g onto the layer $V_j,\ j=1,\ldots,r$, are defined as follows

$$x_{j,s}(g) = \langle \xi_j(g), e_{j,s} \rangle_{\mathfrak{q}}, \quad s = 1, \dots, m_j.$$
 (2.10)

The vector $\xi_j(g) \in V_j$, j = 1, ..., r, will be routinely identified with the point

$$(x_{j,1}(g),\ldots,x_{j,m_j}(g)) \in \mathbb{R}^{m_j}.$$

Since Carnot groups of step r = 2 often play a special role in analysis and geometry, it will be convenient to have a simplified notation for objects in the horizontal layer V_1 , and in the first vertical layer V_2 . For simplicity, we set $m = m_1$, $k = m_2$, and let

$$\{e_1, \dots, e_m\} = \{e_{1,1}, \dots, e_{1,m_1}\}, \qquad \{\epsilon_1, \dots, \epsilon_k\} = \{e_{2,1}, \dots, e_{2,m_1}\}.$$
 (2.11)

We indicate with

$$x_i(g) = \langle \xi_1(g), e_i \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}, \quad i = 1, \dots, m, \qquad t_s(g) = \langle \xi_2(g), \epsilon_s \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}, \quad s = 1, \dots, k, \quad (2.12)$$

the projections of the exponential coordinates of g onto V_1 and V_2 , respectively. Whenever convenient, we will identify $g \in G$ with its exponential coordinates

$$x(g) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} (x_1(g), \dots, x_m(g), t_1(g), \dots, t_k(g), \dots, x_{r,1}(g), \dots, x_{r,m_r}(g)) \in \mathbb{R}^N, \quad (2.13)$$

and we will ordinarily drop in the latter the dependence on g, i.e., we will write $g = (x_1, \ldots, x_{r,m_r})$.

For later purposes it will be useful to introduce the horizontal group constants of G. By the grading assumption on the Lie algebra, we have $[V_1, V_1] = V_2$. Therefore, if $e_i, e_j \in \{e_1, \dots, e_m\}$, we let

$$b_{ij}^{s} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \langle [e_i, e_j], \epsilon_s \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}, \quad \text{so that} \quad [e_i, e_j] = \sum_{s=1}^{k} b_{ij}^{s} \epsilon_s, \quad i, j = 1, \dots, m.$$
 (2.14)

Consider the orthonormal basis $\{e_1, \ldots, e_m, \epsilon_1, \ldots, \epsilon_k, \ldots, e_{r,1}, \ldots, e_{r,m_r}\}$ of \mathfrak{g} . Using (2.1) we define left-invariant vector fields on \mathbf{G} by letting

$$X_{i,s}(g) = (L_g)_*(e_{i,s}), \quad j = 1, \dots, r, \ s = 1, \dots, m_j,$$
 (2.15)

where $(L_g)_*$ indicates the differential of L_g . As in (2.11) we use a special notation for the first two layers, and let

$$X_i(g) = (L_g)_*(e_i), \quad i = 1, \dots, m, \qquad T_s(g) = (L_g)_*(\epsilon_s) \quad s = 1, \dots, k, \ g \in G.$$
 (2.16)

Using the Baker–Campbell–Hausdorff formula (2.2) we can express (2.16) using the exponential coordinates (2.13), obtaining the following lemma.

Lemma 2.1. For each i = 1, ..., m, and $g = (x_1, ..., x_{r,m_r})$, we have

$$X_{i} = \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{i}} + \sum_{j=2}^{r} \sum_{s=1}^{m_{j}} b_{j,i}^{s}(x_{1}, \dots, x_{j-1, m_{(j-1)}}) \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{j,s}}$$

$$= \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{i}} + \sum_{j=2}^{r} \sum_{s=1}^{m_{j}} b_{j,i}^{s}(\xi_{1}, \dots, \xi_{j-1}) \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{j,s}},$$
(2.17)

where each $b_{j,i}^s$ is a homogeneous polynomial of weighted degree j-1. In particular, if G has step r=2, then for every $i=1,\ldots,m$, one has

$$X_{i} = \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{i}} + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{s=1}^{k} \langle [\xi_{1}, e_{i}], \epsilon_{s} \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} \frac{\partial}{\partial t_{s}} = \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{i}} + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{s=1}^{k} \sum_{\ell=1}^{m} b_{\ell i}^{s} x_{\ell} \frac{\partial}{\partial t_{s}}, \tag{2.18}$$

where $b_{\ell i}^s$ are the group constants defined by (2.14). We notice that an immediate consequence of (2.17) is that

$$\operatorname{div}_{E} X_{i} = 0, \quad i = 1, \dots, m,$$
 (2.19)

where $\operatorname{div}_E X_i$ indicates the Euclidean divergence of X_i with respect to the exponential coordinates.

By weighted degree in the statement of Lemma 2.1 we mean that, as previously mentioned, the layer V_j , $j=1,\ldots,r$, in the stratification of $\mathfrak g$ is assigned the formal degree j. Correspondingly, each homogeneous monomial $\xi_1^{\alpha_1}\xi_2^{\alpha_2}\cdots\xi_r^{\alpha_r}$, with multi-indices $\alpha_j=(\alpha_{j,1},\ldots,\alpha_{j,m_j})$, $j=1,\ldots,r$, is said to have weighted degree k if

$$\sum_{j=1}^{r} j \left(\sum_{s=1}^{m_j} \alpha_{j,s} \right) = k.$$

3. Two basic models

In this section we describe two basic models of Carnot groups. The first example is the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}^n with step r=2. Such group plays an ubiquitous role in analysis and geometry, see e.g. [4,10,42,51,59–62,65–68,75,92]. From the standpoint of geometry \mathbb{H}^n constitutes the central prototype of a pseudoconvex CR manifold, with vanishing Webster–Tanaka curvature. In fact, via the Caley transform it can be identified with the boundary of the Siegel upper half-space

$$\mathcal{D}^{+} = \left\{ (z, z_{n+1}) \in \mathbb{C}^{n+1} \mid \text{Im } z_{n+1} > 2 \sum_{j=1}^{n} |z_{j}|^{2} \right\},\,$$

see [93, Chapter 12]. The second example is the cyclic, or Engel group \mathfrak{E} , of step r=3, see [23,75]. This is an interesting example to keep in mind since it represents the basic prototype of a group of step r=3, and thereby constitutes the next level of difficulty with respect to the Heisenberg group. Some fundamental analytical and geometric properties are true for Carnot groups of step r=2, but fail for groups of step $r\geqslant 3$. In this respect, \mathfrak{E} is the simplest sub-Riemannian model in which to test whether conjectures which are true in step two continue to be valid in step three or higher.

3.1. The Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}^n

The underlying manifold of this Lie group is simply \mathbb{R}^{2n+1} , with the non-commutative group law

$$gg' = (x, y, t)(x', y', t') = \left(x + x', y + y', t + t' + \frac{1}{2}(\langle x, y' \rangle - \langle x', y \rangle)\right), \tag{3.1}$$

where we have let $x, x', y, y' \in \mathbb{R}^n$, $t, t' \in \mathbb{R}$. Let $(L_g)_*$ be the differential of the left-translation (3.1). A simple computation shows that

$$(L_g)_* \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x_i}\right) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} X_i = \frac{\partial}{\partial x_i} - \frac{y_i}{2} \frac{\partial}{\partial t}, \quad i = 1, \dots, n,$$

$$(L_g)_* \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial y_i}\right) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} X_{n+i} = \frac{\partial}{\partial y_i} + \frac{x_i}{2} \frac{\partial}{\partial t}, \quad i = 1, \dots, n,$$

$$(L_g)_* \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\right) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} T = \frac{\partial}{\partial t}.$$

$$(3.2)$$

We note that the only non-trivial commutator is

$$[X_i, X_{n+j}] = \delta_{ij}T, \quad i, j = 1, ..., n,$$

therefore the vector fields $\{X_1,\ldots,X_{2n}\}$ generate the Lie algebra $\mathfrak{h}_n=\mathbb{R}^{2n+1}=V_1\oplus V_2$, where $V_1=\mathbb{R}^{2n}\times\{0\}_t,\,V_2=\{0\}_{(x,y)}\times\mathbb{R}$. We notice that the sub-Laplacian (see (5.19)) associated with the orthonormal basis $\{\frac{\partial}{\partial x_1},\ldots,\frac{\partial}{\partial x_1},\frac{\partial}{\partial y_1},\ldots,\frac{\partial}{\partial y_n}\}$ of V_1 is

$$\Delta_H = \sum_{j=1}^{2n} X_j^2 = \Delta_{x,y} + \frac{1}{4} \left(|x|^2 + |y|^2 \right) \frac{\partial^2}{\partial t^2} - \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \sum_{j=1}^n \left\{ y_j \frac{\partial}{\partial x_j} - x_j \frac{\partial}{\partial y_j} \right\},\tag{3.3}$$

which coincides with the real part of the complex Kohn–Spencer Laplacian, see [93]. The non-isotropic group dilations are

$$\delta_{\lambda}(g) = (\lambda x, \lambda y, \lambda^2 t), \tag{3.4}$$

with homogeneous dimension Q = 2n + 2. A convenient renormalization of the gauge (2.4) is given by

$$N(g) = ((|x|^2 + |y|^2)^2 + 16t^2)^{1/4}.$$
 (3.5)

The importance of such function is connected with the discovery due to Folland [40] that the fundamental solution of (3.3) is given by

$$\Gamma(g) = \Gamma(g, e) = \frac{C_Q}{N(g)^{Q-2}},\tag{3.6}$$

where $C_O < 0$ is an explicit constant.

As a useful illustration, we compute the metric tensor $g_{ij} d\xi_i \otimes d\xi_j$ associated with the smooth Riemannian product on \mathbb{H}^1 with respect to which $\{X_1, X_2, T\}$ is an orthonormal basis. From (3.2) we obtain

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x} = X_1 + \frac{y}{2}T, \qquad \frac{\partial}{\partial y} = X_2 - \frac{x}{2}T, \qquad \frac{\partial}{\partial t} = T,$$
 (3.7)

and therefore the metric coefficients are given by $g_{11} = \langle \frac{\partial}{\partial x}, \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \rangle = 1 + \frac{y^2}{4}, g_{12} = \langle \frac{\partial}{\partial x}, \frac{\partial}{\partial y} \rangle = -\frac{xy}{4}$, etc. One easily finds

$$(g_{ij}) = \begin{pmatrix} 1 + \frac{y^2}{4} & -\frac{xy}{4} & \frac{y}{2} \\ -\frac{xy}{4} & 1 + \frac{x^2}{4} & -\frac{x}{2} \\ \frac{y}{2} & -\frac{x}{2} & 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(3.8)

Notice that, since $det(g_{ij}) = 1$, the volume form is given by the standard (Lebesgue) volume form $dx \wedge dy \wedge dt$ in \mathbb{R}^3 . The inverse (g^{ij}) of the matrix (3.8) is given by

$$\left(g^{ij}\right) = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & -\frac{y}{2} \\ 0 & 1 & \frac{x}{2} \\ -\frac{y}{2} & \frac{x}{2} & 1 + \frac{x^2 + y^2}{4} \end{pmatrix}.$$
(3.9)

Recall now the expression of the Riemannian gradient in local coordinates, see for instance [55, p. 387],

$$\nabla u = \sum_{i,j=1}^{N} g^{ij} \frac{\partial u}{\partial \xi_i} \frac{\partial}{\partial \xi_j}, \tag{3.10}$$

where we have denoted by $N = \dim(G)$. Keeping in mind (3.2), a simple calculation gives

$$(g^{ij}) \begin{pmatrix} u_x \\ u_y \\ u_t \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} X_1 u \\ X_2 u \\ \frac{xu_y - yu_x}{2} + (1 + \frac{x^2 + y^2}{4})u_t \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} X_1 u \\ X_2 u \\ \frac{x}{2}X_2 u - \frac{y}{2}X_1 u + Tu \end{pmatrix}.$$

From this formula, and from (3.7), (3.9), we finally obtain

$$\nabla u = \left\langle \left(g^{ij} \right) \begin{pmatrix} u_x \\ u_y \\ u_t \end{pmatrix}, \begin{pmatrix} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \\ \frac{\partial}{\partial y} \\ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \end{pmatrix} \right\rangle_{\mathbb{R}^3} = X_1 u X_1 + X_2 u X_2 + T u T, \tag{3.11}$$

which verifies (5.15). It is worth observing that the Laplace–Beltrami operator is given by

$$\Delta u = X_1 X_1 u + X_2 X_2 u + T T u.$$

3.2. The four-dimensional Engel group

We next describe the four-dimensional cyclic or Engel group. This group is important in many respects since it represents the next level of difficulty with respect to the Heisenberg group and provides an ideal framework for testing whether results which are true in step 2 generalize to step 3 or higher. The reader unfamiliar with the cyclic group can consult [23], or also [75]. The Engel group $\mathfrak{E} = K_3$, see [23, Example 1.1.3], is the Lie group whose underlying manifold can be identified with \mathbb{R}^4 , and whose Lie algebra is given by the grading,

$$e = V_1 \oplus V_2 \oplus V_3$$

where $V_1 = \text{span}\{e_1, e_2\}$, $V_2 = \text{span}\{e_3\}$, and $V_3 = \text{span}\{e_4\}$, so that $m_1 = 2$ and $m_2 = m_3 = 1$. We assign the bracket relations

$$[e_1, e_2] = e_3, [e_1, e_3] = e_4, (3.12)$$

all other brackets being assumed trivial. For the corresponding left-invariant vector fields on \mathfrak{E} given by $X_i(g) = (L_g)_*(e_i)$, i = 1, 2, $T(g) = (L_g)_*(e_3)$, $S(g) = (L_g)_*(e_4)$, we obtain the corresponding commutator relations

$$[X_1, X_2] = T,$$
 $[X_1, T] = [X_1, [X_1, X_2]] = S,$ (3.13)

all other commutators being trivial. We observe that the homogeneous dimension of $\mathfrak E$ is

$$Q = m_1 + 2m_2 + 3m_3 = 7.$$

We will denote with (x, y), t and s respectively the variables in V_1 , V_2 and V_3 , so that any $\xi \in \mathfrak{e}$ can be written as $\xi = xe_1 + ye_2 + te_3 + se_4$. If $g = \exp(\xi)$, we will identify g = (x, y, t, s). The group law in \mathfrak{E} is given by the Baker–Campbell–Hausdorff formula (2.2). In exponential coordinates, if $g = \exp(\xi)$, $g' = \exp(\xi')$, we have

$$g \circ g' = \xi + \xi' + \frac{1}{2} [\xi, \xi'] + \frac{1}{12} \{ [\xi, [\xi, \xi']] - [\xi', [\xi, \xi']] \}.$$

A computation based on (3.12) gives (see also [23, Example 1.2.5])

$$g \circ g' = (x + x', y + y', t + t' + P_3, s + s' + P_4),$$

where

$$P_3 = \frac{1}{2}(xy' - yx'),$$

$$P_4 = \frac{1}{2}(xt' - tx') + \frac{1}{12}(x^2y' - xx'(y + y') + yx'^2).$$

Using the Baker–Campbell–Hausdorff formula we find the following expressions for the vector fields X_1, \ldots, X_4 :

$$\begin{cases}
X_1 = \frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{y}{2} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \left(\frac{t}{2} + \frac{xy}{12}\right) \frac{\partial}{\partial s}, \\
X_2 = \frac{\partial}{\partial y} + \frac{x}{2} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} + \frac{x^2}{12} \frac{\partial}{\partial s}, \\
T = \frac{\partial}{\partial t} + \frac{x}{2} \frac{\partial}{\partial s}, \\
S = \frac{\partial}{\partial s}.
\end{cases} (3.14)$$

We note that the action of X_1 , X_2 , T on a function on \mathfrak{E} which is independent of the variable s reduces to the action of the corresponding vector fields in \mathbb{H}^1 .

4. The subbundle of horizontal planes

Consider a Carnot group G, with Lie algebra $\mathfrak{g} = V_1 \oplus \cdots \oplus V_r$, with an orthonormal basis $\{e_1, \ldots, e_m\}$ of the horizontal layer V_1 , and corresponding system $X = \{X_1, \ldots, X_m\}$ of generators, where $X_i(g) = (L_g)_*(e_i)$, $g \in G$. Henceforth, the fiber H_gG of the horizontal bundle at a point $g \in G$ will be denoted by H_g , so that $HG = \bigcup_{g \in G} H_g$. We note explicitly that $H_g = g \exp(V_1)$, where $\exp: \mathfrak{g} \to G$ denotes the exponential mapping. We will call H_g the

horizontal plane through g. For example, when G is the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}^n , then a simple computation shows that the horizontal plane through a point $g_0 = (x_0, y_0, t_0)$ is given by the hyperplane

$$H_g = \left\{ (x, y, t) \in \mathbb{H}^n \mid t = t_0 + \frac{1}{2} \left(\langle x_0, y \rangle - \langle y_0, x \rangle \right) \right\}. \tag{4.1}$$

More in general, we have the following result which is [24, Proposition 4.3].

Proposition 4.1. Let G be a Carnot group of step 2, then for any given $g_0 \in G$ the horizontal plane passing through g_0 is the collection of all points $g \in G$ whose exponential coordinates (x,t) = (x(g),t(g)) verify the k linear equations

$$\Psi_s(g) = t_s(g) - t_s(g_0) - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i,j=1}^m b_{ij}^s x_i(g_0) x_j(g) = 0, \quad s = 1, \dots, k,$$

where b_{ij}^s represent the horizontal group constants defined by (2.14).

Another interesting example is provided by the four-dimensional Engel group $\mathfrak E$ described in the previous section. Identifying $\mathfrak E$ with $\mathbb R^4$, with coordinates g=(x,y,t,s), given a point $g_0=(x_0,y_0,t_0,s_0)$ we have that $H_{g_0}=\mathrm{span}\{X_1(g_0),X_2(g_0)\}$. A simple computation based on (3.14) shows that H_{g_0} is described by the two equations

$$\begin{cases}
\Psi_1(x, y, t, s) = t - t_0 + \frac{xy_0 - x_0y}{2} = 0, \\
\Psi_2(x, y, t, s) = s - s_0 + \frac{x(6t_0 + x_0y_0) - x_0^2y - 6x_0t_0}{12} = 0.
\end{cases}$$
(4.2)

From (2.17) in Lemma 2.1 we see that for a Carnot group G of step r, with $N = \dim(G)$, the horizontal plane H_{g_0} is described by a system of N - m linear equations for the exponential variables, see (2.13),

$$\begin{cases} \Psi_{1}(g) = t_{1}(g) - t_{1}(g_{0}) - B_{1}(g) = 0, \\ \vdots \\ \Psi_{k}(g) = t_{k}(g) - t_{k}(g_{0}) - B_{k}(g) = 0, \\ \vdots \\ \Psi_{r,1}(g) = x_{r,1}(g) - x_{r,1}(g_{0}) - B_{r,1}(g) = 0, \\ \vdots \\ \Psi_{r,m_{r}}(g) = x_{r,m_{r}}(g) - x_{r,m_{r}}(g_{0}) - B_{r,m_{r}}(g) = 0, \end{cases}$$

$$(4.3)$$

with $B_j(g_0) = 0$ for $j = 1, ..., k, ..., B_{r,j}(g_0) = 0, j = 1, ..., m_r$.

Definition 4.2. We say that $S \subset G$ is a C^k hypersurface if S is a co-dimension one immersed manifold of class C^k . If, in addition, S is embedded, then we say that it is an embedded hypersurface.

We note explicitly that, by the implicit function theorem, for every $g_0 \in \mathcal{S}$ there exist an open set $\mathcal{O} \subset G$ and a function $\phi \in C^k(\mathcal{O})$ such that: (i) $|\nabla \phi(g)| \neq 0$ for every $g \in \mathcal{O}$; (ii) $\mathcal{S} \cap \mathcal{O} = \{g \in \mathcal{O} \mid \phi(g) = 0\}$. When we will need to use this local representation, we will always assume that \mathcal{S} is oriented in such a way that for every $g_0 \in \mathcal{S}$ and ϕ as in (ii), one has $N(g_0) = \nabla \phi(g_0)$, where N denotes the non-unit Riemannian normal to \mathcal{S} . The following notion plays a pervasive role in sub-Riemannian geometry, as well as in the study of subelliptic equations.

Definition 4.3. Given a C^1 hypersurface $S \subset G$, a point $g_0 \in S$ is called *characteristic* if one has $H_{g_0} \subset T_{g_0}S$. Notice that this is equivalent to saying that

$$X_j(g_0) \in T_{g_0}S, \quad j = 1, \dots, m.$$
 (4.4)

The *characteristic locus of* S, Σ_S , is the collection of all characteristic points of S.

Although we will not use in this paper the following two results, we recall them because of their interest. The first theorem is a special case of a result due to Derridj [32,33].

Theorem 4.4. Let S be a C^{∞} hypersurface in a sub-Riemannian space M of dimension N, then denoting with H^s the s-dimensional Hausdorff measure constructed with the Riemannian distance one has

$$H^{N-1}(\Sigma_{\mathcal{S}}) = 0.$$

For Carnot groups one has the following sharper result first proved in codimension one by Balogh for the Heisenberg group [2], and subsequently extended to arbitrary Carnot groups and codimension by Magnani [69,70].

Theorem 4.5. Let G be a Carnot group and denote by \mathcal{H}^s the s-dimensional Hausdorff measure constructed with the Carnot–Carathéodory distance. For any C^1 manifold of codimension k one has

$$\mathcal{H}^{Q-k}(\Sigma_{\mathcal{S}}) = 0.$$

In particular, the characteristic set of a C^1 hypersurface has zero \mathcal{H}^{Q-1} -measure.

Since for a C^2 hypersurface in a Carnot group G it was proved in [27] that the H-perimeter measure $P_H(\Omega; \cdot)$, introduced in Section 8 below, is mutually absolutely continuous with respect to the Hausdorff measure \mathcal{H}^{Q-1} , we conclude from Theorem 4.5 that for such domains the H-perimeter measure of the characteristic set is zero, i.e.,

$$\sigma_H(\Sigma_S) = 0. \tag{4.5}$$

Proposition 4.6. Let G be a Carnot group, and $S \subset G$ be a C^k hypersurface. If $g_0 \in S \setminus \Sigma_S$, denote by $S_0 = S \cap H_{g_0}$. There exists a sufficiently small open neighborhood O of g_0 such that $S_0 \cap O$ is a C^k submersed manifold of G of dimension m-1.

Proof. According to Definition 4.2, there exists a neighborhood \mathcal{O} of g_0 such that $\mathcal{S} \cap \mathcal{O} = \{g \in \mathcal{O} \mid \phi(g) = 0\}$. Using the exponential coordinates (2.13), we now introduce the C^k function $F : \exp^{-1}(\mathcal{O}) \subset \mathbb{R}^N \to \mathbb{R}^{N-m+1}$ defined by

$$F \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} (\phi, \Psi_1, \dots, \Psi_k, \dots, \Psi_{r,1}, \dots, \Psi_{r,m_r}),$$

where the N-m functions Ψ_j are as in (4.3). Clearly, we have $F(g_0) = 0 \in \mathbb{R}^{N-m+1}$. Denoting by J_F the Jacobian matrix of F, we now claim that the hypothesis

$$g_0 \in \mathcal{S} \setminus \Sigma_{\mathcal{S}} \implies \operatorname{rank} J_F(g_0) = N - m + 1.$$

Taking the claim for granted, we see that the conclusion of Proposition 4.6 immediately follows from the implicit function theorem (of course, by possibly restricting the neighborhood \mathcal{O}), since the latter guarantees that, locally around g_0 , the set \mathcal{S}_0 is a submersed manifold of class C^k of dimension N - (N - m + 1) = m - 1.

We now prove the claim in two special situations, namely that of a Carnot group of step r=2, and that of the Engel group $\mathfrak E$, leaving it to the interested reader to provide the (lengthy) details for a general Carnot group. Suppose then that G has step r=2. Since $g_0 \notin \Sigma$, we know that $\nabla_H \phi(g_0) \neq 0$. Therefore, there exists $i \in \{1, ..., m\}$ such that $X_i \phi(g_0) \neq 0$. Without loss of generality, let us assume that $X_m \phi(g_0) \neq 0$. According to (2.18) we thus have

$$\phi_{x_m}(g_0) + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{s=1}^k \sum_{j=1}^m b_{jm}^s x_j(g_0) \phi_{t_s}(g_0) \neq 0.$$
 (4.6)

The Jacobian matrix of $F = (\phi, \Psi_1, \dots, \Psi_k)$ at g_0 is now given by

where all derivatives of ϕ are evaluated at g_0 . We consider the $(k+1) \times (k+1)$ minor

of the matrix $J_F(g_0)$. A careful examination of the special structure of the matrix $\tilde{J}_F(g_0)$, and the cofactor expansion of its determinant, allow to conclude that

$$\det \tilde{J}_F(g_0) = \phi_{x_m} + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^m b_{im}^1 x_i(g_0) \phi_{t_1} + \dots + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^m b_{im}^k x_i(g_0) \phi_{t_k} \neq 0,$$

where in the last equation we have used (4.6). This proves that rank $J_F(g_0) = k + 1 = N - m + 1$, and therefore the claim follows for groups of step r = 2.

If instead $S \subset G = \mathfrak{E}$ is a hypersurface in the Engel group, with $g_0 = (x_0, y_0, t_0, s_0) \in S \setminus \Sigma$, then we can assume for instance that we have at g_0

$$X_2\phi(g_0) = \phi_y(g_0) + \frac{x_0}{2}\phi_t(g_0) + \frac{x_0^2}{12}\phi_s(g_0) \neq 0.$$
 (4.7)

We consider the function $F = (\phi, \Psi_1, \Psi_2) : \mathbb{R}^4 \to \mathbb{R}^3$, where Ψ_i , i = 1, 2 are as in (4.2). Its Jacobian matrix is given by

$$J_F(g_0) = \begin{pmatrix} \phi_x & \phi_y & \phi_t & \phi_s \\ \frac{y_0}{2} & -\frac{x_0}{2} & 1 & 0 \\ \frac{6t_0 + x_0 y_0}{12} & -\frac{x_0^2}{12} & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

One readily sees that the 3×3 minor

$$\tilde{J}_F(g_0) = \begin{pmatrix} \phi_y & \phi_t & \phi_s \\ -\frac{x_0}{2} & 1 & 0 \\ -\frac{x_0^2}{12} & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$

has determinant given by $X_2\phi(g_0)$. From (4.7) we conclude that rank $\tilde{J}_F(g_0)=3=N-m+1$, and again the claim follows. \Box

5. Horizontal Levi-Civita connection

Let G be a Carnot group of step r. Henceforth in this paper we will assume that G is endowed with a left-invariant Riemannian metric $\langle u, v \rangle = g_{ij}u^iv^j$, where $u, v \in TG$, with respect to which the left-invariant vector fields defined in (2.15)

$$\{X_1, \ldots, X_m, T_1, \ldots, T_k, \ldots, X_{r,1}, \ldots, X_{r,m_r}\}$$

constitute an orthonormal frame for TG. No other inner product will be used on TG, thereby when we write $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$ there will be no risk of confusion. We denote with by ∇ the corresponding Levi-Civita connection on G. Recall that ∇ is torsion free,

$$\nabla_X Y - \nabla_Y X = [X, Y], \tag{5.1}$$

and that it is metric preserving, i.e., $\nabla g = 0$ or, equivalently,

$$X\langle Y, Z \rangle = \langle \nabla_X Y, Z \rangle + \langle Y, \nabla_X Z \rangle. \tag{5.2}$$

Permuting cyclically the roles of X, Y, Z in (5.2), one obtains the basic Koszul identity, see e.g. [87, (1.13), p. 28],

$$2\langle \nabla_X Y, Z \rangle = X\langle Y, Z \rangle + Y\langle X, Z \rangle - Z\langle X, Y \rangle - \langle Y, [X, Z] \rangle - \langle X, [Y, Z] \rangle + \langle Z, [X, Y] \rangle.$$
 (5.3)

Using (5.3) it is easy to check that

$$\nabla_{X_i} X_i = 0, \quad i = 1, ..., m, \qquad ..., \qquad \nabla_{X_{j,m_i}} X_{j,m_j} = 0, \quad j = 1, ..., r.$$
 (5.4)

In addition to (5.4), we can easily verify from (5.3) and the grading of the Lie algebra, that

$$\langle \nabla_{X_i} X_i, X_\ell \rangle = 0, \quad i, j, l = 1, \dots, m. \tag{5.5}$$

The remaining covariant derivatives and the Christoffel symbols can be determined from the group constants. For instance, we have the following proposition.

Proposition 5.1. Let G be a Carnot group of step r, then

$$\nabla_{X_i} X_j = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{s=1}^k b_{ij}^s T_s, \quad i, j = 1, \dots, m.$$
 (5.6)

$$\nabla_{T_p} T_s = 0, \quad p, s = 1, \dots, k.$$
 (5.7)

$$\nabla_{X_i} T_s = -\frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^m b_{ij}^s X_j + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{p=1}^{m_3} \langle [X_i, T_s], X_{3,p} \rangle X_{3,p}, \quad i = 1, \dots, m, \ s = 1, \dots, k. \quad (5.8)$$

In particular, when $G = \mathbb{H}^n$ one has for i, j = 1, ..., n,

$$\nabla_{X_i} X_{n+j} = \frac{\delta_{ij}}{2} T, \qquad \nabla_{X_i} T = \nabla_T X_i = -\frac{1}{2} X_{n+i}, \qquad \nabla_{X_{n+i}} T = \nabla_T X_{n+i} = \frac{1}{2} X_i.$$

Proof. Using (5.3), for any vector field

$$Z = \sum_{\ell=1}^{m} a_{\ell} X_{\ell} + \sum_{s=1}^{k} b_{s} T_{s} + \sum_{h=3}^{r} \sum_{p=1}^{m_{h}} c_{p} X_{h,p},$$

we obtain

$$\langle \nabla_{X_i} X_j, Z \rangle = \sum_{\ell=1}^m a_\ell \langle \nabla_{X_i} X_j, X_\ell \rangle + \sum_{s=1}^k b_s \langle \nabla_{X_i} X_j, T_s \rangle + \sum_{h=3}^r \sum_{p=1}^{m_h} c_p \langle \nabla_{X_i} X_j, X_{h,p} \rangle.$$

Now (5.5) gives $\langle \nabla_{X_i} X_j, X_\ell \rangle = 0$, whereas using (5.3) again, we find

$$2\langle \nabla_{X_i} X_j, T_s \rangle = -\langle T_s, [X_j, X_i] \rangle = \sum_{p=1}^k b_{ij}^p \delta_{sp} = b_{ij}^s.$$

Similarly, for $h \in \{3, ..., r\}$ we have

$$2\langle \nabla_{X_i} X_j, X_{h,p} \rangle = \sum_{s=1}^k b_{ij}^s \langle X_{h,p}, T_s \rangle = 0.$$

From these equations we obtain

$$\langle \nabla_{X_i} X_j, Z \rangle = \left\langle \frac{1}{2} \sum_{s=1}^k b_{ij}^s T_s, Z \right\rangle.$$

From the arbitrariness of Z we conclude that (5.11) holds. In a similar way, one obtains (5.12), and (5.13). We leave the details to the reader. \Box

Next, we want to introduce a connection on the horizontal bundle. We do this by projecting onto HG the Levi-Civita connection ∇ .

Definition 5.2. If X is a vector field on G, and Y is a horizontal vector field on G, then we define the (Levi-Civita) *horizontal connection* on HG as follows:

$$\nabla_X^H Y \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \sum_{i=1}^m \langle \nabla_X Y, X_i \rangle X_i. \tag{5.9}$$

Let us notice that ∇^H satisfies the metric compatibility condition

$$X\langle Y, Z \rangle = \langle \nabla_X^H Y, Z \rangle + \langle Y, \nabla_X^H Z \rangle, \tag{5.10}$$

for every triple of vector fields X, Y, Z on G, such that Y and Z are horizontal. This follows from the corresponding compatibility condition (5.2) satisfied by the Levi-Civita connection ∇ , and from the definition of ∇^H . From Proposition 5.1 and Definition 5.2 we obtain the following.

Proposition 5.3. Let G be a Carnot group of step r, then

$$\nabla_{X_i}^H X_j = 0, \quad i, j = 1, \dots, m,$$
 (5.11)

$$\nabla_{T_p}^H T_s = 0, \quad p, s = 1, \dots, k,$$
 (5.12)

$$\nabla_{X_i}^H T_s = -\frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^m b_{ij}^s X_j, \quad i = 1, \dots, m, \ s = 1, \dots, k.$$
 (5.13)

Remark 5.4. We mention that the horizontal Levi-Civita connection $\nabla_X^H Y$ is intimately connected with the notion of non-holonomic connection introduced by Cartan in his address at the 1928 International Congress of Mathematicians in Bologna [12]. In this respect we refer the reader to the interesting re-visitation of Cartan's address by Koiller, Rodrigues and Pitanga, see [63,64], where the authors generalize some of the ideas in [12] and also introduce a non-holonomic connection (see their Definition 1.1 in [63]) which, for a Carnot group, gives precisely our Definition 5.2. A general framework has been recently set forth by Hladky and Pauls in [56] for what they call *vertically rigid spaces*. These are sub-Riemannian manifolds which include, in particular, Carnot groups. When specialized to Carnot groups, the adapted connection in [56] coincides with the horizontal connection in Definition 5.2.

Hereafter, for a given vector field X we indicate with $X^H = \sum_{i=1}^m \langle X, X_i \rangle X_i$ the projection of X on the horizontal bundle HG.

Proposition 5.5. Given horizontal vector fields X and Y, one has

$$\nabla_X^H Y - \nabla_Y^H X = [X, Y]^H \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \sum_{i=1}^m \langle [X, Y], X_i \rangle X_i.$$

Proof. From Definition 5.2 and the torsion freeness (5.1) of the Levi-Civita connection we obtain

$$\nabla_X^H Y - \nabla_Y^H X = \sum_{i=1}^m \langle \nabla_X Y - \nabla_Y X, X_i \rangle X_i$$
$$= \sum_{i=1}^m \langle [X, Y], X_i \rangle X_i = [X, Y]^H. \quad \Box$$

If we define the *horizontal torsion* as follows:

$$T^{H}(X,Y) = \nabla_{Y}^{H}Y - \nabla_{Y}^{H}X - [X,Y]^{H},$$

then Proposition 5.5 asserts that the horizontal connection is torsion free, and this is why we call it the horizontal Levi-Civita connection. Permuting cyclically the roles of X, Y, Z in (5.10), and using Proposition 5.5, we obtain the following *horizontal Koszul identity* for ∇^H .

Proposition 5.6. Let X, Y, Z be horizontal vector fields on G, then

$$2\langle \nabla_X^H Y, Z \rangle = X\langle Y, Z \rangle + Y\langle X, Z \rangle - Z\langle X, Y \rangle - \langle Y, [X, Z]^H \rangle - \langle X, [Y, Z]^H \rangle + \langle Z, [X, Y]^H \rangle.$$
 (5.14)

Proposition 5.6 shows in particular that ∇^H is completely determined by the Riemannian inner product in G and by the horizontal bundle HG. Given a function $u \in C^1(G)$, its Riemannian gradient with respect to the inner product $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$ is given by

$$\nabla u = X_1 u X_1 + \dots + X_m u X_m + T_1 u T_1 + \dots + T_k u T_k + \dots + X_{r,1} u X_{r,1} + \dots + X_{r,m_n} u X_{r,m_n}.$$
(5.15)

If we let $G = \det(g_{ij})$, then as a consequence of (2.19), and of the fact that $G \equiv 1$ (see [41], or [23]), we obtain for the divergence of X_i (see [55, p. 387])

$$\operatorname{div} X_{i} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{G}} \sum_{k=1}^{N} \frac{\partial}{\partial \xi_{k}} \left(\sqrt{G}(X_{i})_{k} \right) = \operatorname{div}_{E} X_{i} + \sum_{k=1}^{N} (X_{i})_{k} \frac{\partial}{\partial \xi_{k}} (\log \sqrt{G}) = 0, \quad (5.16)$$

for every i = 1, ..., m. The horizontal gradient of u is obtained by projecting ∇u on the subbundle HG (see Definition 5.2). The resulting horizontal vector field on G is nothing but the horizontal connection acting on u

$$\nabla^H u = \langle \nabla u, X_1 \rangle X_1 + \dots + \langle \nabla u, X_m \rangle X_m = X_1 u X_1 + \dots + X_m u X_m. \tag{5.17}$$

If $\zeta = \zeta_1 X_1 + \cdots + \zeta_m X_m \in C^1(G, HG)$, then the horizontal divergence of ζ is given by

$$\operatorname{div}_{H} \zeta = X_{1}\zeta_{1} + \dots + X_{m}\zeta_{m}. \tag{5.18}$$

The horizontal Laplacian (also known as sub-Laplacian) of a function $u \in C^2(G)$ is given by

$$\Delta_H u = \operatorname{div}_H \nabla^H u = \sum_{i=1}^m X_i^2. \tag{5.19}$$

Except for the Abelian case when the step r=1 and Δ_H is just the standard Laplacian $\Delta=\sum_{i=1}^m \partial^2/\partial x_i^2$, such operator fails to be elliptic at every point of G. We notice that $\Delta_H u=\operatorname{trace}(\nabla_H^2 u)$, where we have denoted by $\nabla_H^2 u$ the $m\times m$ matrix-valued function on G defined by

$$\nabla_H^2 u = u_{,ij} = \frac{X_i X_j u + X_j X_i u}{2}, \quad i, j = 1, \dots, m.$$
 (5.20)

The following proposition contains a useful property of Carnot groups.

Proposition 5.7. *Let G be a Carnot group, then*

$$X_i x_j = \delta_{ij}, \qquad \Delta_H x_j = 0, \quad i, j = 1, \dots, m.$$
 (5.21)

As a consequence, we find

$$|\nabla^H(|x|^2)|^2 = 4|x|^2.$$
 (5.22)

One also has

$$X_{i}t_{s} = \frac{1}{2}\langle [\xi_{1}, e_{i}], \epsilon_{s} \rangle = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{m} x_{j} b_{ji}^{s}, \qquad X_{j} X_{i} t_{s} = \frac{1}{2} b_{ji}^{s}.$$
 (5.23)

In particular, we obtain $\nabla^2_H(t_s) = 0$, and therefore $\Delta_H t_s = 0$, s = 1, ..., k.

6. Horizontal Gauss map and tangent space to a hypersurface

In this section we introduce two basic geometric concepts for an hypersurface in a Carnot group G which are adapted to the horizontal subbundle of G. We consider the Riemannian manifold M = G with the metric tensor with respect to which $X_1, \ldots, X_m, \ldots, X_{r,m_r}$ is an orthonormal basis, the corresponding Levi-Civita connection ∇ on G, and the horizontal Levi-Civita connection ∇^H introduced in Definition 5.2. Let $S \subset G$ be a C^k oriented hypersurface, with $k \ge 2$. We will denote by N the non-unit Riemannian normal to S, and will indicate with v = N/|N| the Riemannian Gauss map of S. It will be convenient to introduce the following notation:

$$p_j = \langle N, X_j \rangle, \quad i = j, ..., m, \qquad W = \sqrt{p_1^2 + \dots + p_m^2}.$$
 (6.1)

We now set

$$\overline{p}_j = \frac{p_j}{W}$$
, so that $\overline{p}_1^2 + \dots + \overline{p}_m^2 \equiv 1$ on $S \setminus \Sigma_S$. (6.2)

We also define

$$\omega_s = \langle N, T_s \rangle, \qquad \overline{\omega}_s = \frac{\omega_s}{W}, \quad s = 1, \dots, k,$$

$$\omega_{j,s} = \langle N, X_{j,s} \rangle, \qquad \overline{\omega}_{j,s} = \frac{\omega_{j,s}}{W}, \quad j = 1, \dots, r, \ s = 1, \dots, m_j. \tag{6.3}$$

If $g_0 \in \mathcal{S}$ is characteristic, then we have $p_j(g_0) = 0$, j = 1, ..., m, and therefore we have the alternative characterization of $\Sigma_{\mathcal{S}}$ as the zero set of the continuous function W

$$\Sigma_{\mathcal{S}} = \left\{ g \in \mathcal{S} \mid W(g) = 0 \right\},\tag{6.4}$$

which shows that $\Sigma_{\mathcal{S}}$ is a closed subset of \mathcal{S} . The next definition plays a basic role in the sequel.

Definition 6.1. We define the *horizontal normal* $N^H : S \to HG$ by the formula

$$N^{H} = \sum_{j=1}^{m} \langle N, X_{j} \rangle X_{j} = \sum_{j=1}^{m} p_{j} X_{j}.$$
 (6.5)

The horizontal Gauss map v^H is defined by

$$\mathbf{v}^{H} = \frac{N^{H}}{|N^{H}|} = \sum_{j=1}^{m} \overline{p}_{j} X_{j}, \quad \text{on } S \setminus \Sigma_{S}.$$
 (6.6)

We note that N^H is the projection of the Riemannian normal N on the horizontal subbundle $HG \subset TG$. Such projection vanishes only at characteristic points, and this is why the horizontal Gauss map is not defined on Σ_S . A trivial consequence of the definition which, however, will be important in the sequel is

$$|\mathbf{v}^H|^2 = \overline{p}_1^2 + \dots + \overline{p}_m^2 \equiv 1, \quad \text{in } S \setminus \Sigma_S,$$
 (6.7)

which is of course a re-formulation of the second equation in (6.2). One also has

$$\langle \mathbf{v}^H, N^H \rangle = |N^H|, \qquad N^H - \langle N^H, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle \mathbf{v}^H = 0.$$
 (6.8)

We note explicitly that, with these quantities in place, the Riemannian (non-unit) normal to S is given at every $g \in S \setminus \Sigma_S$ by

$$N = N^{H} + \omega_{1}T_{1} + \dots + \omega_{k}T_{k} + \dots + \omega_{r,m_{r}}X_{r,m_{r}}$$

$$= W\{\overline{p}_{1}X_{1} + \dots + \overline{p}_{m}X_{m} + \overline{\omega}_{1}T_{1} + \dots + \overline{\omega}_{k}T_{k} + \dots + \overline{\omega}_{r,m_{r}}X_{r,m_{r}}\}$$

$$= W\{\mathbf{v}^{H} + \overline{\omega}_{1}T_{1} + \dots + \overline{\omega}_{k}T_{k} + \dots + \overline{\omega}_{r,m_{r}}X_{r,m_{r}}\}.$$

$$(6.9)$$

Since $\langle \mathbf{v}^H, T_s \rangle = \langle \mathbf{v}^H, X_{j,m_j} \rangle = 0$ for $s = 1, \dots, k$, and $j = 3, \dots, r$, it is obvious from (6.9) that

$$\langle N, v^H \rangle = \langle N^H, v^H \rangle = W, \text{ hence } \cos(v^H \angle N) = \frac{W}{|N|}.$$
 (6.10)

Because of (6.10), the function W is also called the *angle function*.

Remark 6.2. To help the reader's comprehension, we sometimes give proofs or examples in the special case when $G = \mathbb{H}^1$, the first Heisenberg group. Furthermore, Sections 13–15 are devoted to this special setting. It will thus be convenient to simplify the notation introduced above as follows. For surfaces $S \subset \mathbb{H}^1$ we will let

$$p = p_1,$$
 $q = p_2,$ $\omega = \omega_1,$ $W = \sqrt{p^2 + q^2},$ $\overline{p} = \overline{p}_1,$ $\overline{q} = \overline{p}_2,$ $\overline{\omega} = \overline{\omega}_1.$ (6.11)

Consequently, in this setting the normal N and the horizontal Gauss map v^H will always be respectively written as

$$N = pX_1 + qX_2 + \omega T = N^H + \omega T, \qquad v^H = \bar{p}X_1 + \bar{q}X_2,$$
 (6.12)

so that (6.9) becomes

$$N = W\{\mathbf{v}^H + \overline{\omega}T\}.$$

The horizontal vector field defined on $S \setminus \Sigma_S$ by

$$\left(\mathbf{v}^{H}\right)^{\perp} = \bar{q}X_{1} - \bar{p}X_{2},\tag{6.13}$$

is perpendicular to v^H , but it is also orthogonal to the Riemannian normal N to S.

Definition 6.3. At a point $g \in S \setminus \Sigma_S$ the *horizontal tangent space* is defined as follows:

$$HT_g \mathcal{S} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \{ \boldsymbol{v} \in H_g \mid \langle \boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{v}^H \rangle_g = 0 \}.$$

The *horizontal tangent bundle* of S is defined by

$$HTS = \bigcup_{g \in S \setminus \Sigma_S} HT_gS.$$

One can check that HTS has the structure of a vector bundle. It is clear that, since dim $H_g = m$, then dim $HT_gS = m - 1$, and one has in fact

$$H_g = HT_g \mathcal{S} \oplus \operatorname{span} \{ \mathbf{v}^H(g) \}. \tag{6.14}$$

For instance, when $G = \mathbb{H}^1$, then if for a C^2 surface $S \subset \mathbb{H}^1$ we consider the unit vector field on S given by (6.13), then it is clear that at every point $g \in S \setminus \Sigma$, one has

$$HT_gS = \operatorname{span}\{\left(\mathbf{v}^H\right)^{\perp}(g)\}. \tag{6.15}$$

If we consider $\Gamma = S \cap H_g$, then from Proposition 4.6 we know that Γ is submersed manifold of dimension one (a curve). Its Riemannian tangent space in g can be identified in a canonical way with HT_g . We also observe that an orthonormal basis for the Riemannian tangent space T_gS of S at g is given by

$$T_g \mathcal{S} = \operatorname{span}\left\{ \left(\mathbf{v}^H\right)^{\perp}, \frac{\omega}{|N|} \mathbf{v}^H - \frac{W}{|N|} T \right\}.$$
 (6.16)

Proposition 6.4. *Let* $g \in S \setminus \Sigma_S$, then one has

$$HT_{\varrho}S = T_{\varrho}S \cap H_{\varrho}.$$

Proof. We begin by observing that, since by hypothesis $g \notin \Sigma_S$, then $H_g \not\subset T_g S$, and therefore $N^H \neq 0$. Now, from (6.9) and the fact that $X_1, \ldots, X_m, T_1, \ldots, X_{r,m_r}$ constitute an orthonormal basis of $T_g S$ at every $g \in G$, one sees from (6.9) that $N - N^H \perp H_g$. Therefore, if $v \in HT_g S$, then we have

$$\langle \mathbf{v}, \mathbf{N} \rangle = \langle \mathbf{v}, \mathbf{N} - \mathbf{N}^H \rangle + \langle \mathbf{v}, \mathbf{N}^H \rangle = 0,$$
 (6.17)

which shows $v \in T_g S$. We thus have the inclusion $HT_g S \subset T_g S \cap H_g$. To establish the opposite inclusion, let $v \in T_g S \cap H_g$. We thus have that the left-hand side of (6.17) is zero, and since $\langle v, N - N^H \rangle = 0$ because of the fact that $v \in H_g$, we conclude that it must be $\langle v, N^H \rangle = 0$, hence $v \in HT_g S$. \square

7. Horizontal connection on a hypersurface

We recall the classical definition of the Levi-Civita connection of a n-dimensional immersed submanifold $N=N^n$ of an m-dimensional Riemannian manifold $M=M^m$. Denoting with $i:N\hookrightarrow M$ the immersion, and having endowed N with the induced Riemannian metric i^*g , let $i_*:TN\to TM$ be the differential of i. We identify T_pN with the subspace $(i_*)_p(T_pN)$ of T_pM , and denote by T_pN^\perp its orthogonal complement. $TN^\perp=\bigcup_{p\in N}T_pN^\perp$ has the structure of a (m-n)-dimensional vector bundle, traditionally referred to as the normal bundle of N.

We can thus write $TM \mid N \cong TN \oplus TN^{\perp}$, and for every $\boldsymbol{u} \in T_pM$, we indicate with \boldsymbol{u}^{\top} its T_pN component, and with \boldsymbol{u}^{\perp} its T_pN^{\perp} component. Since $p \to (\nabla_X^M Y)^{\top}(p)$ satisfies all the assumptions of a Levi-Civita connection on N, by the uniqueness of the latter we obtain

$$\nabla_X^N Y = \left(\nabla_X^M Y\right)^\top. \tag{7.1}$$

Before proceeding we need to say a few words concerning (7.1). First of all, since X, Y are only initially defined on the submanifold N, we need to give a meaning to right-hand side. Using a partition of unity argument, we can extend X, Y to smooth vector fields \overline{X} , \overline{Y} on M, and therefore interpret the right-hand side as follows

$$\left(\nabla_X^M Y\right)^\top = \left(\nabla_{\overline{X}}^M \overline{Y}\right)^\top. \tag{7.2}$$

This immediately raises the question of whether (7.2) is a good definition, in other words, whether it is independent of the particular extensions of X, Y that we have picked. Since the value of $\nabla_X^M Y$ at $p \in N$ depends only on X_p , it is clear that (7.2) is independent of the extension of X. On the other hand, $(\nabla_X^M Y)_p$ depends only on the values of Y along any curve on M whose initial tangent vector is X_p . By picking a curve which lies entirely on N, we see that (7.2) is also independent of the extension of Y. This fact, can be also recognized by the following observations, which also establish the torsion freeness of the connection $(\nabla_X^M Y)^\top$. Denoting with i_* the differential of the immersion, we have $i_*(X) = \overline{X}, \ i_*(Y) = \overline{Y}$, and therefore, see Theorem 7.9 in $[7], \ i_*[X, Y] = [\overline{X}, \overline{Y}]$. This implies, in particular, that $[X, Y] = [\overline{X}, \overline{Y}]^\top$. From the torsion freeness of ∇^M , we thus conclude that

$$\left(\nabla_{\overline{Y}}^{M}\overline{Y}\right)^{\top} - \left(\nabla_{\overline{Y}}^{M}\overline{X}\right)^{\top} = [\overline{X}, \overline{Y}]^{\top} = [X, Y]. \tag{7.3}$$

We notice that $[X, Y]_p$ only depends on the values of X, Y in a neighborhood of p in N, and therefore (7.3) shows at once that (7.2) is a good definition, and that $(\nabla_X^M Y)^{\top}$ is torsion free. The remaining properties of a Levi-Civita connection are checked easily.

Inspired by the Riemannian situation we now introduce a notion of horizontal connection on a hypersurface $S \subset G$ by projecting the horizontal Levi-Civita connection ∇^H in the ambient Lie group G onto the horizontal tangent space HTS.

Definition 7.1. Let $S \subset G$ be a non-characteristic, C^k hypersurface, $k \ge 2$, then we define the *horizontal connection* on S as follows. Let ∇^H denote the horizontal Levi-Civita connection introduced in Definition 5.2. For every $X, Y \in C^1(S; HTS)$ we define

$$\nabla_{X}^{H,S}Y = \nabla_{\overline{X}}^{H}\overline{Y} - \langle \nabla_{\overline{X}}^{H}\overline{Y}, \mathbf{v}^{H} \rangle \mathbf{v}^{H},$$

where \overline{X} , \overline{Y} are any two horizontal vector fields on G such that $\overline{X} = X$, $\overline{Y} = Y$ on S.

Arguing as above one can check that Definition 7.1 is well posed, i.e., it is independent of the extensions \overline{X} , \overline{Y} of the vector fields X, Y. From Proposition 5.5 we immediately obtain.

Proposition 7.2. For every $X, Y \in C^1(S; HTS)$ one has

$$\nabla_{X}^{H,\mathcal{S}}Y - \nabla_{Y}^{H,\mathcal{S}}X = [X,Y]^{H} - \left\langle [X,Y]^{H}, \mathbf{v}^{H} \right\rangle \mathbf{v}^{H}.$$

It is clear from this proposition that the horizontal connection $\nabla^{H,S}$ on S is not necessarily torsion free. This depends on the fact that it is not true in general that, if $X, Y \in C^1(S; HTS)$, then $[X, Y]^H \in C^1(S; HTS)$. In the special case of the first Heisenberg group this fact is true, and we have the following result.

Proposition 7.3. Given a C^k non-characteristic surface $S \subset \mathbb{H}^1$, $k \ge 2$, one has $[X, Y]^H \in HTS$ for every $X, Y \in C^1(S; HTS)$, and therefore the horizontal connection on S is torsion free.

Proof. According to (6.15), for every $g \in \mathcal{S}$ we have $HT_g\mathcal{S} = \text{span}\{e_1(g)\}$, where $e_1 = (v^H)^{\perp}$. Therefore, if we take two vector fields $X, Y \in C^1(\mathcal{S}; HT\mathcal{S})$, then we can write $X = ae_1, Y = be_1$, for appropriate C^{k-1} functions a and b. We thus have

$$[X, Y] = [ae_1, be_1] = \{ae_1(b) - be_1(a)\}e_1.$$

This shows that $[X, Y] \in C(S; HTS)$, and therefore Proposition 7.2 gives

$$\nabla_X^{H,S} Y - \nabla_Y^{H,S} X = [X, Y].$$

This gives the desired conclusion. \Box

Definition 7.4. Let S be as in Definition 7.1. Consider a function $u \in C^1(S)$. We define the *tangential horizontal gradient* of u as follows

$$\nabla^{H,\mathcal{S}} u \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \nabla^H \overline{u} - \langle \nabla^H \overline{u}, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle \mathbf{v}^H,$$

where $\bar{u} \in C^1(G)$ is such that $\bar{u} = u$ on S.

We note that $\nabla^{H,S} u = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \nabla_{i}^{H,S} u X_{i}$, where

$$\nabla_i^{H,S} u = X_i \overline{u} - \langle \nabla^H \overline{u}, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle v_i^H = X_i \overline{u} - \overline{p}_i \overline{p}_j X_j \overline{u}.$$

Observe also that $\nabla^{H,S}u \in HTS$. One has in fact from (6.7) and Definition 7.4

$$\langle \nabla^{H,S} u, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle \equiv 0 \quad \text{in } S \setminus \Sigma,$$
 (7.4)

and therefore

$$\left|\nabla^{H,\mathcal{S}}u\right|^2 = \left|\nabla^{H}u\right|^2 - \left(\nabla^{H}u, \mathbf{v}^{H}\right)^2. \tag{7.5}$$

8. Perimeter measure and horizontal first fundamental form

In a Carnot group G, given an open set $\Omega \subset G$, we let

$$\mathcal{F}(\Omega) = \left\{ \zeta = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \zeta_i X_i \in C_0^1(\Omega, H\mathbf{G}) \mid |\zeta|_{\infty} = \sup_{\Omega} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{m} \zeta_i^2 \right)^{1/2} \leqslant 1 \right\}.$$

For a function $u \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$, the *H*-variation of *u* with respect to Ω is defined by

$$\operatorname{Var}_{H}(u;\Omega) = \sup_{\zeta \in \mathcal{F}(\Omega)} \int_{G} u \operatorname{div}_{H} \zeta \, dg.$$

We say that $u \in L^1(\Omega)$ has bounded H-variation in Ω if $\operatorname{Var}_H(u;\Omega) < \infty$. The space $BV_H(\Omega)$ of functions with bounded H-variation in Ω , endowed with the norm

$$||u||_{BV_H(\Omega)} = ||u||_{L^1(\Omega)} + \text{Var}_H(u; \Omega),$$

is a Banach space.

Definition 8.1. Let $E \subset G$ be a measurable set, Ω be an open set. The H-perimeter of E with respect to Ω is defined by

$$P_H(E; \Omega) = \operatorname{Var}_H(\chi_E; \Omega),$$

where χ_E denotes the indicator function of E. We say that E is a H-Caccioppoli set if $\chi_E \in BV_H(\Omega)$ for every $\Omega \in G$.

The above definitions are taken from [9], see also [48]. Following classical arguments [38,97], one obtains from the Riesz representation theorem.

Theorem 8.2. Given an open set $\Omega \subset G$, let $E \subset G$ be a H-Caccioppoli set in Ω . There exist a Radon measure $\|\partial^H E\|$ in Ω , and a $\|\partial^H E\|$ -measurable function $\mathbf{v}_F^H : \Omega \to HG$, such that

$$|\mathbf{v}_E^H(g)| = 1$$
 for $\|\partial^H E\|$ -a.e. $g \in \Omega$,

and for which one has for every $\zeta \in C_0^1(\Omega; H\mathbf{G})$

$$\int\limits_{E} \operatorname{div}_{H} \zeta \, dg = \int\limits_{C} \langle \zeta, \mathbf{v}_{E}^{H} \rangle \, d \| \partial^{H} E \| = \int\limits_{C} \langle \zeta, d [\partial^{H} E] \rangle.$$

Let $E \subset G$ be a C^1 domain, with Riemannian outer unit normal v. If $\zeta \in C_0^1(\Omega; HG)$, we have

$$\int_{E} \operatorname{div}_{H} \zeta \, dg = \int_{\partial E \cap \Omega} \sum_{i=1}^{m} \zeta_{i} \langle X_{i}, \boldsymbol{v} \rangle \, dH_{N-1}.$$

From this observation, and from Theorem 8.2, we conclude the following result.

Proposition 8.3. Let $E \subset G$ be a C^1 domain. For every open set $\Omega \subset G$, and any $\zeta \in C_0^1(\Omega; HG)$, one has

$$\int_{\Omega} \langle \zeta, \mathbf{v}_{E}^{H} \rangle d \| \partial^{H} E \| = \int_{\partial E \cap \Omega} \langle \zeta, \frac{\mathbf{N}^{H}}{|\mathbf{N}|} \rangle dH_{N-1},$$

where N^H is defined in (6.5). Moreover,

$$d\|\partial^{H} E\| = |N^{H}| d(H_{N-1} \lfloor \partial E), \tag{8.1}$$

and one has

$$\|\hat{\partial}^{H} E\|(\Omega) = P_{H}(E; \Omega) = \int_{\partial E \cap \Omega} \frac{|N^{H}|}{|N|} dH_{N-1} = \int_{\partial E \cap \Omega} \frac{W}{|N|} dH_{N-1}, \tag{8.2}$$

where W is the angle function defined in (6.1).

Definition 8.4. Given an oriented C^2 hypersurface $S \subset G$, we will denote by

$$d\sigma_H = \frac{|N^H|}{|N|} dH_{N-1} \lfloor \mathcal{S} = \frac{W}{|N|} dH_{N-1} \rfloor \mathcal{S}, \tag{8.3}$$

the *H*-perimeter measure supported on S (see (8.2) and (6.10)).

For a detailed local study of such measure the reader should see [24,25,69,70]. An interesting interpretation of the H-perimeter measure is that the latter is obtained by blowing-up the Riemannian regularizations of the sub-Riemannian metric of the group G. In a different context, this idea was first exploited systematically by Korányi [65] in his computations of the sub-Riemannian geodesics in \mathbb{H}^n . For simplicity, and to illustrate the main idea, we will state the relevant result in the case when $G = \mathbb{H}^n$.

Theorem 8.5. Consider in the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}^n the left-invariant Riemannian metric tensor $\{g_{ij}^{\epsilon}\}_{i,j=1,\dots,2n+1}$ with respect to which $\{X_1,\dots,X_{2n},\sqrt{\epsilon}T\}$ constitutes an orthonormal frame of $T\mathbb{H}^n$. Let $S \subset \mathbb{H}^n$ be a C^2 hypersurface, with $\Sigma_S = \emptyset$, and denote by $I_{\epsilon}^S(\cdot,\cdot)$ the first fundamental form in the Riemannian metric on S induced by $\{g_{ij}^{\epsilon}\}_{i,j=1,\dots,2n+1}$. Denote by σ^{ϵ} the corresponding surface area on S, then for any bounded open chart $U \subset S$ one has

$$\sigma_H(U) = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \frac{\sigma^{\epsilon}(U)}{\sqrt{\det(g_{ij}^{\epsilon})}}.$$

Proof. For simplicity, we present the proof in the case n = 1. Let $T_{\epsilon} = \sqrt{\epsilon}T$, and consider in \mathbb{H}^1 the one-parameter family of left-invariant Riemannian metrics $\{(g_{ij}^{\epsilon})_{i,j=1,2,3}\}_{\epsilon>0}$ with respect to which $\{X_1, X_2, T_{\epsilon}\}$ constitute an orthonormal basis of $T\mathbb{H}^1$. Similarly to (3.8), we find

$$\begin{pmatrix} g_{ij}^{\epsilon} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 + \frac{y^2}{4\epsilon} & -\frac{xy}{4\epsilon} & \frac{y}{2\epsilon} \\ -\frac{xy}{4\epsilon} & 1 + \frac{x^2}{4\epsilon} & -\frac{x}{2\epsilon} \\ \frac{y}{2\epsilon} & -\frac{x}{2\epsilon} & \frac{1}{\epsilon} \end{pmatrix}.$$
(8.4)

One easily verifies that

$$G^{\epsilon} = \det(g_{ij}^{\epsilon}) = \epsilon^{-1},$$

and that letting $((g^{\epsilon})^{ij}) = (g_{ij}^{\epsilon})^{-1}$, then

$$((g^{\epsilon})^{ij}) = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & -\frac{y}{2} \\ 0 & 1 & \frac{x}{2} \\ -\frac{y}{2} & \frac{x}{2} & \epsilon + \frac{x^2 + y^2}{4} \end{pmatrix}. \tag{8.5}$$

Let $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^2$ be a bounded open set such that U is represented by $\theta: \Omega \to U$, with $\theta \in C^2(\Omega)$. We have $\theta(u,v) = x(u,v)X_1 + y(u,v)X_2 + t(u,v)T$, see (14.15). We now use some of the computations from Section 14. We rewrite (14.17) as follows

$$\begin{cases} \theta_{u} = x_{u}X_{1} + y_{u}X_{2} + \frac{1}{\sqrt{\epsilon}} \left(t_{u} + \frac{yx_{u} - xy_{u}}{2} \right) T_{\epsilon}, \\ \theta_{v} = x_{v}X_{1} + y_{v}X_{2} + \frac{1}{\sqrt{\epsilon}} \left(t_{v} + \frac{yx_{v} - xy_{v}}{2} \right) T_{\epsilon}. \end{cases}$$
(8.6)

Denoting by \wedge_{ϵ} the wedge product with respect to the orthonormal frame $\{X_1, X_2, T_{\epsilon}\}$, similarly to (14.19) we obtain for the non-unit Riemannian normal to S with respect to $I_{\epsilon}(\cdot, \cdot)$

$$N^{\epsilon} = \theta_{u} \wedge_{\epsilon} \theta_{v} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\epsilon}} \left(y_{u} t_{v} - y_{v} t_{u} - \frac{y}{2} (x_{u} y_{v} - x_{v} y_{u}) \right) X_{1}$$

$$+ \frac{1}{\sqrt{\epsilon}} \left(x_{v} t_{u} - x_{u} t_{v} + \frac{x}{2} (x_{u} y_{v} - x_{v} y_{u}) \right) X_{2} + (x_{u} y_{v} - x_{v} y_{u}) T_{\epsilon}$$

$$= \frac{1}{\sqrt{\epsilon}} p X_{1} + \frac{1}{\sqrt{\epsilon}} q X_{2} + \omega T_{\epsilon}, \tag{8.7}$$

where in the last equality we have used (14.20). From (8.7) we conclude that

$$\frac{\sigma_{\epsilon}(U)}{\sqrt{g^{\epsilon}}} = \sqrt{\epsilon} \int_{U} d\sigma_{\epsilon} = \sqrt{\epsilon} \int_{\Omega} \sqrt{I_{\epsilon}(N^{\epsilon}, N^{\epsilon})} du \wedge dv = \int_{\Omega} \sqrt{p^{2} + q^{2} + \epsilon \omega^{2}} du \wedge dv.$$
 (8.8)

Letting $\epsilon \to 0$ in (8.8), we conclude

$$\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \frac{\sigma^{\epsilon}(U)}{\sqrt{g^{\epsilon}}} = \int_{\Omega} W \, du \wedge dv = \int_{U} \frac{W}{|N|} \, d\sigma = \sigma_{H}(U),$$

where in the last equality we have used (8.3). This completes the proof. \Box

We close this section by collecting two basic properties of the H-perimeter. The former is a trivial consequence of the left-invariance on the vector fields X_1, \ldots, X_m , and of the definition of H-perimeter.

Proposition 8.6. For any H-Caccioppoli set E in a Carnot group G, and any open set $\Omega \subset G$, one has

$$P_H(L_{g_0}(E); L_{g_0}(\Omega)) = P_H(E; \Omega), \quad g_0 \in \mathbf{G}, \tag{8.9}$$

where $L_{g_0}g = g_0g$ is the left-translation on the group. In particular,

$$P_H(L_{g_0}(E); \mathbf{G}) = P_H(E; \mathbf{G}), \quad g_0 \in \mathbf{G}.$$
 (8.10)

Proposition 8.7. *In a Carnot group* G *one has for every* H-Caccioppoli set $E \subset G$, any open set $\Omega \subset G$, and every $\lambda > 0$

$$P_H(\delta_{\lambda}E;\delta_{\lambda}\Omega) = \lambda^{Q-1}P_H(E;\Omega). \tag{8.11}$$

In particular,

$$P_H(\delta_{\lambda}E;\mathbf{G}) = \lambda^{Q-1}P_H(E;\Omega). \tag{8.12}$$

Proof. We observe that if $\zeta \in C_0^1(G, HG)$, then $\zeta \circ \delta_{1/\lambda} \in C_0^1(\delta_\lambda \Omega; HG)$. Furthermore, $\zeta \in \mathcal{F}(\Omega)$ if and only if $\zeta \circ \delta_{1/\lambda} \in \mathcal{F}(\delta \Omega)$. The divergence theorem, and a rescaling now give

$$\int_{E} \operatorname{div}_{H} \zeta \, dg = \int_{E} \sum_{j=1}^{m} X_{j} \zeta_{j} \, dg = \lambda^{-Q} \int_{\delta_{1} E} \sum_{j=1}^{m} X_{j} \zeta_{j} (\delta_{1/\lambda} g) \, dg. \tag{8.13}$$

Since

$$X_j(\zeta_j \circ \delta_{1/\lambda}) = \lambda^{-1}(X_j\zeta_j) \circ \delta_{1/\lambda},$$

we conclude from (8.13)

$$\int_{E} \operatorname{div}_{H} \zeta \, dg = \lambda^{-(Q-1)} \int_{\delta_{1}E} \sum_{j=1}^{m} X_{j}(\zeta_{j} \circ \delta_{1/\lambda}) \, dg.$$

Taking the supremum on all $\zeta \in \mathcal{F}(\Omega)$ in the latter equation, we reach the desired conclusion. \square

Combining Propositions 8.6 and 8.7 we obtain the following result.

Corollary 8.8. Let $S \subset G$ be a C^2 hypersurface with finite H-perimeter, then for every $g_0 \in G$, and every $\lambda > 0$, one has

$$\sigma_H(L_{g_0}(S)) = \sigma_H(S),$$

 $\sigma_H(\delta_{\lambda}S) = \lambda^{Q-1}\sigma_H(S).$

9. Horizontal second fundamental form and mean curvature

We open this section by computing the first variation of the H-perimeter for deformations of a hypersurface S along the Riemannian normal N to S. This will provide a first motivation for the introduction of the notion of H-mean curvature.

Theorem 9.1. Let $U \subset G$ be a bounded open set and consider $\phi \in C^2(U)$ with $|\nabla \phi| \geqslant \alpha > 0$ in U, and for small $\lambda \in [-\lambda_0, \lambda_0]$ consider the one-parameter family of $S^{\lambda} = \partial U_{\lambda}$, where we have let $U_{\lambda} = \{g \in U \mid \phi(g) < \lambda\}$. Assume that each of the S^{λ} be a C^2 non-characteristic hypersurface. Let $S = S^0$ and define a function $H: S \to \mathbb{R}$ by letting

$$\mathcal{H} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \sum_{i=1}^{m} X_i \, \overline{p}_i, \tag{9.1}$$

where the \overline{p}_i are the components of the horizontal Gauss map introduced in (6.2). We then have

$$\frac{d}{d\lambda} P_H(S^{\lambda})|_{\lambda=0} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \frac{d}{d\lambda} P_H(\mathcal{U}_{\lambda}; \mathbf{G})|_{\lambda=0} = \int_{S} \frac{\mathcal{H}}{|\mathbf{N}|} dH_{N-1}.$$

In particular, S is a critical point of the H-perimeter with respect to the deformations $S \to S^{\lambda}$ if and only of $H \equiv 0$.

Proof. Using Federer's coarea formula [39] we can write

$$\int_{\mathcal{U}_1} \left| \nabla^H \phi \right| dg = \int_{-\infty}^{\lambda} \int_{\partial \mathcal{U}_{\tau}} \frac{W}{|N|} dH_{N-1} d\tau = \int_{-\infty}^{\lambda} P_H(\mathcal{U}_{\tau}; \mathbf{G}) d\tau, \tag{9.2}$$

where the second equality is a consequence of (8.2). The identity (9.2) gives

$$P_{H}(\mathcal{U}_{\lambda}; \mathbf{G}) = \frac{d}{d\lambda} \int_{\mathcal{U}_{\lambda}} \left| \nabla^{H} \phi \right| dg. \tag{9.3}$$

Using the summation convention over repeated indices, and integration by parts, we now compute:

$$\int_{\mathcal{U}_{\lambda}} |\nabla^{H} \phi| dg = \int_{\mathcal{U}_{\lambda}} X_{i} \phi v_{i}^{H} dg$$

$$= \int_{\partial \mathcal{U}_{\lambda}} \phi \langle X_{i}, \mathbf{v} \rangle v_{i}^{H} dH_{N-1} - \int_{\mathcal{U}_{\lambda}} \phi X_{i} v_{i}^{H} dg$$

$$= \int_{\partial \mathcal{U}_{\lambda}} \phi |\mathbf{N}^{H}| dH_{N-1} - \int_{\mathcal{U}_{\lambda}} \phi X_{i} v_{i}^{H} dg$$

$$= \lambda P_{H}(\mathcal{U}_{\lambda}; \mathbf{G}) - \int_{\mathcal{U}_{\lambda}} \phi X_{i} v_{i}^{H} dg, \tag{9.4}$$

where we have used (8.2). From (9.3), (9.4), and the coarea formula again, we find

$$P_{H}(\mathcal{U}_{\lambda}; \mathbf{G}) = \frac{d}{d\lambda} \left\{ \lambda P_{H}(\mathcal{U}_{\lambda}; \mathbf{G}) \right\} - \lambda \int_{\partial \mathcal{U}_{\lambda}} \frac{X_{i} \overline{p}_{i}}{|\mathbf{N}|} dH_{N-1}. \tag{9.5}$$

Equation (9.5) easily implies the desired conclusion. \Box

Remark 9.2. As we will see in this section, the critical points of the H-perimeter are precisely the so-called H-minimal hypersurfaces. We will return to this question in Section 14, where we will develop more precise intrinsic first and second variation formulas of the H-perimeter in the setting of the Heisenberg group.

We are now ready to introduce the central notions of sub-Riemannian, or horizontal second fundamental form, and of H-mean curvature. According to Theorem 9.1, hypersurfaces for which the function \mathcal{H} in (9.1) vanishes identically on \mathcal{S} are critical points of the H-perimeter functional with respect to deformations of the surface in the direction of the Riemannian normal N to \mathcal{S} . This suggests a notion of horizontal mean curvature of \mathcal{S} based on Eq. (9.1). Such notion was proposed by one of us back in 1997, see [46], and it produces precisely the function in (9.1). We will in fact introduce a more intrinsic notion which is based on that of horizontal second fundamental form, and then recognize that such definition coincides with (9.1). This closely parallels the classical development of the subject. We recall the classical definition of the mean curvature H of a n-dimensional immersed submanifold $N = N^n$ of an m-dimensional Riemannian manifold $M = M^m$. Denoting with $i: N \hookrightarrow M$ the immersion, we recall that the Levi-Civita connection of N is given by Eq. (7.1). The second fundamental form of N is defined by

$$II_N(X,Y) = (\nabla_X^M Y)^{\perp},$$

where ∇^M is the Levi-Civita connection of M. Since for vector fields on N one has

$$II_N(X,Y) - II_N(Y,X) = (\nabla_X^M Y - \nabla_Y^M X)^{\perp} = [X,Y]^{\perp} = 0,$$

 II_N defines a symmetric tensor field on N of type (0,2), which takes values in TN^{\perp} . The mean curvature of N at a point $p \in N$ is defined by

$$H = -\frac{1}{n}\operatorname{trace}(II_N) = -\frac{1}{n}\sum_{i=1}^n II_N(\boldsymbol{e}_i, \boldsymbol{e}_i),$$

where $\{e_1, \ldots, e_n\}$ is an orthonormal basis of $T_p N$.

We now consider the Riemannian manifold M = G with the metric tensor with respect to which $X_1, \ldots, X_m, \ldots, X_{r,m_r}$ is an orthonormal basis, and the corresponding Levi-Civita connection ∇ on G. Let ∇^H denote the horizontal Levi-Civita connection introduced in Definition 5.2. Let $S \subset G$ be a C^2 hypersurface. Inspired by the Riemannian situation we introduce a notion of horizontal second fundamental on S as follows.

Definition 9.3. Let $S \subset G$ be a C^2 hypersurface, with $\Sigma_S = \emptyset$, then we define a tensor field of type (0,2) on HTS, as follows: for every $X,Y \in C^1(S;HTS)$

$$II^{H,\mathcal{S}}(X,Y) = \langle \nabla_X^H Y, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle \mathbf{v}^H. \tag{9.6}$$

We call $II^{H,S}(\cdot,\cdot)$ the *horizontal second fundamental form* of S. We also define $A^{H,S}: HTS \to HTS$ by letting for every $g \in S$ and $u, v \in HT_g$

$$\langle \mathcal{A}^{H,S} \boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{v} \rangle = -\langle II^{H,S} (\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{v}), \boldsymbol{v}^H \rangle = -\langle \nabla_X^H Y, \boldsymbol{v}^H \rangle, \tag{9.7}$$

where $X, Y \in C^1(\mathcal{S}, HT\mathcal{S})$ are such that $X_g = u$, $Y_g = v$. We call the endomorphism $\mathcal{A}^{H,\mathcal{S}}: HT_g\mathcal{S} \to HT_g\mathcal{S}$ the *horizontal shape operator*. If e_1, \ldots, e_{m-1} denotes a local orthonormal frame for $HT\mathcal{S}$, then the matrix of the horizontal shape operator with respect to the basis e_1, \ldots, e_{m-1} is given by the $(m-1) \times (m-1)$ matrix $[-\langle \nabla_{e_i}^H e_j, v^H \rangle]_{i,j=1,\ldots,m-1}$.

Using the horizontal Koszul identity (5.14), one easily verifies that

$$\langle \nabla_{\mathbf{e}_i}^H \mathbf{e}_j, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle = -\langle \nabla_{\mathbf{e}_i}^H \mathbf{v}^H, \mathbf{e}_j \rangle.$$

Using Proposition 5.5 in Definition 9.3 we immediately recognize that

$$II^{H,\mathcal{S}}(X,Y) - II^{H,\mathcal{S}}(Y,X) = \langle [X,Y]^H, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle \mathbf{v}^H, \tag{9.8}$$

and therefore, unlike its Riemannian counterpart, the horizontal second fundamental form of S is not necessarily symmetric. This depends on the fact, already observed, that if $X, Y \in C^1(S; HTS)$, then it is not necessarily true that $[X, Y]^H \in C(S; HTS)$. The next proposition gives a necessary and sufficient condition for the symmetry of $II^{H,S}$.

Proposition 9.4. The horizontal second fundamental form $II^{H,S}(\cdot,\cdot)$ is a (0,2) symmetric tensor field on HTS if and only if for any local orthonormal basis e_1, \ldots, e_{m-1} of HTS, one has

$$[\boldsymbol{e}_i, \boldsymbol{e}_j]^H \in HTS, \quad i, j = 1, \dots, m-1.$$

Proof. Let $X = \sum_{i=1}^{m-1} a_i e_i$, $Y = \sum_{j=1}^{m-1} b_j e_j$, then

$$[X,Y] = \sum_{j=1}^{m-1} \left\{ \sum_{i=1}^{m-1} \left(a_i e_i(b_j) - b_i e_i(a_j) \right) \right\} e_j + \sum_{i,j=1}^{m-1} a_i b_j [e_i, e_j].$$

This identity gives

$$\langle [X, Y]^H, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle = \sum_{i,j=1}^{m-1} \left[a_i \mathbf{e}_i(b_j) - b_i \mathbf{e}_i(a_j) \right] \langle \mathbf{e}_j, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle + \sum_{i,j=1}^{m-1} a_i b_j \langle [\mathbf{e}_i, \mathbf{e}_j]^H, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle$$
$$= \sum_{i,j=1}^{m-1} a_i b_j \langle [\mathbf{e}_i, \mathbf{e}_j]^H, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle = 0,$$

provided that $[e_i, e_j]^H \in HTS$. Therefore, under the assumption $[e_i, e_j]^H \in HTS$, we finally obtain from Definition 9.3

$$II^{H,\mathcal{S}}(X,Y) - II^{H,\mathcal{S}}(Y,X) = \langle \nabla_{\mathbf{v}}^{H}Y - \nabla_{\mathbf{v}}^{H}X, \mathbf{v}^{H} \rangle \mathbf{v}^{H} = \langle [X,Y]^{H}, \mathbf{v}^{H} \rangle \mathbf{v}^{H} = 0,$$

which proves the symmetry of $II^{H,S}$. Vice-versa, suppose that $II^{H,S}$ be symmetric, then applying the latter identity with $X = e_i$, $Y = e_i$, we reach the conclusion that $\langle [e_i, e_i]^H, v^H \rangle = 0$. \square

Corollary 9.5. The horizontal second fundamental form of a C^2 non-characteristic surface $S \subset \mathbb{H}^1$ is symmetric.

Proof. In this situation the assumption of Proposition 9.4 is trivially satisfied since a basis of HTS is given by the single vector field $\mathbf{e}_1 = (\mathbf{v}^H)^{\perp}$, and therefore $[\mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_1]^H = 0 \in HTS$, see also Proposition 7.3. \square

Another situation in which the assumption of Proposition 9.4 is fulfilled is that when S is a cylindrical hypersurface over the first layer of the Lie algebra.

Proposition 9.6. Suppose that the hypersurface S is a vertical cylinder, i.e., it can be represented in the form

$$S = \{ g \in G \mid h(x_1(g), \dots, x_m(g)) = 0 \}, \tag{9.9}$$

where $\mathfrak{h} \in C^2(\mathbb{R}^m)$, and there exist an open set $\omega \subset \mathbb{R}^m$ and $\alpha > 0$ such that $|\nabla \mathfrak{h}| \geqslant \alpha$ in ω . Under these assumptions, we have $\Sigma_S = \emptyset$, and the horizontal second fundamental form is symmetric.

Proof. The function $\phi(g) = \mathfrak{h}(x_1(g), \dots, x_m(g))$ is a defining function of \mathcal{S} . Using the global exponential coordinates, we obtain from Lemma 2.1

$$X_i\phi(g) = \frac{\partial \mathfrak{h}}{\partial x_i},$$

hence $\nabla^H \phi = \nabla_x \mathfrak{h}$, which proves in particular that $\Sigma_{\mathcal{S}} = \emptyset$, and that $\mathbf{v}^H = \frac{\nabla \mathfrak{h}}{|\nabla \mathfrak{h}|} = \mathbf{v}$. We next observe that for every $g_0 \in \mathbf{G}$, the left-translated surface $\tilde{\mathcal{S}} = L_{g_0}(\mathcal{S})$ is again a vertical cylinder, with defining function $\tilde{\mathfrak{h}}(x) = \mathfrak{h}(x(g_0) + x(g)) = 0$. As a consequence of this observation, if $g_0 \in \mathcal{S}$, then by left-translation we can assume without restriction that $g_0 = e$. We thus immediately see that the horizontal plane $H_e = \exp(V_1)$ is given by $t_1 = \cdots = t_k = \cdots = x_{r,m_r} = 0$. Furthermore, by an orthogonal transformation in the horizontal layer of the Lie algebra, we can assume that the tangent space of \mathcal{S} in e be given by the hyperplane $x_m = 0$. Since thanks to Proposition 6.4 the horizontal tangent space at e is given by $H_e \cap T_e \mathcal{S}$, from the previous considerations we see that $HT_e\mathcal{S} = \operatorname{span}\{e_1, \ldots, e_{m-1}\}$, where $e_i = (\partial/\partial x_i)_e$. Since $[\partial/\partial x_i, \partial/\partial x_j] = 0$, $i, j = 1, \ldots, m-1$, we conclude that $[e_i, e_j]^H = 0$. In view of Proposition 9.4 we conclude that $II^{H,\mathcal{S}}$ is symmetric, thus completing the proof. \square

From the proof of Proposition 9.6 one easily obtains the following corollary.

Corollary 9.7. Let S be a vertical cylinder as in (9.9), then the H-mean curvature at $g \in S$ is given by the formula

$$\mathcal{H}(g) = (m-1)H(x(g)), \tag{9.10}$$

where H(x(g)) represents the Riemannian mean curvature of the projection $\pi_{V_1}(S)$ of S onto the horizontal layer V_1 . In particular, S is H-minimal if and only if $\pi_{V_1}(S)$ is a classical minimal surface in $V_1 \cong \mathbb{R}^m$.

Definition 9.8. We define the *horizontal principal curvatures* as the real eigenvalues $\kappa_1, \ldots, \kappa_{m-1}$ of the symmetrized operator

$$\mathcal{A}_{\text{sym}}^{H,\mathcal{S}} = \frac{1}{2} \{ \mathcal{A}^{H,\mathcal{S}} + (\mathcal{A}^{H,\mathcal{S}})^t \}.$$

The *H*-mean curvature of S at a non-characteristic point $g_0 \in S$ is defined as

$$\mathcal{H} = -\text{trace } \mathcal{A}_{\text{sym}}^{H,\mathcal{S}} = \sum_{i=1}^{m-1} \kappa_i = \sum_{i=1}^{m-1} \langle \nabla_{e_i}^H e_i, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle.$$

If g_0 is characteristic, then we let

$$\mathcal{H}(g_0) = \lim_{g \to g_0, g \in \mathcal{S} \setminus \Sigma_{\mathcal{S}}} \mathcal{H}(g),$$

provided that such limit exists, finite or infinite. We do not define the H-mean curvature at those points $g_0 \in \Sigma_S$ at which the limit does not exist. Finally, we call $\vec{\mathcal{H}} = \mathcal{H} v^H$ the H-mean curvature vector.

Proposition 9.9. The H-mean curvature in Definition 9.8 coincides with the function defined in (9.1). In fact, the following intrinsic identity holds:

$$\mathcal{H} = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \nabla_{i}^{H,\mathcal{S}} \langle \mathbf{v}^{H}, X_{i} \rangle = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \nabla_{i}^{H,\mathcal{S}} \overline{p}_{i}. \tag{9.11}$$

Proof. In what follows to simplify the exposition we continue to indicate with $\overline{p}_1, \ldots, \overline{p}_m$ an m-tuple of C^1 extensions to the whole of G of the coefficients of the horizontal Gauss map with respect to the basis X_1, \ldots, X_m . We begin by observing that using the horizontal Koszul identity (5.14), one easily recognizes that

$$\langle \nabla_{\boldsymbol{e}_i}^H \boldsymbol{e}_j, \boldsymbol{v}^H \rangle = -\langle \boldsymbol{e}_i, [\boldsymbol{e}_i, \boldsymbol{v}^H]^H \rangle.$$

From Definition 9.8 we thus obtain

$$\mathcal{H} = -\sum_{i=1}^{m-1} \langle \nabla_{\boldsymbol{e}_i}^H \boldsymbol{e}_i, \boldsymbol{v}^H \rangle = \sum_{i=1}^{m-1} \langle \boldsymbol{e}_i, \left[\boldsymbol{e}_i, \boldsymbol{v}^H \right]^H \rangle. \tag{9.12}$$

Recalling (6.6), we find

$$[e_i, \mathbf{v}^H] = \sum_{i=1}^m e_i(\bar{p}_j) X_j + \sum_{i=1}^m [e_i, X_j].$$

To proceed in the calculations, we write

$$e_i = \sum_{\ell=1}^m a_i^{\ell} X_{\ell}, \quad i = 1, \dots, m-1,$$

with $\{a_i^{\ell}\}$ satisfying the orthogonality conditions

$$\sum_{\ell=1}^{m} a_i^{\ell} \, \overline{p}_{\ell} = 0, \qquad \sum_{\ell=1}^{m} a_i^{\ell} a_j^{\ell} = \delta_{ij}, \quad i, j = 1, \dots, m-1.$$
 (9.13)

We thus obtain

$$[e_i, v^H] = \sum_{j=1}^m e_i(\overline{p}_j) X_j - \sum_{\ell=1}^m \sum_{j=1}^m X_j(a_i^{\ell}) X_{\ell} + \sum_{s=1}^k \left(\sum_{\ell=1}^m \sum_{j=1}^m a_i^{\ell} b_{\ell j}^s \right) T_s.$$

The latter identity gives

$$\left[\boldsymbol{e}_{i},\boldsymbol{v}^{H}\right]^{H} = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \boldsymbol{e}_{i}(\overline{p}_{j})X_{j} - \sum_{\ell=1}^{m} \sum_{i=1}^{m} X_{j}(a_{i}^{\ell})X_{\ell},$$

and therefore,

$$\sum_{i=1}^{m-1} \langle [e_i, \mathbf{v}^H]^H, e_i \rangle = \sum_{j=1}^{m} \sum_{i=1}^{m-1} e_i(\overline{p}_j) a_i^j - \sum_{\ell,j=1}^{m} \sum_{i=1}^{m-1} a_i^{\ell} X_j(a_i^{\ell})$$

$$= \sum_{j=1}^{m} \sum_{i=1}^{m-1} e_i(\overline{p}_j) a_i^j$$

$$= \sum_{\ell=1}^{m} X_{\ell}(\overline{p}_j) \sum_{i=1}^{m-1} a_i^{\ell} a_i^j, \qquad (9.14)$$

where in the second to the last equality we have used (9.13). We now observe that, since $\{e_1, \dots, e_{m-1}, v^H\}$ is an orthonormal basis of H_gTS , we have

$$\sum_{i=1}^{m-1} a_i^{\ell} a_i^{j} = \sum_{i=1}^{m-1} \langle X_{\ell}, \boldsymbol{e}_i \rangle \langle X_j, \boldsymbol{e}_j \rangle$$

$$= \langle X_{\ell}, X_j \rangle - \langle X_{\ell}, \boldsymbol{v}^H \rangle \langle X_j, \boldsymbol{v}^H \rangle = \delta_{\ell j} - \overline{p}_{\ell} \overline{p}_j.$$

Substituting this identity in (9.14), and recalling (9.12), we finally have

$$\mathcal{H} = \sum_{i=1}^{m-1} \langle \left[\boldsymbol{e}_i, \boldsymbol{v}^H \right]^H, \boldsymbol{e}_i \rangle = \sum_{j=1}^m X_j(\overline{p}_j) - \sum_{\ell, j=1}^m \overline{p}_j X_\ell(\overline{p}_j) = \sum_{j=1}^m X_j(\overline{p}_j).$$

This concludes the proof. \Box

It is clear from Definition 9.8 that $\mathcal{H} \in C(\mathcal{S} \setminus \Sigma)$.

Definition 9.10. An oriented C^k hypersurface $S \subset G$, $k \ge 2$, is said to have *constant H-mean curvature* if $\mathcal{H} \equiv \text{const}$ on S. We say that S is H-minimal if its H-mean curvature \mathcal{H} vanishes everywhere as a continuous function on S.

Remark 9.11. Consider the product group $\hat{G} = G \times \mathbb{R}$ with the canonical group law $(g, s) \circ (g', s') = (gg', s + s')$, induced by the one on G. The stratification of the Lie algebra for \hat{G} is then given by $\hat{V}_1 \oplus \cdots \oplus \hat{V}_r$ where $\hat{V}_1 = V_1 \times \mathbb{R}$, $\hat{V}_j = V_j \times \{0\}$ for $j = 2, 3, \ldots, r$. If $\{e_1, \ldots, e_m\}$ is a basis for V_1 , we let $\hat{e}_j = (e_j, 0)$ for $j = 1, \ldots, m$, $\hat{e}_{m+1} = (0, \ldots, 0, 1)$. A basis for \hat{V}_1 is then given by $\{\hat{e}_1, \ldots, \hat{e}_{m+1}\}$. This identifies a subbundle $H\hat{G}$. We can naturally identify G with the hypersurface $S = G \times \{0\} \subset \hat{G}$ with global defining function $\phi(g, s) = s$. Now observe that $\nabla_i^{H,S} \phi = X_i \phi$, $i = 1, \ldots, m$ and $\nabla_{m+1}^{H,S} \phi = 1$ and therefore, $\mathbf{v}^H = \hat{e}_{m+1}$. As a consequence, we have $\nabla_i^{H,S} v_i^H = 0$ for $i = 1, \ldots, m+1$. In view of Proposition 9.9 we conclude that the H-mean curvature of G in G is zero.

To state the next proposition we consider for a function $u: G \to \mathbb{R}$ the *symmetrized horizontal Hessian* of u at $g \in G$. This is the $m \times m$ matrix with entries

$$u_{,ij} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \frac{1}{2} \{ X_i X_j u + X_j X_i u \}, \quad i, j = 1, \dots, m.$$
 (9.15)

Setting $\nabla_H^2 u = [u_{,ij}]$, the mapping $g \to \nabla_H^2 u(g)$ defines a 2-covariant tensor on the subbundle HG. We recall that the horizontal Laplacian associated with the basis $\{e_1, \ldots, e_m\}$ of V_1 is given by $\Delta_H u = \operatorname{tr} \nabla_H^2 u$. We also consider the following nonlinear operator:

$$\Delta_{H,\infty} u \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \sum_{i,j=1}^{m} u_{,ij} X_i u X_j u = \frac{1}{2} \langle \nabla^H (|\nabla^H u|^2), \nabla^H u \rangle, \tag{9.16}$$

which, by analogy with its by now classical Euclidean ancestor, we call the *horizontal* ∞ -Laplacian. The reason for introducing the operator $\Delta_{H,\infty}$ is in the following result which is often useful in computing the H-mean curvature. We consider a C^2 hypersurface $\mathcal{S} \subset G$, and for a given $g_0 \in \mathcal{S} \setminus \Sigma_{\mathcal{S}}$, suppose that there exist a neighborhood \mathcal{U} of g_0 , and $\phi \in C^2(\mathcal{U})$, such that $\mathcal{S} \cap \mathcal{U} = \mathcal{S} \cap \partial \{g \in \mathcal{U} \mid \phi(g) < 0\}$. We observe that the hypothesis that $g_0 \notin \Sigma_{\mathcal{S}}$ implies that $\nabla^H \phi(g_0) \neq 0$, and therefore, by possibly restricting \mathcal{U} we can assume that $\nabla^H \phi(g) \neq 0$ for every $g \in \mathcal{S} \cap \mathcal{U}$. We thus have

$$N^{H}(g) = \nabla^{H} \phi(g), \quad \text{for every } g \in \mathcal{S} \cap \mathcal{U},$$
 (9.17)

and therefore

$$\mathbf{v}^H = \frac{\nabla^H \phi}{|\nabla^H \phi|}$$
 for every $g \in \mathcal{S} \cap \mathcal{U}$. (9.18)

Proposition 9.12. At every point of $S \cap U$ one has

$$|\nabla_H \phi|^3 \mathcal{H} = \{ |\nabla_H \phi|^2 \Delta_H \phi - \Delta_{H,\infty} \phi \}.$$

Proof. We use the summation convention over repeated indices. Invoking Proposition 9.9 and (9.18), we obtain at every point in $S \setminus \Sigma$

$$\mathcal{H} = \nabla_i^{H,\mathcal{S}} \overline{p}_i = X_i(\nu_{H,i}) = X_i \left(\frac{X_i \phi}{|\nabla^H \phi|} \right) = \frac{\Delta_H \phi}{|\nabla^H \phi|} - \frac{\Delta_{H,\infty} \phi}{|\nabla^H \phi|^3}. \quad \Box$$

It is interesting to consider a nonlinear operator which interpolates in an appropriate sense between the H-mean curvature operator in Definition 9.8, and the operator $\Delta_{H,\infty}$. Consider the one-parameter family of quasilinear operators defined by

$$\Delta_{H,p} u = \operatorname{div}_{H} (|\nabla^{H} u|^{p-2} \nabla^{H} u) = 0, \quad 1
(9.19)$$

Supposing that $|\nabla^H u| \neq 0$, we formally rewrite in the more suggestive fashion

$$\Delta_{H,p} u = (p-2) |\nabla^H u|^{p-4} \left\{ \frac{1}{p-2} |\nabla^H u|^2 \Delta_H u + \Delta_{H,\infty} u \right\}. \tag{9.20}$$

If u_p is a solution to $\Delta_{H,p}u_p = 0$, then Eq. (9.20) gives

$$\frac{1}{p-2} |\nabla^H u_p|^2 \Delta_H u_p + \Delta_{H,\infty} u_p = 0.$$

If we assume that $u_p \to u_\infty$ as $p \to \infty$, and that $|\nabla^H u_p|^2 \Delta_H u_p$ is bounded independently of p large, then by letting $p \to \infty$ we formally find that u_∞ must be a solution to $\Delta_{H,\infty} u_\infty = 0$. On the other hand, if we know instead that $u_p \to u_1$ as $p \to 1$, then we discover from (9.20) and Proposition 9.12 that

$$\Delta_{H,p}u_p \xrightarrow[p\to 1]{} -\mathcal{H}(u_1),$$

where $\mathcal{H}(u_1)$ is the *H*-mean curvature of the level sets of u_1 ! This suggests that one should study the behavior as $p \to 1$ of the one-parameter family of quasilinear operators $\Delta_{H,p}$.

9.1. Comparison with S. Pauls' notion of horizontal mean curvature

In the first Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}^1 another notion of horizontal mean curvature was introduced by S. Pauls in [79]. Such notion is based on the procedure of Riemannian ϵ -regularization defined

in the proof of Theorem 8.5. Using (8.5) one sees that, given a function $\phi \in C^1(\mathbb{H}^n)$, its gradient with respect to the metric (g_{ij}^{ϵ}) is given by

$$\nabla_{\epsilon}\phi = X_1\phi X_1 + X_2\phi X_2 + T_{\epsilon}\phi T_{\epsilon}. \tag{9.21}$$

Let us note in passing that (9.21) gives

$$|\nabla_{\epsilon}\phi|^2 = |\nabla_H\phi|^2 + \epsilon(T\phi)^2, \quad \text{and} \quad \Delta_{\epsilon}\phi = \Delta_H\phi + \epsilon T^2\phi, \tag{9.22}$$

where we have denoted by Δ_{ϵ} the Laplace–Beltrami operator with respect to the metric (g_{ij}^{ϵ}) . In [79] the author defined the horizontal mean curvature of S at a point $g_0 \in S \setminus \Sigma_S$ as follows:

$$\mathcal{H}_{P}(g_{0}) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} H_{\mathcal{R}}^{\epsilon}(g_{0}), \tag{9.23}$$

where $H_{\mathcal{R}}^{\epsilon}$ indicates the mean curvature of \mathcal{S} in the Riemannian metric (8.4). We now recognize that such notion coincides with the one introduced in Definition 9.8.

Proposition 9.13. The horizontal mean curvature defined by (9.23) coincides with the one in Definition 9.8.

Proof. Let $S \subset \mathbb{H}^1$ be a C^2 surface. The Riemannian Gauss map of S with respect to the metric (8.4) is given by $\mathbf{v}^{\epsilon} = \frac{N^{\epsilon}}{|N^{\epsilon}|_{\epsilon}}$, where we have denoted by $|N^{\epsilon}|_{\epsilon}$ the length of N^{ϵ} in such metric. Let us notice that $|N^{\epsilon}|_{\epsilon} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\epsilon}} \sqrt{W^2 + \epsilon \omega^2}$. Recalling (8.7) we see that

$$\mathbf{v}_{\epsilon} = \alpha^{\epsilon} \{ \overline{p} X_1 + \overline{q} X_2 + \sqrt{\epsilon} \, \overline{\omega} T_{\epsilon} \}, \tag{9.24}$$

where we have let $\alpha^{\epsilon} = W/\sqrt{W^2 + \epsilon \omega^2}$. From (9.24) and (13.2) below, we recognize that the expression of the Gauss map in the Cartesian coordinates (x, y, t) is given by

$$\mathbf{v}_{\epsilon} = \left(\alpha^{\epsilon} \, \overline{p}, \alpha^{\epsilon} \, \overline{q}, \epsilon \alpha^{\epsilon} \, \overline{\omega} + \frac{\alpha^{\epsilon}}{2} (x \, \overline{q} - y \, \overline{p})\right).$$

Using Proposition 9.9, (5.16), and the fact that $det(g_{ij}^{\epsilon}) = \epsilon^{-1}$, we then see that at any $g_0 \in \mathcal{S}$

$$H_{\mathcal{R}}^{\epsilon}(g_{0}) = \operatorname{div}_{\epsilon} \, \mathbf{v}_{\epsilon} = \partial_{x} \left(\alpha^{\epsilon} \, \overline{p} \right) + \partial_{y} \left(\alpha^{\epsilon} \, \overline{q} \right) + \partial_{t} \left(\epsilon \alpha^{\epsilon} \, \overline{\omega} + \frac{\alpha^{\epsilon}}{2} (x \, \overline{q} - y \, \overline{p}) \right)$$

$$= X_{1} \left(\alpha^{\epsilon} \, \overline{p} \right) + X_{2} \left(\alpha^{\epsilon} \, \overline{q} \right) + \epsilon T \left(\alpha^{\epsilon} \, \overline{\omega} \right)$$

$$= \alpha^{\epsilon} \mathcal{H} + \overline{p} X_{1} \left(\alpha^{\epsilon} \right) + \overline{q} X_{2} \left(\alpha^{\epsilon} \right) + \epsilon \left(\alpha^{\epsilon} T \, \overline{\omega} + \overline{\omega} T \left(\alpha^{\epsilon} \right) \right),$$

where we have used the fact that $\mathcal{H} = X_1 \overline{p} + X_2 \overline{q}$, see Definition 9.8 and Proposition 9.9. We now claim that at any $g_0 \in \mathcal{S} \setminus \Sigma$ we have $\alpha^{\epsilon} \to 1$ as $\epsilon \to 0$, and that furthermore the following cancelation relations hold:

$$X_1(\alpha^{\epsilon}) \to 0, \qquad X_1(\alpha^{\epsilon}) \to 0, \qquad T(\alpha^{\epsilon}) \to 0, \quad \text{as } \epsilon \to 0.$$
 (9.25)

We only prove the first relation of (9.25), leaving the analogous details of the remaining two to the reader. We have

$$\begin{split} X_1 \alpha^\epsilon &= \frac{(W^2 + \epsilon \omega^2) X_1 W - W(W X_1 W + \epsilon \omega X_1 \omega)}{(W^2 + \epsilon \omega^2)^{3/2}} \\ &= \epsilon \omega \frac{\omega X_1 W - W X_1 \omega}{(W^2 + \epsilon \omega^2)^{3/2}} \to 0. \end{split}$$

From (9.25) we conclude that $\mathcal{H}_P(g_0) = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} H_{\mathcal{R}}^{\epsilon}(g_0) = \mathcal{H}(g_0)$, at every $g_0 \in \mathcal{S} \setminus \Sigma$. \square

9.2. Comparison with the notion of pseudo-hermitian mean curvature of Cheng, Hwang, Malchiodi and Yang

In [15] the authors have introduced the following notion of pseudo-Hermitian curvature for a surface $S \subset M$, where (M, J, Θ) is a three-dimensional oriented CR manifold, with CR structure J, and global contact form Θ . At every point $g \in S \setminus \Sigma_S$, they consider the one-dimensional space HT_gS . They fix a unit vector field $e_1 \in HTS$ with respect to the metric $G = \frac{1}{2}d\Theta(\cdot, J \cdot)$ associated with the Levi form, and then define $e_2 = J(e_1)$. They call e_2 the Legendrian normal or Gauss map. They denote by $\nabla^{p.h.}$ the pseudo-Hermitian connection associated with (J, Θ) . There exists a function $H^{p.h.}$ such that

$$\nabla_{e_1}^{p.h.} e_1 = H^{p.h.} e_2. \tag{9.26}$$

Such function $H_{p.h.}$ is called the pseudo-Hermitian mean curvature of S, see (2.1) in [15].

Proposition 9.14. Let M be the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}^1 , then the function $H^{p,h}$ coincides (up to a choice of the orientation) with the horizontal H-mean curvature in Definition 9.8.

Proof. One can check that in the Heisenberg group the pseudo-Hermitian connection $\nabla^{\text{p.h.}}$ is nothing but the horizontal Levi-Civita connection ∇^H introduced in Section 5. Since a basis for HTS is given by $e_1 = (v^H)^{\perp}$, see Corollary 9.5, and we clearly have $e_2 = v^H$, from the horizontal Koszul identity (5.14) we obtain for every vector field $X = ae_1 + be_2 + cT$

$$2\langle \nabla_{\boldsymbol{e}_{1}}^{H} \boldsymbol{e}_{1}, X \rangle = 2\boldsymbol{e}_{1}\langle \boldsymbol{e}_{1}, X \rangle - X\langle \boldsymbol{e}_{1}, \boldsymbol{e}_{1} \rangle - 2\langle \boldsymbol{e}_{1}, [\boldsymbol{e}_{1}, X]^{H} \rangle + \langle X, [\boldsymbol{e}_{1}, \boldsymbol{e}_{1}]^{H} \rangle$$

$$= 2\boldsymbol{e}_{1}(a) - 2\langle \boldsymbol{e}_{1}, [\boldsymbol{e}_{1}, X]^{H} \rangle. \tag{9.27}$$

We now have

$$[e_1, X] = e_1(a)e_1 + e_1(b)e_2 + b[e_1, e_2] + e_1(c)T + c[e_1, T].$$

The commutators in the right-hand side of the latter equation have been computed in Section 13 below, where the vector fields e_1 , and e_2 are respectively denoted by Z and Y. From Lemmas 13.8 and 13.9 we find

$$[\mathbf{e}_1, X] = \mathbf{e}_1(a)\mathbf{e}_1 + \mathbf{e}_1(b)\mathbf{e}_2 + b\{T + \mathcal{H}\mathbf{e}_1 + (\overline{q}\mathbf{e}_2(\overline{p}) - \overline{p}\mathbf{e}_2(\overline{q}))\mathbf{e}_2\}$$

+
$$\mathbf{e}_1(c)T + c(\overline{q}T\overline{p} - \overline{p}T\overline{q})\mathbf{e}_2.$$

From the latter expression we obtain

$$[\mathbf{e}_1, X]^H = \mathbf{e}_1(a)\mathbf{e}_1 + \mathbf{e}_1(b)\mathbf{e}_2 + b\{\mathcal{H}\mathbf{e}_1 + (\bar{q}\mathbf{e}_2(\bar{p}) - \bar{p}\mathbf{e}_2(\bar{q}))\mathbf{e}_2\} + c(\bar{q}T\bar{p} - \bar{p}T\bar{q})\mathbf{e}_2,$$

and therefore (9.27) gives

$$\langle \nabla_{\boldsymbol{e}_1}^H \boldsymbol{e}_1, X \rangle = \boldsymbol{e}_1(a) - \boldsymbol{e}_1(a) - b\mathcal{H} = \langle -\mathcal{H}\boldsymbol{e}_2, X \rangle.$$

From the arbitrariness of X we conclude

$$\nabla_{\boldsymbol{e}_1}^H \boldsymbol{e}_1 = -\mathcal{H}\boldsymbol{e}_2. \tag{9.28}$$

This proves the proposition. \Box

10. Sub-Riemannian calculus on hypersurfaces

In this section we establish some basic integration by parts formulas involving the tangential horizontal gradient on a hypersurface, and the horizontal mean curvature of the latter. Such formulas are reminiscent of the classical one, and in fact they encompass the latter. However, an important difference is that the ordinary volume form on the hypersurface S is replaced by the H-perimeter measure $d\sigma_H$. Furthermore, they contain additional terms which are due to the non-trivial commutation relations, which is reflected in the lack of torsion freeness of the horizontal connection on S. Such term prevents the corresponding horizontal Laplace–Beltrami operator from being formally self-adjoint in $L^2(S, d\sigma_H)$ in general. Since the framework we work in does not lend itself to a preferred choice of coordinates, for ease of computation we have developed an approach, based on Federer's co-area formula, which is coordinate-free. In fact, our proof slightly simplifies several of the classical formulas for hypersurfaces in \mathbb{R}^n which are derived by writing S as a graph, see e.g. [52,71].

Theorem 10.1 (First sub-Riemannian integration by parts formula). Consider a C^2 oriented hypersurface in a Carnot group $S \subset G$. If $u \in C_0^1(S \setminus \Sigma_S)$, then we have

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} \nabla_i^{H,\mathcal{S}} u \, d\sigma_H = \int_{\mathcal{S}} u \left\{ \mathcal{H} v_i^H - \boldsymbol{c}_i^{H,\mathcal{S}} \right\} d\sigma_H, \quad i = 1, \dots, m,$$
(10.1)

where the C^1 functions $c_i^{H,S}$ on $S \setminus \Sigma$ are defined by

$$\boldsymbol{c}_{i}^{H,\mathcal{S}} = \sum_{s=1}^{k} \left(\sum_{j=1}^{m} b_{ij}^{s} \overline{p}_{j} \right) \overline{\omega}_{s}, \tag{10.2}$$

with b_{ij}^s denoting the horizontal group constants defined in (2.14). Moreover, the horizontal vector field $\mathbf{c}^{H,S} = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \mathbf{c}_i^{H,S} X_i$ is perpendicular to the horizontal Gauss map \mathbf{v}^H , i.e., one has

$$\langle \boldsymbol{c}^{H,\mathcal{S}}, \boldsymbol{v}^H \rangle = 0.$$
 (10.3)

As a consequence, we have $c^{H,S} \in C^1(S \setminus \Sigma_S, HTS)$.

Proof. Since the question is local, to prove the theorem we will assume, without loss of generality, that \mathcal{S} is the level set of a C^2 defining function ϕ , and that \mathcal{S} is oriented in such a way that $N = \nabla \phi$. Furthermore, thanks to the assumption of the support of u, we can also assume that \mathcal{S} be non-characteristic. Using a partition of unity we can always reduce ourselves to this situation. For every $\rho \in \mathbb{R}$, we define $\mathcal{U}_{\rho} = \{g \in G \mid \phi(g) < \rho\}$. By the non-characteristic assumption on \mathcal{S} we can assume that, if $\mathcal{S} = \partial \mathcal{U}_{\rho_0}$, then for every ρ sufficiently close to ρ_0 the characteristic locus of $\partial \mathcal{U}_{\rho}$ is empty. Federer's coarea formula gives, see [39],

$$\int_{\mathcal{U}_{\varrho}} \nabla_{i}^{H,\mathcal{S}} u W \, dg = \int_{-\infty}^{\rho} \int_{\partial \mathcal{U}_{\tau}} \nabla_{i}^{H,\mathcal{S}} u \frac{W}{|N|} \, dH_{N-1} \, d\tau = \int_{-\infty}^{\rho} \int_{\partial \mathcal{U}_{\tau}} \nabla_{i}^{H,\mathcal{S}} u \, d\sigma_{H} \, d\rho. \tag{10.4}$$

Recalling (8.3) and (9.17), we obtain from (10.4)

$$\int_{\partial \mathcal{U}_{\rho}} \nabla_{i}^{H,S} u \, d\sigma_{H} = \frac{d}{d\rho} \int_{\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} \nabla_{i}^{H,S} u \, W \, dg. \tag{10.5}$$

This crucial observation allows us to reduce the computation of the surface integral to that of an integral over the solid region U_{ρ} . Recalling Definition 7.4, we have

$$\int_{\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} \nabla_{i}^{H,\mathcal{S}} u W \, dg = \int_{\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} X_{i} u W \, dg - \int_{\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} X_{j} u \overline{p}_{j} \overline{p}_{i} W \, dg, \tag{10.6}$$

where we have adopted the summation convention over repeated indices. Integrating by parts in the first integral in the right-hand side of (10.6) we find

$$\int_{\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} X_{i}uW dg = \int_{\partial\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} u\langle N, X_{i}\rangle \frac{W}{|N|} dH_{N-1} - \int_{\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} uX_{i}W dg$$

$$= \int_{\partial\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} u\overline{p}_{i}W d\sigma_{H} - \int_{\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} u\frac{\overline{p}_{j}X_{i}p_{j}}{W} W dg, \tag{10.7}$$

where we have used div $X_i = 0$, see (5.16). We next integrate by parts in the second integral in the right-hand side of (10.6), obtaining as in (10.7)

$$\int_{\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} X_{j} u \overline{p}_{j} \overline{p}_{i} W dg = \int_{\partial \mathcal{U}_{\rho}} u \overline{p}_{j} \overline{p}_{j} \overline{p}_{i} W d\sigma_{H} - \int_{\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} u X_{j} (\overline{p}_{j} \overline{p}_{i} W) dg$$

$$= \int_{\partial \mathcal{U}_{\rho}} u \overline{p}_{i} W d\sigma_{H} - \int_{\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} u (X_{j} \overline{p}_{j}) \overline{p}_{i} W dg - \int_{\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} u \frac{\overline{p}_{j} X_{j} p_{i}}{W} W dg. \quad (10.8)$$

Inserting (10.7), (10.8) into (10.6), we see that the boundary integrals disappear and we finally obtain

$$\int_{\mathcal{U}_{\varrho}} \nabla_{i}^{H,S} u W \, dg = \int_{\mathcal{U}_{\varrho}} u X_{j}(\overline{p}_{j}) \overline{p}_{i} W \, dg - \int_{\mathcal{U}_{\varrho}} u \boldsymbol{c}_{i}^{S} W \, dg, \tag{10.9}$$

where we have let

$$\boldsymbol{c}_{i}^{\mathcal{S}} = \frac{\overline{p}_{j}}{W} \{ X_{i} p_{j} - X_{j} p_{i} \}.$$

Formula (10.9) is the crucial point in the proof. Proceeding now as in (10.4), and applying (10.5), we conclude for every $\rho \in \mathbb{R}$ in a sufficiently small neighborhood of a given $\rho_0 \in \mathbb{R}$

$$\int_{\partial \mathcal{U}_{\rho}} \nabla_{i}^{H,\mathcal{S}} u \, d\sigma_{H} = \int_{\partial \mathcal{U}_{\rho}} u X_{j}(\overline{p}_{j}) \overline{p}_{i} \, d\sigma_{H} - \int_{\partial \mathcal{U}_{\rho}} u \boldsymbol{c}_{i}^{\mathcal{S}} \, d\sigma_{H}. \tag{10.10}$$

We now have

$$c_i^{\mathcal{S}} = \frac{\overline{p}_j}{W} \{ X_i X_j \phi - X_j X_i \phi \} = \sum_{s=1}^k \left(\sum_{j=1}^m b_{ij}^s \overline{p}_j \right) \overline{\omega}_s.$$

Recalling (9.11) in Proposition 9.9, we conclude that (10.1) holds. Finally, (10.3) follows from the skew-symmetry of the matrix $\{b_{ij}^s\}_{i,j=1,...,m}$ defined by (2.14) which gives $\sum_{j=1}^m b_{ij}^s \overline{p}_i \overline{p}_j = 0$ for every $s = 1, \ldots, k$. Hence,

$$\langle \boldsymbol{c}^{H,S}, \boldsymbol{v}^{H} \rangle = \sum_{s=1}^{k} \left(\sum_{j=1}^{m} b_{ij}^{s} \overline{p}_{i} \overline{p}_{j} \right) \overline{\omega}_{s} = 0.$$

This completes the proof.

Remark 10.2. We emphasize that in the Abelian case $G = \mathbb{R}^m$, we have $X_i = \partial/\partial x_i$, i = 1, ..., m, and so $[X_i, X_j] = 0$ and thereby $c_i^S \equiv 0$. In this case formula (10.15) recaptures the classical integration by parts formula on a hypersurface, see for instance [71,91].

Remark 10.3. We note explicitly that when $G = \mathbb{H}^n$, the Heisenberg group, then the horizontal vector field $c^{H,S}$ is given by

$$\mathbf{c}^{H,\mathcal{S}} = \overline{\omega}J(\mathbf{v}^H),\tag{10.11}$$

where $J: H\mathbb{H}^n \to H\mathbb{H}^n$ is the symplectic transformation which, in the orthonormal basis $\{X_1, \ldots, X_{2n}\}$ of $H\mathbb{H}^n$, is represented by the block matrix

$$J = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & I \\ -I & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

We thus obtain from (10.11)

$$c^{H,\mathcal{S}} = \overline{\omega}(\mathbf{v}^H)^{\perp} = \overline{\omega}(\overline{p}_{n+1}X_1 + \dots + \overline{p}_{2n}X_n - \overline{p}_1X_{n+1} - \dots - \overline{p}_nX_{2n}). \tag{10.12}$$

Therefore, for \mathbb{H}^n formula (10.1) reads

$$\int_{S} \nabla^{H,S} u \, d\sigma_{H} = \int_{S} u \left\{ \mathcal{H} \mathbf{v}^{H} - \overline{\omega} (\mathbf{v}^{H})^{\perp} \right\} d\sigma_{H}. \tag{10.13}$$

In particular, when n=1 then in the notation of Section 13, see also Remark 6.2, we have $c^{H,S} = \overline{\omega}Z$, and we can write (10.13) as follows:

$$\int_{S} \nabla^{H,S} u \, d\sigma_{H} = \int_{S} u \{ \mathcal{H} Y - \overline{\omega} Z \} \, d\sigma_{H}. \tag{10.14}$$

We have the following notable consequences of Theorem 10.1.

Theorem 10.4. Let $S \subset G$ be a C^2 oriented hypersurface, with characteristic set Σ_S . If $\zeta \in C_0^1(S \setminus \Sigma_S, HTS)$, then we have

$$\int_{S} \left\{ \operatorname{div}_{H,S} \zeta + \left\langle \boldsymbol{c}^{S}, \zeta \right\rangle \right\} d\sigma_{H} = \int_{S} \mathcal{H} \left\langle \zeta, \boldsymbol{v}^{H} \right\rangle d\sigma_{H}, \tag{10.15}$$

where we have let

$$\operatorname{div}_{H,\mathcal{S}}\zeta = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \nabla_{i}^{H,\mathcal{S}} \zeta_{i}.$$

Theorem 10.5. In a Carnot group G suppose that the hypersurface S is a vertical cylinder as in Proposition 9.6. If $u \in C_0^1(S)$ we have

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} \nabla_i^{H,\mathcal{S}} u \, d\sigma_H = \int_{\mathcal{S}} u \mathcal{H} v_i^H \, d\sigma_H. \tag{10.16}$$

Proof. First of all we notice that the assumption on S guarantees that the characteristic set Σ_S is empty, see Proposition 9.6. It is thereby legitimate to assume $u \in C_0^1(S)$, instead of $u \in C_0^1(S \setminus \Sigma_S)$. Next, we observe that since the defining function of S depends only on the horizontal variables, then the normal has no component along V_2 , and therefore $\omega_S = 0$ for $s = 1, \ldots, k$. This implies $\mathbf{c}^{H,S} \equiv 0$, see (10.2). The conclusion thus follows from (10.15). \square

We next establish another integration by parts formula which involves differentiation along a special combination of the vector fields \mathbf{v}^H and T_s , s = 1, ..., k, where T_s constitute the orthonormal basis of the first vertical layer defined in (2.16). Such result plays a central role in the last two sections of this paper.

Theorem 10.6 (Second sub-Riemannian integration by parts formula). Let S be a C^2 oriented hypersurface in a Carnot group G. For every $f, \zeta \in C_0^1(\mathcal{U} \setminus \Sigma_S)$, where $\mathcal{U} \subset G$ is an open neighborhood of S, then one has for s = 1, ..., k

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} f(T_{s}\zeta - \overline{\omega}_{s}\langle \nabla \zeta, \mathbf{v}^{H} \rangle) d\sigma_{H}$$

$$= -\int_{\mathcal{S}} \zeta \left(T_{s}f - \overline{\omega}_{s}\langle \nabla f, \mathbf{v}^{H} \rangle \right) d\sigma_{H} + \int_{\mathcal{S}} f \zeta \left\{ \overline{\omega}_{s}\mathcal{H} + \sum_{\ell=1}^{m_{3}} \sum_{i=1}^{m} b_{is}^{\ell} \overline{p}_{i} \overline{\omega}_{3,\ell} \right\} d\sigma_{H}, \quad (10.17)$$

where $\overline{\omega}_s$ are defined in (6.3), and for i = 1, ..., m, s = 1, ..., k and $\ell = 1, ..., m_3$, we have let $b_{is}^{\ell} = \langle [e_i, \epsilon_s], e_{3,\ell} \rangle$. In particular, for a hypersurface $S \subset \mathbb{H}^n$, we have k = 1, and therefore letting $\overline{\omega}_1 = \overline{\omega}$ and setting $Y f \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \langle \nabla f, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle$, see also Section 13, we obtain,

$$\int_{S} f(T - \overline{\omega}Y)\zeta \, d\sigma_{H} = -\int_{S} \zeta(T - \overline{\omega}Y)f \, d\sigma_{H} + \int_{S} f\zeta \overline{\omega}\mathcal{H} \, d\sigma_{H}. \tag{10.18}$$

Proof. We use the same idea of the proof of Theorem 10.1, except that this time we consider

$$\int_{\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} \left[T_{s} f - \left\langle \nabla(\overline{\omega}_{s} f), \mathbf{v}^{H} \right\rangle \right] W \, dg$$

$$= \int_{\partial \mathcal{U}_{\rho}} \left\langle T_{s}, \mathbf{N} \right\rangle f \frac{W}{|\mathbf{N}|} \, d\sigma - \int_{\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} f \operatorname{div}(W T_{s}) \, dg$$

$$- \int_{\partial \mathcal{U}_{\rho}} \left\langle \mathbf{v}^{H}, \mathbf{N} \right\rangle \overline{\omega}_{s} f \frac{W}{|\mathbf{N}|} \, d\sigma + \int_{\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} \overline{\omega}_{s} f \operatorname{div}(W \mathbf{v}^{H}) \, dg$$

$$= \int_{\partial \mathcal{U}_{\rho}} \omega_{s} f \, d\sigma_{H} - \int_{\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} f \frac{T_{s} W}{W} W \, dg - \int_{\partial \mathcal{U}_{\rho}} W \overline{\omega}_{s} f \, d\sigma_{H}$$

$$+ \int_{\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} \overline{\omega}_{s} f W \operatorname{div}(\mathbf{v}^{H}) \, dg + \int_{\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} \overline{\omega}_{s} f \frac{\left\langle \nabla W, \mathbf{v}^{H} \right\rangle}{W} W \, dg,$$

where we have used the identity $\langle \mathbf{v}^H, \mathbf{N} \rangle = W$, see (6.10). Since $\overline{\omega}_s W = \omega_s$, the two boundary terms drop and we are left with

$$\int_{\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} \left[T_{s} f - \left\langle \nabla(\overline{\omega}_{s} f), \mathbf{v}^{H} \right\rangle \right] W \, dg$$

$$= -\int_{\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} f \frac{T_{s} W}{W} W \, dg + \int_{\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} \overline{\omega}_{s} f W \operatorname{div}(\mathbf{v}^{H}) \, dg + \int_{\mathcal{U}_{\rho}} \overline{\omega}_{s} f \frac{\left\langle \nabla W, \mathbf{v}^{H} \right\rangle}{W} W \, dg.$$

Using the coarea formula as in the proof of Theorem 10.1, and differentiating the resulting integrals, we obtain from the latter identity

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} \left[T_s f - \left\langle \nabla(\overline{\omega}_s f), \mathbf{v}^H \right\rangle \right] d\sigma_H$$

$$= -\int_{\mathcal{S}} f \frac{T_s W}{W} d\sigma_H + \int_{\mathcal{S}} \overline{\omega}_s f \operatorname{div}(\mathbf{v}^H) d\sigma_H + \int_{\mathcal{S}} \overline{\omega}_s f \frac{\left\langle \nabla W, \mathbf{v}^H \right\rangle}{W} d\sigma_H. \tag{10.19}$$

Since Definition 9.8 and Proposition 9.9 give

$$\mathcal{H} = \operatorname{div}_{H,\mathcal{S}}(\mathbf{v}^H) = \sum_{i=1}^m X_i \overline{p}_i = \operatorname{div}_H(\mathbf{v}^H),$$

we can re-write (10.19) as follows:

$$\int_{S} \left[T_{s} f - \overline{\omega}_{s} \langle \nabla f, \mathbf{v}^{H} \rangle \right] d\sigma_{H}$$

$$= \int_{S} f \langle \nabla \overline{\omega}_{s}, \mathbf{v}^{H} \rangle d\sigma_{H} + \int_{S} \overline{\omega}_{s} f \mathcal{H} d\sigma_{H} - \int_{S} f \left(\frac{T_{s} W}{W} - \overline{\omega}_{s} \frac{\langle \nabla W, \mathbf{v}^{H} \rangle}{W} \right) d\sigma_{H}. \quad (10.20)$$

We now observe that (6.3) gives

$$\langle \nabla \overline{\omega}_s, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle = \frac{\langle \nabla \omega_s, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle}{W} - \overline{\omega}_s \frac{\langle \nabla W, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle}{W}. \tag{10.21}$$

On the other hand, we have

$$\frac{\langle \nabla \omega_s, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle}{W} = \frac{T_s W}{W} + \sum_{\ell=1}^{m_3} \sum_{i=1}^m b_{is}^{\ell} \bar{p}_i \bar{\omega}_{3,\ell}. \tag{10.22}$$

To prove (10.22), suppose, as we may, that \mathcal{S} is locally described as the zero set of a C^2 function ϕ , and that $N = \nabla \phi = \sum_{i=1}^m p_i X_i + \sum_{s=1}^k \omega_s T_s + \sum_{j=3}^r \sum_{\ell=1}^{m_j} \omega_{j,\ell} X_{j,\ell}$. We thus have

$$\langle \nabla \omega_{s}, \mathbf{v}^{H} \rangle = \langle \nabla(T_{s}\phi), \mathbf{v}^{H} \rangle = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \overline{p}_{i} X_{i} (T_{s}\phi)$$

$$= \sum_{i=1}^{m} \overline{p}_{i} T_{s} (X_{i}\phi) + W \sum_{i=1}^{m} \sum_{\ell=1}^{m_{3}} b_{is}^{\ell} \overline{p}_{i} \overline{\omega}_{3,\ell}$$

$$= \sum_{i=1}^{m} \overline{p}_{i} T_{s} (\overline{p}_{i}W) + W \sum_{\ell=1}^{m_{3}} \sum_{i=1}^{m} b_{is}^{\ell} \overline{p}_{i} \overline{\omega}_{3,\ell}$$

$$= \left(\sum_{i=1}^{m} \overline{p}_{i}^{2}\right) T_{s} W + \left(\sum_{i=1}^{m} \overline{p}_{i} T_{s} \overline{p}_{i}\right) W + W \sum_{\ell=1}^{m_{3}} \sum_{i=1}^{m} b_{is}^{\ell} \overline{p}_{i} \overline{\omega}_{3,\ell}$$

$$= T_{s} W + W \sum_{\ell=1}^{m_{3}} \sum_{i=1}^{m} b_{is}^{\ell} \overline{p}_{i} \overline{\omega}_{3,\ell},$$

where we have used the commutation relations $[X_i, T_s] = \sum_{\ell=1}^{m_3} b_{is}^{\ell} X_{3,\ell}$. This proves (10.22). Inserting (10.22) in (10.21), and the resulting equation in (10.20), we reach the conclusion

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} (T_s f - \overline{\omega}_s \langle \nabla f, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle) d\sigma_H = \int_{\mathcal{S}} f \overline{\omega}_s \mathcal{H} d\sigma_H + \int_{\mathcal{S}} f \sum_{\ell=1}^{m_3} \sum_{i=1}^m b_{is}^{\ell} \overline{p}_i \overline{\omega}_{3,\ell} d\sigma_H.$$

If we replace f by $f\zeta$ in the latter integral identity we obtain the sought for integration by parts formula. \Box

11. Tangential horizontal Laplacian

In this section we introduce a tangential partial differential operator, $\Delta_{H,S}$ (and a modified version of the latter), which constitutes the sub-Riemannian counterpart of the classical Laplace—Beltrami operator on a hypersurface. In fact, as we will see, it reduces to the latter when the group G is Abelian. It has however one aspect which distinguishes it from its classical predecessor, and this is lack of self-adjointness in $L^2(S, d\sigma_H)$. This phenomenon is caused by the presence of the "drift" term $c^{H,S}$ in the integration by parts formula in Theorem 10.1. In the next section we will show that the horizontal mean curvature flow recently proposed by Bonk and Capogna [6] satisfies a nonlinear pde which involves the operator $\Delta_{H,S}$, see Theorem 12.1.

Definition 11.1. Given a function $u \in C^2(S)$, the tangential horizontal Laplacian of u on S is defined as follows at points of $S \setminus \Sigma_S$

$$\Delta_{H,\mathcal{S}} u \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \sum_{i=1}^{m} \nabla_{i}^{H,\mathcal{S}} \nabla_{i}^{H,\mathcal{S}} u. \tag{11.1}$$

We also introduce the *modified tangential horizontal Laplacian* on \mathcal{S}

$$\hat{\Delta}_{H,S} u \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \Delta_{H,S} u + \langle c^{S}, \nabla^{H,S} u \rangle, \tag{11.2}$$

where $c^{H,S}$ is given by (10.2).

Remark 11.2. One should keep in mind that when S is a vertical cylinder given by (9.9), then the operators $\Delta_{H,S}$ and $\hat{\Delta}_{H,S}$ coincide

$$\hat{\Delta}_{H,\mathcal{S}} = \Delta_{H,\mathcal{S}}.$$

In such case it is easy to show from Theorem 10.1 that $\Delta_{H,S}$ is formally self-adjoint in $L^2(S, d\sigma_H)$.

One basic raison d'être for the operator $\hat{\Delta}_{H,S}$ is in the following sub-Riemannian Stokes' theorem which follows from Theorem 10.1.

Corollary 11.3. *Let* $u \in C_0^2(S \setminus \Sigma_S)$, then we have

$$\int_{S} \hat{\Delta}_{H,S} u \, d\sigma_H = 0. \tag{11.3}$$

Proof. It suffices to take $\nabla_i^{H,S}u$ instead of u in Theorem 10.1, and then add the resulting identities in $i=1,\ldots,m$. Keeping in mind the definition (11.2), formula (10.15) gives,

$$\int_{S} \hat{\Delta}_{H,S} u \, d\sigma_{H} = \int_{S} \mathcal{H} \langle \nabla^{H,S} u, v^{H} \rangle d\sigma_{H} = 0,$$

since by (9.6) one has $\langle \nabla^{H,S} u, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle = 0$ on $S \setminus \Sigma_S$. \square

Corollary 11.4. Let $u \in C^1(S)$, then for every $\zeta \in C_0^2(S \setminus \Sigma_S)$ we have

$$\int_{S} \langle \nabla^{H,S} u, \nabla^{H,S} \zeta \rangle d\sigma_{H} = -\int_{S} u \hat{\Delta}_{H,S} \zeta d\sigma_{H}.$$
 (11.4)

Proof. We take $u\nabla_i^{H,S}\zeta$, instead of u, in Theorem 10.1. \square

Remark 11.5. In connection with Remark 9.11 we see that for the product group $\hat{G} = G \times \mathbb{R}$ one has $\hat{\Delta}_{H,S} = \Delta_{H,S} = \Delta_H$ on $S = G \times \{0\}$.

The following formulas are verified by direct computation from the definition.

Lemma 11.6. Let $u, v \in C^2(\mathcal{O})$, $F \in C^2(\mathbb{R})$, then we have on $\mathcal{O} \setminus \Sigma$

$$\hat{\Delta}_{H,\mathcal{S}}(uv) = u\hat{\Delta}_{H,\mathcal{S}}v + v\hat{\Delta}_{H,\mathcal{S}}u + 2\langle \nabla^{H,\mathcal{S}}u, \nabla^{H,\mathcal{S}}v \rangle, \tag{11.5}$$

$$\hat{\Delta}_{H,\mathcal{S}}(F \circ u) = (F'' \circ u) |\nabla^{H,\mathcal{S}} u|^2 + (F' \circ u) \hat{\Delta}_{H,\mathcal{S}} u. \tag{11.6}$$

The next result provides a useful mean for computing the operators $\Delta_{H,S}$ and $\hat{\Delta}_{H,S}$ on S, using the vector fields X_1, \ldots, X_m in the ambient group G.

Proposition 11.7. *Let* $u \in C^2(S)$, then we have on $S \setminus \Sigma$

$$\Delta_{H,S}u = \Delta_H \bar{u} - \langle \nabla_H^2 \bar{u} \mathbf{v}^H, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle - \langle \nabla^H \bar{u}, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle \mathcal{H}, \tag{11.7}$$

$$\hat{\Delta}_{H,S}u = \Delta_H \bar{u} + \langle \mathbf{c}^{H,S}, \nabla^H \bar{u} \rangle - \langle \nabla_H^2 \bar{u} \mathbf{v}^H, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle - \langle \nabla^H \bar{u}, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle \mathcal{H}, \tag{11.8}$$

where \bar{u} denotes any extension of u. In the above formulas, the notation $\nabla^2_H \bar{u}$ indicates the horizontal Hessian of \bar{u} introduced in (9.15).

Proof. We begin with Definition 7.4 which gives

$$\nabla^{H,\mathcal{S}} u = \nabla^H \overline{u} - \langle \nabla^H \overline{u}, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle \mathbf{v}^H,$$

where \overline{u} is any extension of u. Applying (11.1), and using the summation convention over repeated indices, we find

$$\nabla_{i}^{H,\mathcal{S}}\nabla_{i}^{H,\mathcal{S}}u = \nabla_{i}^{H,\mathcal{S}}(X_{i}\overline{u}) - \nabla_{i}^{H,\mathcal{S}}((\nabla^{H}\overline{u}, \mathbf{v}^{H}))v_{i}^{H} - (\nabla^{H}\overline{u}, \mathbf{v}^{H})\nabla_{i}^{H,\mathcal{S}}v_{i}^{H}.$$
(11.9)

We now compute the terms in the right-hand side of (11.9).

$$\nabla_{i}^{H,S}(X_{i}\overline{u}) = X_{i}X_{i}\overline{u} - \langle \nabla^{H}(X_{i}\overline{u}), \mathbf{v}^{H} \rangle v_{i}^{H}$$

$$= \Delta_{H}\overline{u} - X_{j}X_{i}\overline{u}v_{i}^{H}v_{j}^{H}$$

$$= \Delta_{H}\overline{u} - \langle \nabla_{H}^{2}\overline{u}\mathbf{v}^{H}, \mathbf{v}^{H} \rangle. \tag{11.10}$$

Next, Eq. (6.7) gives

$$\nabla_{i}^{H,\mathcal{S}}(\langle \nabla^{H}\overline{u}, \mathbf{v}^{H} \rangle) v_{i}^{H} = X_{i} (X_{j}\overline{u}v_{j}^{H}) v_{i}^{H} - \langle \nabla^{H}(\langle \nabla^{H}\overline{u}, \mathbf{v}^{H} \rangle), \mathbf{v}^{H} \rangle v_{i}^{H} v_{i}^{H}$$

$$= 0. \tag{11.11}$$

Finally, we find from Proposition 9.9

$$\left\langle \nabla^{H} \bar{u}, \mathbf{v}^{H} \right\rangle \nabla_{i}^{H, \mathcal{S}} v_{i}^{H} = \left\langle \nabla^{H} \bar{u}, \mathbf{v}^{H} \right\rangle \mathcal{H}. \tag{11.12}$$

We now substitute (11.10)–(11.12) in (11.9). To reach the desired conclusion we only need to observe that thanks to (10.2) one has

$$\langle \boldsymbol{c}^{H,\mathcal{S}}, \nabla^{H,\mathcal{S}} \overline{\boldsymbol{u}} \rangle = \langle \boldsymbol{c}^{H,\mathcal{S}}, \nabla^{H} \overline{\boldsymbol{u}} \rangle - \langle \nabla^{H} \overline{\boldsymbol{u}}, \boldsymbol{v}^{H} \rangle \langle \boldsymbol{c}^{H,\mathcal{S}}, \boldsymbol{v}^{H} \rangle = \langle \boldsymbol{c}^{H,\mathcal{S}}, \nabla^{H} \overline{\boldsymbol{u}} \rangle. \qquad \Box$$

The first elementary example of solutions of the tangential operators $\Delta_{H,S}$ and $\hat{\Delta}_{H,S}$ is provided by the following consequence of Proposition 11.7.

Proposition 11.8. *If the function u is constant on* S*, then*

$$\Delta_{H,\mathcal{S}}u = \hat{\Delta}_{H,\mathcal{S}}u = 0.$$

Proof. First of all, let us notice that, since $\Delta_{H,S}u$ and $\hat{\Delta}_{H,S}u$ only depend on the values of u on S, we can without restriction assume that $\bar{u} \equiv 1$ in G. Under such hypothesis the conclusion now follows trivially from Proposition 11.7. \square

Another interesting consequence of Proposition 11.7 and of the grading structure of a Carnot group is the following.

Proposition 11.9. Let $S \subset G$ be a H-minimal hypersurface, then if $x(g) = (x_1(g), \dots, x_m(g))$ denote the projection onto the horizontal layer of the exponential coordinates of $g \in G$ (see (2.12)), one has

$$\Delta_{H,S}(x_i) = 0, \quad i = 1, \dots, m.$$

Proof. From Proposition 5.7 we have $\Delta_H(x_i) = 0$, and also $\nabla_H^2(x_i) = 0$. The desired conclusion thus follows immediately from (11.7). \square

We next analyze a situation of special interest, namely when G is a Carnot group of step r=2, and one has a hypersurface S given as a graph over the first layer of the Lie algebra. In such case, identifying via the exponential map $g=\exp\xi(g)$ with $\xi(g)\cong(x(g),t(g))$, we can find an open set $\Omega\subset V_1$, and a C^2 function $h:\Omega\to\mathbb{R}$, such that for some $s\in\{1,\ldots,k\}$, S can be written as

$$S = \{ (x(g), t(g)) \in G \mid x(g) \in \Omega, \ t_s(g) = h(x(g)) \}.$$

$$(11.13)$$

For instance, in the special case of the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}^n we would be considering a graph over \mathbb{R}^{2n} , i.e., $S = \{(x, y, t) \in \mathbb{H}^n \mid (z, y) \in \Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^{2n}, \ t = h(x, y)\}.$

Theorem 11.10. Let G be a Carnot group of step r = 2, and $S \subset G$ be a H-minimal hypersurface of the type (11.13), then outside the characteristic set Σ_S the coordinate functions $x_1, \ldots, x_m, t_1, \ldots, t_k$ are solutions of the tangential sub-Laplacian on S.

Proof. For the horizontal coordinates x_1, \ldots, x_m the conclusion follows from Proposition 11.9. We now recall (5.23) in Proposition 5.7

$$X_i t_s = \frac{1}{2} \langle [\xi_1, e_i], \epsilon_s \rangle, \qquad \Delta_H t_s = 0, \quad i = 1, \dots, m, \ s = 1, \dots, k.$$
 (11.14)

The first equation in (11.14) can be written

$$X_i t_s = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^m x_j \langle [e_j, e_i], \epsilon_s \rangle.$$

Thanks to (5.21) this gives

$$X_j X_i t_s = \frac{1}{2} \langle [e_j, e_i], \epsilon_s \rangle = -\frac{1}{2} \langle [e_i, e_j], \epsilon_s \rangle = -X_i X_j t_s,$$

and therefore for every s = 1, ..., k, one has

$$\nabla_H^2(t_s) = 0. \tag{11.15}$$

Now Proposition 11.7 gives for any $l \in \{1, ..., k\}$, with $l \neq s$

$$\Delta_{H,S}t_{l} = \Delta_{H}t_{l} - \left\langle \nabla_{H}^{2}(t_{l})\boldsymbol{v}^{H}, \boldsymbol{v}^{H} \right\rangle - \left\langle \nabla^{H}h, \boldsymbol{v}^{H} \right\rangle \mathcal{H} = 0,$$

when S is H-minimal, thanks to (11.14) and (11.15). We are left with proving that, if S is H-minimal then $\Delta_{H,S}(t_s) = 0$. Since on S we have $t_s = h(x)$, we need to show that $\Delta_{H,S}h = 0$ on S. With this objective in mind we begin by expressing the H-mean curvature of S in terms of the function h. We consider the function $\phi(g) = t_s - h(x)$ defining S. According to Proposition 9.12, one has on $S \setminus \Sigma_S$,

$$\mathcal{H} = \frac{1}{|\nabla^H \phi|^3} \{ |\nabla^H \phi|^2 \Delta_H \phi - \Delta_{H,\infty} \phi \}. \tag{11.16}$$

On the other hand, we have from Proposition 11.7

$$\Delta_{H,S}h = \Delta_{H}h - \langle \nabla_{H}^{2}h\boldsymbol{v}^{H}, \boldsymbol{v}^{H} \rangle - \langle \nabla^{H}h, \boldsymbol{v}^{H} \rangle \mathcal{H}$$

$$= \frac{1}{|\nabla^{H}\phi|^{2}} \{ |\nabla^{H}\phi|^{2} \Delta_{H}h - \langle \nabla_{H}^{2}h\nabla^{H}\phi, \nabla^{H}\phi \rangle \} - \langle \nabla^{H}h, \boldsymbol{v}^{H} \rangle \mathcal{H}$$

$$= \frac{1}{|\nabla^{H}\phi|^{2}} \{ |\nabla^{H}\phi|^{2} \Delta_{H}(h - t_{s}) + \Delta_{H}t_{s} - \langle \nabla_{H}^{2}(h - t_{s})\nabla^{H}\phi, \nabla^{H}\phi \rangle$$

$$- \langle \nabla_{H}^{2}(t_{s})\nabla^{H}\phi, \nabla^{H}\phi \rangle \} - \langle \nabla^{H}h, \boldsymbol{v}^{H} \rangle \mathcal{H}.$$
(11.17)

If in (11.17) we use (11.15) and the second equation in (11.14), we obtain

$$\Delta_{H,S}h = -\frac{1}{|\nabla^{H}\phi|^{2}} \{ |\nabla^{H}\phi|^{2} \Delta_{H}\phi - \Delta_{H,\infty}\phi \} - \langle \nabla^{H}h, \mathbf{v}^{H} \rangle \mathcal{H}. \tag{11.18}$$

We now compare (11.18) with (11.16) to reach the following interesting conclusion:

$$\Delta_{H,S}h = -\{\left|\nabla^{H}\phi\right| + \left\langle\nabla^{H}h, \nu_{H}\right\rangle\}\mathcal{H}.$$
(11.19)

It is now clear from (11.19) that if $\mathcal{H} \equiv 0$, then $\Delta_{H,S}h = 0$, and this completes the proof. \square

Corollary 11.11. In the Heisenberg group let

$$S = \{(x, y, t) \in \mathbb{H}^n \mid (x, y) \in \Omega, \ t = h(x, y)\},\$$

where $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^{2n}$ is an open set, and $h \in C^2(\Omega)$. Is S is H-minimal, then the coordinate functions $x_1, \ldots, x_n, y_1, \ldots, y_n, t$ are solutions of $\Delta_{H,S}$ on S.

Corollary 11.12. Let G be a Carnot group, and consider the exponential horizontal coordinates $x_1(g), \ldots, x_m(g)$ in G, then

$$\Delta_{H,\mathcal{S}}(x_i) = -\langle \mathbf{v}^H, X_i \rangle \mathcal{H} = -\overline{p}_i \mathcal{H}, \quad i = 1, \dots, m.$$

Consider the exponential coordinates $t_1(g), \ldots, t_k(g)$ in the first vertical layer V_2 , then

$$\Delta_{H,\mathcal{S}}(t_s) = -\frac{1}{2} \sum_{i,j=1}^m b_{ij}^s x_i \overline{p}_j \mathcal{H}, \quad s = 1, \dots, k.$$

In particular, when $G = \mathbb{H}^1$, then

$$\Delta_{H,\mathcal{S}}(t) = -\frac{1}{2}(x\,\overline{p} + y\,\overline{q}).$$

We close this section with introducing the notions of p-Dirichlet integral and of p-harmonic function on an hypersurface. Such notions play a central role in the development of geometric subelliptic pde's on hypersurfaces in Carnot groups.

Definition 11.13. Suppose that $S \subset G$ be a C^2 hypersurface, with $\Sigma_S = \emptyset$. Given 1 we define the*p-Dirichlet integral* $of a function <math>u \in C_0^1(S)$ as

$$\mathcal{E}_{H,\mathcal{S}}(u) = \frac{1}{p} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left| \nabla^{H,\mathcal{S}} u \right|^p d\sigma_H.$$

Suppose that $u \in L^p(\mathcal{S}, d\sigma_H)$, and that moreover $\nabla_i^{H,\mathcal{S}} u \in L^p(\mathcal{S}, d\sigma_H)$, for i = 1, ..., m. We say that u is p-subharmonic (-superharmonic) in \mathcal{S} if for every $\zeta \in C_0^1(\mathcal{S})$, $\zeta \geqslant 0$, one has

$$\int\limits_{\mathcal{S}} \left| \nabla^{H,\mathcal{S}} u \right|^{p-2} \left\langle \nabla^{H,\mathcal{S}} u, \nabla^{H,\mathcal{S}} \zeta \right\rangle d\sigma_H \leqslant 0 \quad (\geqslant 0).$$

We say that u is p-harmonic in S if u is simultaneously p-subharmonic and p-superharmonic. When p = 2 we simply say that u is subharmonic, superharmonic or harmonic in S.

According to Corollary 11.4 we can adopt the following alternative notion of subharmonicity.

Definition 11.14. A function $u \in L^1_{loc}(\mathcal{S}, d\sigma_H)$ is called subharmonic in \mathcal{S} if

$$0 \leqslant \int_{\mathcal{S}} u \hat{\Delta}_{H,\mathcal{S}} \zeta \, d\sigma_H, \quad \text{for every } \zeta \in C_0^2(\mathcal{S}), \ \zeta \geqslant 0.$$
 (11.20)

12. Flow by horizontal mean curvature

In connection with Proposition 11.7, we recall the Riemannian counterpart of (11.7):

$$\Delta_M u = \Delta u - \langle \nabla^2 u \mathbf{v}, \mathbf{v} \rangle - (n-1) \langle \nabla_M u, \mathbf{v} \rangle H, \tag{12.1}$$

where Δ_M and ∇_M respectively represent the Laplace–Beltrami operator and the intrinsic gradient on an (n-1)-dimensional Riemannian manifold M. Formula (12.1) plays a crucial role, for instance, in the derivation of the equation for flow by mean curvature, see for instance [37]. If one considers a family of smooth embeddings $F(\cdot, t): M \to \mathbb{R}^n$, then with $M_t = F(M, t)$, the equation of flow by mean curvature is given by

$$\frac{\partial F}{\partial t}(p,t) = -(n-1)H\nu. \tag{12.2}$$

If we write x = F(p, t), then using (12.1) and (12.2) we obtain the nonlinear partial differential equation

$$\frac{\partial \mathbf{x}}{\partial t} = \Delta_{M_t} \mathbf{x},\tag{12.3}$$

which is satisfied by the components $(x_1, ..., x_n)$ of x. This can be readily recognized as follows. Equation (12.1) gives for each component x_i

$$\Delta_{M_t}(x_i) = \Delta(x_i) - \langle \nabla^2(x_i) \mathbf{v}, \mathbf{v} \rangle - (n-1) \langle \nabla(x_i), \mathbf{v} \rangle H$$

= $-(n-1) \langle e_i, \mathbf{v} \rangle H = -(n-1) \mathbf{v}_i H.$

In other words, we have $\Delta_{M_t} \mathbf{x} = -(n-1)H\mathbf{v}$. This equation, combined with (12.2), proves (12.7).

We next want to prove a sub-Riemannian analogue of (12.3) for the mean curvature flow in the Heisenberg group recently proposed by Bonk and Capogna in [6]. We consider a smooth hypersurface in a Carnot group $S \subset G$, and a family of smooth embeddings $F: S \times (0, T) \to G$. We will denote by $S^{\lambda} = F(S, \lambda)$. The reader should note that we are using the unconventional parameter $\lambda \in (0, T)$ to indicate time. The reason is due to the fact that, to keep a homogeneous notation with the Heisenberg group, we have already reserved the letter $t = (t_1, \ldots, t_k)$ to indicate the exponential coordinates in the first vertical layer V_2 of the Lie algebra of G, see (2.12). In [6] the authors have introduced the following definition of horizontal mean curvature flow when the group G is \mathbb{H}^n . At any point $F(g, \lambda) \in S^{\lambda} \setminus \Sigma^{\lambda}$ denotes the characteristic set of S^{λ}), they require that

$$\left\langle \frac{\partial F}{\partial \lambda}, N \right\rangle = -\mathcal{H} \langle v^H, N \rangle.$$
 (12.4)

We notice that it is important to project the flow along the normal direction since the vector equation $\frac{\partial F}{\partial \lambda} = -\mathcal{H} v^H$ is meaningless: the right-hand side evolves in the horizontal bundle HG, whereas the left-hand side has components which move outside of it. Also, as noted in [6], "any tangential component of the velocity field only gives rise to a re-parametrization of the surface with no effect on the geometric evolution." At characteristic points the equation (12.4) is not defined and the way the authors circumvent this obstacle is by restricting to $\mathcal S$ the Riemannian ϵ -regularization of the sub-Riemannian metric of $\mathcal S$ introduced in (8.4). We refer the reader to [6] for the relevant details. We want to next prove the following result which underscores the interest of the operator $\Delta_{H,\mathcal S}$ introduced in the previous section. It should be thought of as the sub-Riemannian analogue of (12.3).

Theorem 12.1. Let $F: S \times (0, T) \to G$ be a C^2 solution of the horizontal mean curvature flow (12.4), then at any non-characteristic point $F(g, \lambda) \in S^{\lambda}$ one has

$$\left\langle \frac{\partial F}{\partial \lambda}, N \right\rangle = \left\langle \Delta_{H, \mathcal{S}^{\lambda}} F, N \right\rangle,$$
 (12.5)

where the latter equation must be interpreted component-wise.

Proof. To make our proof as transparent as possible we discuss in detail the case of the first Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}^1 . The details of the more general case, as well as some applications of (12.5), will appear elsewhere. We consider $F(g,\lambda) = (x(g,\lambda),y(g,\lambda),t(g,\lambda))$ and notice that we have from (13.2) below,

$$\Delta_{H,\mathcal{S}^{\lambda}}F = \left(\Delta_{H,\mathcal{S}^{\lambda}}(x), \Delta_{H,\mathcal{S}^{\lambda}}(y), \Delta_{H,\mathcal{S}^{\lambda}}(t)\right)
= \Delta_{H,\mathcal{S}^{\lambda}}(x)X_{1} + \Delta_{H,\mathcal{S}^{\lambda}}(y)X_{2} + \left(\Delta_{H,\mathcal{S}^{\lambda}}(t) + \frac{y\Delta_{H,\mathcal{S}^{\lambda}}(x) - x\Delta_{H,\mathcal{S}^{\lambda}}(y)}{2}\right)T. (12.6)$$

At this point we use (12.6) and the fact that

$$N = \left(\overline{p}X_1 + \overline{q}X_2 + \frac{\langle N, T \rangle}{W}T\right)W,$$

to discover that

$$\langle \Delta_{H,S^{\lambda}} F, N \rangle = W \left\{ \overline{p} \Delta_{H,S^{\lambda}}(x) + \overline{q} \Delta_{H,S^{\lambda}}(y) + \frac{\langle N, T \rangle}{W} \left(\Delta_{H,S^{\lambda}}(t) + \frac{y \Delta_{H,S^{\lambda}}(x) - x \Delta_{H,S^{\lambda}}(y)}{2} \right) \right\}.$$
(12.7)

We now use Corollary 11.12, which in the present situation gives,

$$\Delta_{H,S^{\lambda}}(x) = -\overline{p}\mathcal{H}, \qquad \Delta_{H,S^{\lambda}}(y) = -\overline{q}\mathcal{H}, \qquad \Delta_{H,S^{\lambda}}(t) = -\frac{x\overline{q} - y\overline{p}}{2}\mathcal{H}.$$
(12.8)

Substituting (12.8) in (12.7) we obtain the remarkable conclusion

$$\langle \Delta_{H,S^{\lambda}} F, N \rangle = W \left\{ -\overline{p}^{2} \mathcal{H} - \overline{q}^{2} \mathcal{H} + \frac{\langle N, T \rangle}{W} \left(-\frac{x\overline{q} - y\overline{p}}{2} \mathcal{H} + \frac{x\overline{q} - y\overline{p}}{2} \mathcal{H} \right) \right\}$$

$$= -W \mathcal{H}. \tag{12.9}$$

On the other hand, (6.10) gives

$$\langle \mathbf{v}^H, \mathbf{N} \rangle \mathcal{H} = W \mathcal{H}.$$

Combining the latter equation with (12.9) we reach the conclusion

$$\langle \Delta_{H,S^{\lambda}} F, N \rangle = -\mathcal{H}\langle \mathbf{v}^H, N \rangle. \tag{12.10}$$

Finally, from (12.10) and (12.4) we obtain (12.5). \Box

13. Some geometric identities in the Heisenberg group

In this section we collect several geometric identities in the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}^1 which, besides their intrinsic interest, play an important role in the development of the first and second variation formulas in Section 14. We note preliminarily that

$$X_1 \wedge X_2 = T$$
, $X_2 \wedge T = X_1$, $X_1 \wedge T = -X_2$, (13.1)

where the wedge products are computed with respect to the left-invariant Riemannian metric with respect to which $\{X_1, X_2, T\}$ constitute an orthonormal basis. We also observe that the passage from the orthonormal basis $\{X_1, X_2, T\}$ to the standard rectangular coordinates of \mathbb{R}^3 is given by the formula

$$aX_1 + bX_2 + cT = \left(a, b, c + \frac{bx - ay}{2}\right).$$
 (13.2)

Throughout this section $S \subset \mathbb{H}^1$ denotes an oriented C^2 surface, with non-unit normal N, and Riemannian Gauss map v, we consider the functions p_1 , p_2 and W on S defined in (6.1). As we have mentioned in Remark 6.2, for computational ease it will be convenient to adopt in this and the next two sections the slightly different notation $p = p_1$, $q = p_2$, i.e.,

$$p = \langle N, X_1 \rangle, \qquad q = \langle N, X_2 \rangle, \qquad W = \sqrt{p^2 + q^2}.$$
 (13.3)

The horizontal Gauss map defined in (6.6) is now given on $S \setminus \Sigma_S$ by

$$\mathbf{v}^H = \overline{p}X_1 + \overline{q}X_2,\tag{13.4}$$

where we have let

$$\overline{p} = \frac{p}{W}, \quad \overline{q} = \frac{q}{W}, \quad \text{so that} \quad \overline{p}^2 + \overline{q}^2 \equiv 1 \quad \text{on } S \setminus \Sigma_S.$$
 (13.5)

We also introduce the notation

$$\omega = \langle N, T \rangle, \qquad \overline{\omega} = \frac{\omega}{W}.$$
 (13.6)

We notice explicitly that if $S \in C^k$, $k \ge 2$, then $p, q, \omega, \overline{p}, \overline{q}, \overline{\omega} \in C^{k-1}(S \setminus \Sigma_S)$. We also note that, thanks to Proposition 9.9, the *H*-mean curvature of S is presently given by the formula

$$\mathcal{H} = X_1 \overline{p} + X_2 \overline{q}. \tag{13.7}$$

Along with the horizontal Gauss map v^H we consider the vector field

$$(\mathbf{v}^H)^{\perp} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \mathbf{v}^H = \overline{q}X_1 - \overline{p}X_2, \tag{13.8}$$

which, as already noticed in Section 9, constitutes a basis of HTS. It will be convenient to keep a different notation for the action of the vector fields \mathbf{v}^H , $(\mathbf{v}^H)^{\perp}$ on a function $\zeta \in C_0^1(S \setminus \Sigma_S)$.

We thus set

$$Y\zeta \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \langle \nabla \zeta, \mathbf{v}^H \rangle = \overline{p} X_1 \zeta + \overline{q} X_2 \zeta, \tag{13.9}$$

$$Z\zeta \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \langle \nabla \zeta, (\mathbf{v}^H)^{\perp} \rangle = \overline{q} X_1 \zeta - \overline{p} X_2 \zeta. \tag{13.10}$$

We mention that in the right-hand sides of (13.9), (13.10) the vector fields X_1 , X_2 act on an extension $\overline{\zeta}$ of ζ . However, for the sake of simplifying the notation we have used, and will continue to do so below, the same notation for both functions. It is worth observing that $\{Z, Y, T\}$ constitutes an orthonormal frame on S. One has in fact

$$Z \wedge Y = T$$
, $Y \wedge T = Z$, $T \wedge Z = Y$. (13.11)

Moreover, the (Riemannian) divergence in \mathbb{H}^1 of these vector fields is given by

$$\operatorname{div} Y = X_1 \overline{p} + X_2 \overline{q} = \mathcal{H}, \qquad \operatorname{div} Z = X_1 \overline{q} - X_2 \overline{p}. \tag{13.12}$$

Using Cramer's rule one easily obtains from (13.9) and (13.10),

$$X_1 = \overline{p}Y + \overline{q}Z, \qquad X_2 = \overline{q}Y - \overline{p}Z. \tag{13.13}$$

One also has

$$\nabla_1^{H,S} = \overline{q}Z, \qquad \nabla_2^{H,S} = -\overline{p}Z. \tag{13.14}$$

To prove (13.14) we proceed as follows:

$$\begin{split} \nabla_{1}^{H,\mathcal{S}}\zeta &= X_{1}\zeta - \left\langle \nabla^{H}\zeta, \mathbf{v}^{H} \right\rangle \mathbf{v}_{1}^{H} = X_{1}\zeta - (\overline{p}X_{1}\zeta + \overline{q}X_{2}\zeta)\overline{p} \\ &= X_{1}\zeta - \overline{p}^{2}X_{1}\zeta - \overline{p}\overline{q}X_{2}\zeta = \overline{q}^{2}X_{1}\zeta - \overline{p}\overline{q}X_{2}\zeta = \overline{q}(\overline{q}X_{1}\zeta - \overline{p}X_{2}\zeta) \\ &= \overline{q}Z\zeta, \\ \nabla_{2}^{H,\mathcal{S}}\zeta &= X_{2}\zeta - \left\langle \nabla^{H}\zeta, \mathbf{v}^{H} \right\rangle \mathbf{v}_{2}^{H} = X_{2}\zeta - (\overline{p}X_{1}\zeta + \overline{q}X_{2}\zeta)\overline{q} \\ &= X_{2}\zeta - \overline{p}\overline{q}X_{1}\zeta - \overline{q}^{2}X_{2}\zeta = \overline{p}^{2}X_{2}\zeta - \overline{p}\overline{q}X_{1}\zeta = -\overline{p}(\overline{q}X_{1}\zeta - \overline{p}X_{2}\zeta) \\ &= -\overline{p}Z\zeta. \end{split}$$

These formulas give

$$\nabla^{H,S}\zeta = \bar{q}Z\zeta X_1 - \bar{p}Z\zeta X_2. \tag{13.15}$$

From (13.15) and (13.5) we obtain

$$\left|\nabla^{H,\mathcal{S}}\zeta\right|^2 = (Z\zeta)^2 = (\overline{q}X_1\zeta - \overline{p}X_2\zeta)^2. \tag{13.16}$$

We next establish some identities that will be used times and again in Sections 14 and 15.

Lemma 13.1. *One has on* $S \setminus \Sigma_S$

$$\overline{p}Z\overline{p} + \overline{q}Z\overline{q} = \overline{p}Y\overline{p} + \overline{q}Y\overline{q} = \overline{p}T\overline{p} + \overline{q}T\overline{q} = 0, \tag{13.17}$$

$$\overline{p}Z^2\overline{p} + \overline{q}Z^2\overline{q} = -(Z\overline{p})^2 - (Z\overline{q})^2. \tag{13.18}$$

It is useful to note the following alternative expression of the first two identities in (13.17):

$$\overline{p}\overline{q}X_1\overline{p} - \overline{p}^2X_2\overline{p} + \overline{q}^2X_1\overline{q} - \overline{p}\overline{q}X_2\overline{q} = 0, \tag{13.19}$$

$$\overline{p}^2 X_1 \overline{p} + \overline{p} \overline{q} X_2 \overline{p} + \overline{p} \overline{q} X_1 \overline{q} + \overline{q}^2 X_2 \overline{q} = 0.$$
 (13.20)

Proof. The proof of (13.17) follows trivially by differentiating the identity $\bar{p}^2 + \bar{q}^2 \equiv 1$, whereas (13.18) follows by differentiating $\bar{p}Z\bar{p} + \bar{q}Z\bar{q} = 0$ with respect to Z. One has from (13.17) and (13.10)

$$0 = \overline{p}Z\overline{p} + \overline{q}Z\overline{q} = \overline{p}(\overline{q}X_1\overline{p} - \overline{p}X_2\overline{p}) + \overline{q}(\overline{q}X_1\overline{q} - \overline{p}X_2\overline{q}),$$

which proves (13.19). Similarly,

$$0 = \overline{p}Y\overline{p} + \overline{q}Y\overline{q} = \overline{p}(\overline{p}X_1\overline{p} + \overline{q}X_2\overline{p}) + \overline{q}(\overline{p}X_1\overline{q} + \overline{q}X_2\overline{q}),$$

which implies (13.20).

Lemma 13.2. *One has on* $S \setminus \Sigma_S$

$$\langle Z, N \rangle = 0, \qquad \langle Y, N \rangle = W. \tag{13.21}$$

$$Y\omega = TW, \tag{13.22}$$

$$\bar{q}Y\bar{p} - \bar{p}Y\bar{q} = X_2\bar{p} - X_1\bar{q}, \tag{13.23}$$

$$\frac{ZW}{W} = \overline{q}Y\overline{p} - \overline{p}Y\overline{q} + \overline{\omega},\tag{13.24}$$

and

$$\frac{Z\omega}{W} = \overline{q} \, T \, \overline{p} - \overline{p} \, T \, \overline{q}. \tag{13.25}$$

Proof. The first identity in (13.21) is obvious, while the second one is simply a reformulation of (6.10). The identity (13.22) is just a special case of (10.22). To prove (13.23), it suffices to use (13.13) and (13.17) to find

$$X_2\overline{p} - X_1\overline{q} = \overline{q}Y\overline{p} - \overline{p}Y\overline{q} - (\overline{p}Y\overline{p} + \overline{q}Y\overline{q}) = \overline{q}Y\overline{p} - \overline{p}Y\overline{q}.$$

As for (13.24) we have

$$\omega = T\phi = X_1 X_2 \phi - X_2 X_1 \phi = X_1 (\overline{q} W) - X_2 (\overline{p} W) = -(X_2 \overline{p} - X_1 \overline{q}) W + ZW,$$

from which the desired conclusion follows immediately.

Finally, we turn to the proof of (13.25). Applying T to both sides of (13.21) we obtain

$$0 = T(Z\phi) = T(\overline{q}X_1\phi - \overline{p}X_2\phi) = T\overline{q}X_1\phi + \overline{q}TX_1\phi - T\overline{p}X_2\phi - \overline{p}TX_2\phi$$
$$= T\overline{q}X_1\phi - T\overline{p}X_2\phi + \overline{q}X_1T\phi - \overline{p}X_2T\phi = pT\overline{q} - qT\overline{p} + Z(T\phi).$$

It follows that

$$\frac{Z\omega}{W} = \frac{Z(T\phi)}{W} = \overline{q}T\overline{p} - \overline{p}T\overline{q}. \qquad \Box$$

Corollary 13.3. *One has on* $S \setminus \Sigma_S$

$$\mathcal{A} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} -Z\overline{\omega} = (\overline{p}T\overline{q} - \overline{q}T\overline{p}) + \overline{\omega}(\overline{q}Y\overline{p} - \overline{p}Y\overline{q}) + \overline{\omega}^2$$
$$= \overline{p}(T\overline{q} - \overline{\omega}Y\overline{q}) - \overline{q}(T\overline{p} - \overline{\omega}Y\overline{p}) + \overline{\omega}^2.$$

Proof. We have

$$Z\overline{\omega} = \frac{Z\omega}{W} - \overline{\omega}\frac{ZW}{W},$$

so the desired result follows immediately from (13.24), (13.25).

The next lemma expresses a useful orthogonality property which enters several times in the computations of Section 14.

Lemma 13.4. Let X, Y be smooth vector fields on S, then on the set $S \setminus \Sigma_S$ one has

$$\mathcal{X}\overline{q}\mathcal{Y}\overline{p} - \mathcal{X}\overline{p}\mathcal{Y}\overline{q} = 0.$$

In particular, letting X = Y or T, and Y = Z or Y, we find

$$Y \overline{q} Z \overline{p} - Y \overline{p} Z \overline{q} = 0,$$

$$T \overline{q} Z \overline{p} - T \overline{p} Z \overline{q} = 0,$$

$$T \overline{q} Y \overline{p} - T \overline{p} Y \overline{q} = 0.$$

Proof. To prove the lemma we note that

$$\mathcal{X}W = \overline{p}\mathcal{X}p + \overline{q}\mathcal{X}q, \qquad \mathcal{Y}W = \overline{p}\mathcal{Y}p + \overline{q}\mathcal{Y}q,$$

and proceed as follows:

$$\begin{split} &\mathcal{X}\overline{q}\mathcal{Y}\overline{p} - \mathcal{X}\overline{p}\mathcal{Y}\overline{q} \\ &= \mathcal{X}\big(qW^{-1}\big)\mathcal{Y}\big(pW^{-1}\big) - \mathcal{X}\big(pW^{-1}\big)\mathcal{Y}\big(qW^{-1}\big) \\ &= \frac{1}{W^2}\big\{(\mathcal{X}q - \overline{q}\mathcal{X}W)(\mathcal{Y}p - \overline{p}\mathcal{Y}W) - (\mathcal{X}p - \overline{p}\mathcal{X}W)(\mathcal{Y}q - \overline{q}\mathcal{Y}W)\big\} \end{split}$$

$$= \frac{-p^2 \mathcal{X} q \mathcal{Y} p - p q \mathcal{X} q \mathcal{Y} q - p q \mathcal{X} p \mathcal{Y} p - q^2 \mathcal{X} q \mathcal{Y} p + p q \mathcal{X} p \mathcal{Y} p + q^2 \mathcal{X} p \mathcal{Y} q + p^2 \mathcal{X} p \mathcal{Y} q}{W^4} + \frac{p q \mathcal{X} q \mathcal{Y} q}{W^4} + \frac{\mathcal{X} q \mathcal{Y} p - \mathcal{X} p \mathcal{Y} q}{W^2}$$

$$= \frac{q^2 \mathcal{X} q \mathcal{Y} p - p^2 \mathcal{X} p \mathcal{Y} q - q^2 \mathcal{X} q \mathcal{Y} p + p^2 \mathcal{X} p \mathcal{Y} q}{W^4} = 0. \quad \Box$$

In the following lemma we collect some geometric identities involving the H-mean curvature of S which play an essential role in the sequel.

Lemma 13.5. One has on the set $S \setminus \Sigma_S$

$$\overline{q}^2 X_1 \overline{p} - \overline{p} \overline{q} (X_2 \overline{p} + X_1 \overline{q}) + \overline{p}^2 X_2 \overline{q} = \mathcal{H}, \tag{13.26}$$

$$\bar{q}Z\bar{p} - \bar{p}Z\bar{q} = \mathcal{H},\tag{13.27}$$

$$Z\bar{p} = \bar{q}\mathcal{H}, \qquad Z\bar{q} = -\bar{p}\mathcal{H}.$$
 (13.28)

The following formula is dual to (13.26), (13.27),

$$\overline{p}\overline{q}X_1\overline{p} + \overline{q}^2X_2\overline{p} - \overline{p}^2X_1\overline{q} - \overline{p}\overline{q}X_2\overline{q} = X_2\overline{p} - X_1\overline{q}.$$
(13.29)

We also have the following expressions for the derivatives of the H-mean curvature along Y and T:

$$\overline{q}Y(Z\overline{p}) - \overline{p}Y(Z\overline{q}) = Y\mathcal{H},$$
 (13.30)

$$\bar{q}T(Z\bar{p}) - \bar{p}T(Z\bar{q}) = T\mathcal{H}.$$
 (13.31)

Proof. In view of (13.7) one has that (13.26) is equivalent to

$$\overline{p}^2 X_2 \overline{q} + \overline{q}^2 X_1 \overline{p} - \overline{p} \overline{q} (X_2 \overline{p} + X_1 \overline{q}) = X_1 \overline{p} + X_2 \overline{q},$$

which is in turn equivalent to

$$\overline{q}^2 X_2 \overline{q} + \overline{p}^2 X_1 \overline{p} + \overline{p} \overline{q} (X_2 \overline{p} + X_1 \overline{q}) = 0,$$

and this is nothing but (13.20). We now use (13.26) to prove (13.27) as follows:

$$\overline{q}Z\overline{p} - \overline{p}Z\overline{q} = \overline{q}^2X_1\overline{p} - \overline{p}\overline{q}X_2\overline{p} - \overline{p}\overline{q}X_1\overline{q} + \overline{p}^2X_2\overline{q} = \mathcal{H}.$$

The proof of (13.28) immediately follows from the equation $\overline{p}Z\overline{p}+\overline{q}Z\overline{q}=0$, from (13.27), and from Cramer's rule. Next, it is easy to recognize that (13.29) is equivalent to (13.19). The proof of (13.30) follows from differentiating (13.27) with respect to Y, upon using Leibniz rule and Lemma 13.4. Similarly, we establish (13.31) by differentiating (13.27) with respect to T and then using Lemma 13.4. \square

We now establish a result which says that one of the two horizontal principal curvatures is zero. We stress that this phenomenon, whose Riemannian counterpart is obviously not true, reflects the fact that H-minimal surfaces are ruled surfaces, see [15,49].

Proposition 13.6. *One has on* $S \setminus \Sigma_S$

$$\left|\nabla_1^{H,\mathcal{S}} \mathbf{v}_1^H\right|^2 + \left|\nabla_2^{H,\mathcal{S}} \mathbf{v}_2^H\right|^2 = (Z\overline{p})^2 + (Z\overline{q})^2 \equiv \mathcal{H}^2.$$

In particular, if S is H-minimal, we have

$$\left|\nabla_{1}^{H,\mathcal{S}} \mathbf{v}_{1}^{H}\right|^{2} = \left|\nabla_{2}^{H,\mathcal{S}} \mathbf{v}_{2}^{H}\right|^{2} = 0.$$

Proof. According to (13.16), (13.27) and (13.28), we have

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{H}^2 - \left| \nabla_1^{H,\mathcal{S}} \boldsymbol{v}_1^H \right|^2 - \left| \nabla_2^{H,\mathcal{S}} \boldsymbol{v}_2^H \right|^2 \\ &= (\overline{q} \, Z \, \overline{p} - \overline{p} \, Z \, \overline{q})^2 - (Z \, \overline{p})^2 - (Z \, \overline{q})^2 \\ &= \overline{q}^2 (Z \, \overline{p})^2 + \overline{p}^2 (Z \, \overline{q})^2 - 2 \overline{p} \, \overline{q} \, Z \, \overline{p} \, Z \, \overline{q} - (Z \, \overline{p})^2 - (Z \, \overline{q})^2 \\ &= - \left(\overline{p}^2 (Z \, \overline{p})^2 + \overline{q}^2 (Z \, \overline{q})^2 + 2 \, \overline{p} \, \overline{q} \, Z \, \overline{p} \, Z \, \overline{q} \right) = - (\overline{p} \, Z \, \overline{p} + \overline{q} \, Z \, \overline{q})^2 = 0, \end{split}$$

where the last equation follows from Lemma 13.1.

Lemma 13.7. *One has on* $S \setminus \Sigma_S$

$$Z\overline{p}X_1 + Z\overline{q}X_2 = \mathcal{H}Z, \qquad Z\overline{q}X_1 - Z\overline{p}X_2 = -\mathcal{H}Y.$$

Proof. One easily obtains from Eqs. (13.13)

$$\begin{split} Z\overline{p}X_1 + Z\overline{q}X_2 &= (\overline{p}Z\overline{p} + \overline{q}Z\overline{q})Y + (\overline{q}Z\overline{p} - \overline{p}Z\overline{q})Z \\ &= (\overline{q}Z\overline{p} - \overline{p}Z\overline{q})Z = \mathcal{H}Z, \end{split}$$

where in the second to the last equality we have used (13.17), and in the last one we have used (13.27). The proof of the second identity is similar. \Box

The next commutator formulas will be useful in the sequel.

Lemma 13.8. One has on $S \setminus \Sigma_S$

$$[Z, Y] = T + \mathcal{H}Z + (\overline{q}Y\overline{p} - \overline{p}Y\overline{q})Y.$$

Proof. To compute the commutator between Z and Y we use Eqs. (13.9) and (13.10) to find

$$\begin{split} [Z,Y] &= Z(Y) - Y(Z) \\ &= \overline{q} X_1 (\overline{p} X_1 + \overline{q} X_2) - \overline{p} X_2 (\overline{p} X_1 + \overline{q} X_2) - \overline{p} X_1 (\overline{q} X_1 - \overline{p} X_2) - \overline{q} X_2 (\overline{q} X_1 - \overline{p} X_2) \\ &= X_1 X_2 - X_2 X_1 + (\overline{q} X_1 \overline{p} - \overline{p} X_1 \overline{q}) X_1 + (\overline{q} X_2 \overline{p} - \overline{p} X_2 \overline{q}) X_2 \\ &= T + \left(Z \overline{p} + \overline{p} (X_2 \overline{p} - X_1 \overline{q}) \right) X_1 + \left(Z \overline{q} + \overline{q} (X_2 \overline{p} - X_1 \overline{q}) \right) X_2 \\ &= T + Z \overline{p} X_1 + Z \overline{q} X_2 + (X_2 \overline{p} - X_1 \overline{q}) Y. \end{split}$$

where we have repeatedly used (13.17) along with the identity $\bar{p}^2 + \bar{q}^2 = 1$. We now appeal to Lemma 13.7 and to (13.29) to reach the desired conclusion. \Box

Lemma 13.9. *On* $S \setminus \Sigma_S$, *one has*

$$[Z, T] = (\overline{q}T\overline{p} - \overline{p}T\overline{q})Y.$$

Proof. Using the trivial commutation relations $[X_i, T] = 0$, i = 1, 2 we obtain

$$T(Z) = T\overline{q}X_1 - T\overline{p}X_2 + Z(T).$$

From this identity, and from (13.13), we obtain

$$\begin{split} [Z,T] &= T\,\overline{p}X_2 - T\,\overline{q}\,X_1 = T\,\overline{p}(\overline{q}\,Y - \overline{p}\,Z) - T\,\overline{q}(\overline{q}\,Z + \overline{p}\,Y) \\ &= (\overline{q}\,T\,\overline{p} - \overline{p}\,T\,\overline{q})Y - (\overline{p}\,T\,\overline{p} + \overline{q}\,T\,\overline{q})Z = (\overline{q}\,T\,\overline{p} - \overline{p}\,T\,\overline{q})Y, \end{split}$$

where in the last equality we have used Lemma 13.1. \Box

Corollary 13.10. *One has on* $S \setminus \Sigma_S$

$$[T - \overline{\omega}Y, Z] = \overline{\omega} \{ (T - \overline{\omega}Y) + \mathcal{H}Z \}.$$

In particular, if S is H-minimal, then

$$[T - \overline{\omega}Y, Z] = \overline{\omega}(T - \overline{\omega}Y).$$

Proof. One has from Lemmas 13.8 and 13.9

$$\begin{split} [T-\overline{\omega}Y,Z] &= [T,Z] - \overline{\omega}[Y,Z] + Z\overline{\omega}Y \\ &- (\overline{q}T\overline{p} - \overline{p}T\overline{q})Y + \overline{\omega}\big(T + (\overline{q}Y\overline{p} - \overline{p}Y\overline{q})\big)Y - \mathcal{A}Y \\ &= \overline{\omega}T + \big(\overline{\omega}(\overline{q}Y\overline{p} - \overline{p}Y\overline{q}) - (\overline{q}T\overline{p} - \overline{p}T\overline{q}) - \mathcal{A}\big)Y, \end{split}$$

where we have used the hypothesis that S be H-minimal. Using Corollary 13.3 we reach the desired conclusion. \square

Corollary 13.11. If S is H-minimal, one has

$$Z\mathcal{A} = \overline{\omega}(\overline{\omega}^2 - 3\mathcal{A}).$$

For an arbitrary C^2 surface we have instead on $S \setminus \Sigma_S$

$$Z\mathcal{A} = \overline{\omega} \{ (\overline{\omega}^2 - 3\mathcal{A}) + \mathcal{H}^2 \}.$$

Proof. From the assumption of *H*-minimality of S, (13.28) and from Corollary 13.3 we obtain

$$\begin{split} Z\mathcal{A} &= \overline{p}Z(T\overline{q} - \overline{\omega}Y\overline{q}) - \overline{q}Z(T\overline{p} - \overline{\omega}Y\overline{p}) + 2\overline{\omega}Z\overline{\omega} \\ &= \overline{p}[Z, T - \overline{\omega}Y]\overline{q} - \overline{q}[Z, T - \overline{\omega}Y]\overline{p} - 2\overline{\omega}\mathcal{A} \\ &= -\overline{\omega}\big[\overline{p}(T\overline{q} - \overline{\omega}Y\overline{q}) - \overline{q}(T\overline{p} - \overline{\omega}Y\overline{p}) + 2\mathcal{A}\big] = \overline{\omega}\big(\overline{\omega}^2 - 3\mathcal{A}\big). \end{split}$$

The proof of the second part of the corollary is based on a longer computation which, in addition, exploits also Corollary 13.10, (13.17), (13.27) and (13.28). We leave the details to the interested reader. \Box

Corollary 13.12. *One has on* $S \setminus \Sigma_S$

$$\begin{split} [Z,Y]\overline{p} &= T\,\overline{p} + Z\,\overline{p}\mathcal{H} + (\overline{q}Y\,\overline{p} - \overline{p}Y\,\overline{q})Y\,\overline{p}, \\ [Z,Y]\overline{q} &= T\,\overline{q} + Z\,\overline{q}\,\mathcal{H} + (\overline{q}Y\,\overline{p} - \overline{p}Y\,\overline{q})Y\,\overline{q}, \\ [Z,T]\overline{p} &= (\overline{q}T\,\overline{p} - \overline{p}T\,\overline{q})Y\,\overline{p}, & [Z,T]\overline{q} &= (\overline{q}T\,\overline{p} - \overline{p}T\,\overline{q})Y\,\overline{q}. \end{split}$$

Lemma 13.13. *On* $S \setminus \Sigma_S$ *one has*

$$Z(\overline{q}Y\overline{p} - \overline{p}Y\overline{q}) - (\overline{q}Y\overline{p} - \overline{p}Y\overline{q})^2 - (\overline{q}T\overline{p} - \overline{p}T\overline{q}) = Y\mathcal{H} + \mathcal{H}^2.$$

Proof. Thanks to Lemma 13.4 we have

$$\begin{split} &Z(\overline{q}Y\overline{p}-\overline{p}Y\overline{q})\\ &=\overline{q}Z(Y\overline{p})-\overline{p}Z(Y\overline{q})\\ &=\overline{q}Y(Z\overline{p})-\overline{p}Y(Z\overline{q})+\overline{q}[Z,Y]\overline{p}-\overline{p}[Z,Y]\overline{q}\\ &=\overline{q}Y(Z\overline{p})-\overline{p}Y(Z\overline{q})+\overline{q}[Z,Y]\overline{p}-\overline{p}[Z,Y]\overline{q}\\ &=Y\mathcal{H}+\overline{q}\left\{T\overline{p}+Z\overline{p}\mathcal{H}+(\overline{q}Y\overline{p}-\overline{p}Y\overline{q})Y\overline{p}\right\}-\overline{p}\left\{T\overline{q}+Z\overline{q}\mathcal{H}+(\overline{q}Y\overline{p}-\overline{p}Y\overline{q})Y\overline{q}\right\}\\ &=Y\mathcal{H}+(\overline{q}T\overline{p}-\overline{p}T\overline{q})+(\overline{q}Z\overline{p}-\overline{p}Z\overline{q})\mathcal{H}+(\overline{q}Y\overline{p}-\overline{p}Y\overline{q})^2\\ &=Y\mathcal{H}+\mathcal{H}^2+(\overline{q}T\overline{p}-\overline{p}T\overline{q})+(\overline{q}Y\overline{p}-\overline{p}Y\overline{q})^2. \end{split}$$

where we have used (13.30) and Corollary 13.12 in the third equality, and (13.27) in the second to the last equality. \Box

Lemma 13.14. One has on the set $S \setminus \Sigma_S$

$$Z(\overline{q}T\overline{p} - \overline{p}T\overline{q}) = T\mathcal{H} + (\overline{q}T\overline{p} - \overline{p}T\overline{q})(\overline{q}Y\overline{p} - \overline{p}Y\overline{q}).$$

Proof. Using Lemma 13.4 we obtain

$$\begin{split} Z(\overline{q}T\,\overline{p} - \overline{p}T\,\overline{q}) &= \overline{q}Z(T\,\overline{p}) - \overline{p}Z(T\,\overline{q}) \\ &= \overline{q}T(Z\,\overline{p}) - \overline{p}T(Z\,\overline{q}) + \overline{q}[Z,T]\,\overline{p} - \overline{p}[Z,T]\,\overline{q}. \end{split}$$

Now using Lemma 7.4 again we obtain from (13.27)

$$T\mathcal{H} = \overline{q}T(Z\overline{p}) - \overline{p}T(Z\overline{q}),$$

which, substituted in the above equation gives, along with Corollary 13.12, the desired result.

14. First and second variation of the H-perimeter in the Heisenberg group

A fundamental tool in Riemannian geometry are the first and second variation formulas for the area functional. Consider a C^2 oriented hypersurface $S \subset \mathbb{R}^n$, with Gauss map $v : S \to \mathbb{S}^{n-1}$, and denote by $S^{\lambda} = G_{\lambda}(S)$ the hypersurface obtained by deforming S in the normal direction with the one-parameter family of local diffeomorphisms $G_{\lambda}(x) = x + \lambda \zeta(x)v(x)$, where $\zeta \in C_0^{\infty}(S)$, and $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ is small. One has the following theorem, see for instance (10.12), (10.13) in [52], or also [8,22,71,91].

Theorem 14.1. The first variation of the area of S is given by the formula

$$\frac{d}{d\lambda}H_{n-1}(G_{\lambda}(\mathcal{S}))\big|_{\lambda=0} = \int_{\mathcal{S}} H\zeta \, dH_{n-1},\tag{14.1}$$

where $H = \kappa_1 + \cdots + \kappa_{n-1}$ indicates the sum of the principal curvatures of S. The second variation is given by

$$\frac{d^{2}}{d\lambda^{2}}H_{n-1}(G_{\lambda}(\mathcal{S}))\big|_{\lambda=0} = \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left\{ |\nabla \zeta|^{2} + \zeta^{2} \left(H^{2} - \sum_{i=1}^{n} |\nabla \nu_{i}|^{2} \right) \right\} dH_{n-1}, \tag{14.2}$$

where ∇ denotes the Levi-Civita connection on S, and it can be shown that $\sum_{i=1}^{n} |\nabla v_i|^2$ is the sum of the squares of the principal curvatures of S.

In this section we consider an oriented surface in the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}^1 , with non-unit Riemannian normal N, and horizontal Gauss map v^H , and compute the first and second variation for general deformations of S. We observe that, in view of applications to the fundamental question of stability of H-minimal surfaces, it is important to be able to treat general deformations, versus deformations along a specific direction. More precisely, we consider deformations of S given by $S \to S^{\lambda} = J_{\lambda}(S)$, where

$$J_{\lambda}(\mathcal{S}) = \mathcal{S} + \lambda \mathcal{X} = \mathcal{S} + \lambda (aX_1 + bX_2 + kT), \tag{14.3}$$

 $a, b, k \in C_0^1(\mathcal{S} \setminus \Sigma_{\mathcal{S}})$, and $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ is a small parameter. Throughout this section, and the following one, we will continue to use the notations of Section 13. We recall that \mathbb{H}^1 is endowed with a

left-invariant Riemannian metric with respect to which $\{X_1, X_2, T\}$ constitute an orthonormal basis with inner product $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$. Since no other inner product will be used, there will not be any confusion, for instance, with the standard Euclidean inner product of \mathbb{R}^3 .

Definition 14.2. Let $S \subset \mathbb{H}^1$ be an oriented C^2 surface, consider the family of vector fields $\mathcal{X} = aX_1 + bX_2 + kT$, with $a, b, k \in C_0^2(S \setminus \Sigma_S)$, and the family of surfaces S^{λ} . We define the *first variation* of the H-perimeter with respect to the deformation (14.3) as

$$\mathcal{V}_{I}^{H}(\mathcal{S};\mathcal{X}) = \frac{d}{d\lambda} P_{H}(\mathcal{S}^{\lambda})\big|_{\lambda=0}.$$

If $\Sigma_{\mathcal{S}} = \emptyset$, then we say that \mathcal{S} is *stationary* if $\mathcal{V}_{I}^{H}(\mathcal{S}; \mathcal{X}) = 0$, for every \mathcal{X} .

Classical minimal surfaces are stationary points of the perimeter (the area functional for graphs). It is natural to ask what is the connection between the notion of H-minimal surface and that of H-perimeter. The answer to this question is contained in the following result. To simplify the formulas we introduce the following notation

$$F \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \overline{p}a + \overline{q}b + \overline{\omega}k = \frac{\langle \mathcal{X}, N \rangle}{\langle \mathbf{v}^H, N \rangle}.$$
 (14.4)

Theorem 14.3. Let $S \subset \mathbb{H}^1$ be an oriented C^2 surface, then

$$\mathcal{V}_{I}^{H}(\mathcal{S};\mathcal{X}) = \int_{\mathcal{S}} \mathcal{H}F \, d\sigma_{H}. \tag{14.5}$$

In particular, S *is stationary if and only if it is* H*-minimal.*

Versions of Theorem 14.3 have also been obtained independently by other people. An approach based on motion by H-mean curvature can be found in [6]. When $\mathcal{X} = av^H + kT$, then a proof based on CR-geometry can be found in [15], and [84,85]. We mention that Hladky and Pauls have recently proved in [56] (with a different approach which does not directly use the first variation) that, for a wide class of sub-Riemannian spaces, a non-characteristic C^2 hypersurface is a critical point of the H-perimeter if and only if it is H-minimal.

Definition 14.4. Given an oriented C^2 surface $S \subset \mathbb{H}^1$, we define the *second variation* of the H-perimeter with respect to the deformation (14.3) as

$$\mathcal{V}_{II}^{H}(\mathcal{S};\mathcal{X}) = \frac{d^{2}}{d\lambda^{2}} P_{H}(\mathcal{S}^{\lambda})\big|_{\lambda=0}.$$

Our main result in this section is the following theorem.

Theorem 14.5. The second variation of the H-perimeter with respect to the deformation of S given by (14.3) is expressed by the formula

$$\mathcal{V}_{II}^{H}(\mathcal{S}; \mathcal{X}) = \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left\{ 2(\overline{q}Za - \overline{p}Zb)(Tk - \overline{\omega}Yk) \right. \\
+ (Ta - \overline{\omega}Ya) \left[-2\overline{q}Zk - \overline{q}(a\overline{p} + b\overline{q}) - \overline{p}(a\overline{q} - b\overline{p}) \right] \\
+ (Tb - \overline{\omega}Yb) \left[2\overline{p}Zk + \overline{p}(a\overline{p} + b\overline{q}) - \overline{q}(a\overline{q} - b\overline{p}) \right] \\
+ 2(a\overline{q} - b\overline{p})(\overline{q}Za - \overline{p}Zb)\overline{\omega} + (Za + \overline{p}\overline{\omega}Zk)^{2} + (Zb + \overline{q}\overline{\omega}Zk)^{2} \\
+ (a^{2} + b^{2})\overline{\omega}^{2} + 2\overline{\omega}(aZa + bZb) + 2\overline{\omega}^{2}(a\overline{p} + b\overline{q})Zk \\
- (\overline{q}Za - \overline{p}Zb + (a\overline{q} - b\overline{p})\overline{\omega})^{2} \right\} d\sigma_{H}. \tag{14.6}$$

In order to prove Theorems 14.3 and 14.5 we develop some preliminary material which constitutes the necessary geometric backbone. We begin by deriving from Theorem 10.1 two integration by parts formulas which play a fundamental role in this section and in the following one.

Lemma 14.6. Let $\zeta \in C_0^1(\mathcal{S} \setminus \Sigma_{\mathcal{S}})$, then

$$\int_{S} Z\zeta \, d\sigma_H = -\int_{S} \zeta \overline{\omega} \, d\sigma_H.$$

Proof. We begin by noting that, thanks to (13.14), (13.9) and (13.10), we can rewrite the two identities in (10.14) in the form

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} \{ \overline{q} Z u + \overline{q} u \overline{\omega} \} d\sigma_H = \int_{\mathcal{S}} \overline{p} u \mathcal{H} d\sigma_H, \qquad (14.7)$$

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} \{ \overline{p} Z u + \overline{p} u \overline{\omega} \} d\sigma_H = -\int_{\mathcal{S}} \overline{q} u \mathcal{H} d\sigma_H.$$
 (14.8)

Choosing $u = \overline{q}\zeta$ in (14.7), and $u = \overline{p}\zeta$ in (14.8), and adding the resulting equations, we obtain

$$\int_{S} \left\{ (\overline{p}Z\overline{p} + \overline{q}Z\overline{q})\zeta + (\overline{p}^{2} + \overline{q}^{2})Z\zeta \right\} d\sigma_{H} + \int_{S} (\overline{p}^{2} + \overline{q}^{2})\zeta\overline{\omega} d\sigma_{H} = 0.$$

From the latter equation, and from (13.5), (13.17), we immediately reach the conclusion. \Box

Remark 14.7. We have above derived Lemma 14.6 from Theorem 10.1 specialized to \mathbb{H}^1 . The two results are in fact equivalent. To see this suppose that the identity in Lemma 14.6 hold. Applying it twice, once with the choice $\zeta = \overline{q}u$, and the other with $\zeta = \overline{p}u$, with $u \in C_0^1(\mathcal{S} \setminus \Sigma)$, we obtain (14.7) and (14.8) if we use the identities $Z\overline{p} = \overline{q}\mathcal{H}$, $Z\overline{q} = -\overline{p}\mathcal{H}$, in (13.28).

Another crucial integration by parts formula which we will need is (10.18) in Theorem 10.6. For the reader's convenience we combine this formula and Lemma 14.6 into a single statement.

Lemma 14.8. Let $f \in C^1(\mathcal{S})$, $\zeta \in C^1_0(\mathcal{S} \setminus \Sigma_{\mathcal{S}})$, then

$$\begin{split} \int\limits_{\mathcal{S}} f Z \zeta \, d\sigma_H &= -\int\limits_{\mathcal{S}} \zeta Z f \, d\sigma_H - \int\limits_{\mathcal{S}} f \zeta \overline{\omega} \, d\sigma_H, \\ \int\limits_{\mathcal{S}} f (T \zeta - \overline{\omega} Y \zeta) \, d\sigma_H &= -\int\limits_{\mathcal{S}} \zeta (T f - \overline{\omega} Y f) \, d\sigma_H + \int\limits_{\mathcal{S}} f \zeta \overline{\omega} \mathcal{H} \, d\sigma_H. \end{split}$$

In particular, if S is H-minimal, we find

$$\int_{S} f(T\zeta - \overline{\omega}Y\zeta) d\sigma_{H} = -\int_{S} \zeta(Tf - \overline{\omega}Yf) d\sigma_{H}.$$

After these preliminaries we turn to the proofs of the main results in this section. We first recall the representation formula for the H-perimeter of S given in (8.3) of Definition 8.4

$$\sigma_H(\mathcal{S}) = \int_{\mathcal{S}} \frac{W}{|N|} d\sigma = \int_{\mathcal{S}} \frac{\sqrt{p^2 + q^2}}{|N|} d\sigma, \tag{14.9}$$

where $d\sigma$ represents the standard surface measure on S. Next, we establish a simple lemma which provides the general expression for the first and second variation of the H-perimeter. We consider, for small values of $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$, a deformation of S of the type $S^{\lambda} = J_{\lambda}(S) = S + \lambda \mathcal{X}$, where $\mathcal{X} \in C_0^1(S \setminus \Sigma_S; \mathbb{H}^1)$. We denote by N^{λ} the non-unit Riemannian normal on S^{λ} . Letting

$$X_1^{\lambda}(g) = X_1(J_{\lambda}(g)), \qquad X_2^{\lambda}(g) = X_2(J_{\lambda}(g)), \quad g \in \mathcal{S},$$

we consider the functions

$$p^{\lambda} = \langle N^{\lambda}, X_1^{\lambda} \rangle, \qquad q^{\lambda} = \langle N^{\lambda}, X_2^{\lambda} \rangle, \qquad W^{\lambda} = \sqrt{(p^{\lambda})^2 + (q^{\lambda})^2}.$$
 (14.10)

We stress that we are assuming that \mathcal{X} is compactly supported away from the characteristic set of \mathcal{S} , so that the angle function W for \mathcal{S} never vanishes on the support of \mathcal{X} , see (6.4).

Lemma 14.9. The first variation of the H-perimeter along the deformation $J_{\lambda}(S) = S + \lambda X$ is given by the formula

$$\mathcal{V}_{I}^{H}(\mathcal{S};\mathcal{X}) = \int_{\mathcal{S}} \frac{\frac{dW^{\lambda}}{d\lambda}}{W^{\lambda}} \bigg|_{\lambda=0} d\sigma_{H} = \int_{\mathcal{S}} \frac{(p^{\lambda} \frac{dp^{\lambda}}{d\lambda} + q^{\lambda} \frac{dq^{\lambda}}{d\lambda})|_{\lambda=0}}{W^{2}} d\sigma_{H}.$$
 (14.11)

The second variation is given by

$$\mathcal{V}_{II}^{H}(\mathcal{S};\mathcal{X}) = \int_{\mathcal{S}} \frac{(p^{\lambda} \frac{d^{2} p^{\lambda}}{d\lambda^{2}} + q^{\lambda} \frac{d^{2} q^{\lambda}}{d\lambda^{2}})|_{\lambda=0}}{W^{2}} d\sigma_{H} + \int_{\mathcal{S}} \frac{((\frac{dp^{\lambda}}{d\lambda})^{2} + (\frac{dq^{\lambda}}{d\lambda})^{2})|_{\lambda=0}}{W^{2}} d\sigma_{H}
- \int_{\mathcal{S}} \frac{(p^{\lambda} \frac{dp^{\lambda}}{d\lambda} + q^{\lambda} \frac{dq^{\lambda}}{d\lambda})^{2}|_{\lambda=0}}{W^{4}} d\sigma_{H}.$$
(14.12)

Proof. Because of the assumptions on \mathcal{X} , the integrals in the right-hand sides of (14.11), (14.12) are performed on a compact set which does not intersect $\Sigma_{\mathcal{S}}$. By a partition of unity we can thus reduce the analysis to a set $\mathcal{S} \cap \mathcal{O}$, where $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbb{H}^1$ is an open neighborhood of a point $g_0 \in \mathcal{S} \setminus \Sigma_{\mathcal{S}}$. We can thus assume that there exist an open set $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^2_{u,v}$ and a parametrization $\theta : \Omega \to \mathbb{H}^1$ such that $\mathcal{S} \cap \mathcal{O} = \theta(\Omega)$. We suppose that the orientation of \mathcal{S} is given by $N = \theta_u \wedge \theta_v$. Recalling that $d\sigma = |\theta_u \wedge \theta_v| du \wedge dv$, we can, after projecting \mathcal{S} onto Ω , rewrite (14.9) as follows:

$$\sigma_H(\mathcal{S} \cap \mathcal{O}) = \int_{\Omega} W \, d\sigma = \int_{\Omega} \sqrt{p^2 + q^2} \, du \wedge dv. \tag{14.13}$$

According to (14.13) we have

$$\sigma_H(\mathcal{S}^{\lambda}\cap\mathcal{O})=\int\limits_{\mathcal{O}}W^{\lambda}\,du\wedge dv.$$

Observing that

$$\frac{dW^{\lambda}}{d\lambda} = \frac{p^{\lambda} \frac{dp^{\lambda}}{d\lambda} + q^{\lambda} \frac{dq^{\lambda}}{d\lambda}}{W^{\lambda}},$$

and that $W^{\lambda}|_{\lambda=0} = W$, we find

$$\mathcal{V}_{I}^{H}(\mathcal{S};\mathcal{X}) = \int\limits_{\mathcal{O}} \frac{(p^{\lambda} \frac{dp^{\lambda}}{d\lambda} + q^{\lambda} \frac{dq^{\lambda}}{d\lambda})|_{\lambda=0}}{W} du \wedge dv = \int\limits_{\mathcal{S}} \frac{(p^{\lambda} \frac{dp^{\lambda}}{d\lambda} + q^{\lambda} \frac{dq^{\lambda}}{d\lambda})|_{\lambda=0}}{W^{2}} d\sigma_{H},$$

which gives (14.11). To obtain (14.12) we proceed analogously, observing that

$$\frac{d^2W^{\lambda}}{d\lambda^2} = \frac{p^{\lambda} \frac{d^2p^{\lambda}}{d\lambda^2} + q^{\lambda} \frac{d^2q^{\lambda}}{d\lambda^2}}{W^{\lambda}} + \frac{(\frac{dp^{\lambda}}{d\lambda})^2 + (\frac{dq^{\lambda}}{d\lambda})^2}{W^{\lambda}} - \frac{(p^{\lambda} \frac{dp^{\lambda}}{d\lambda} + q^{\lambda} \frac{dq^{\lambda}}{d\lambda})^2}{(W^{\lambda})^3}. \qquad \Box$$

We now turn to the proof of the main results. Given an open set $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^2$, we denote by $\theta: \Omega \to \mathbb{H}^1$ a C^2 parametrization of an oriented surface

$$S = \{ \theta(u, v) = (x(u, v), y(u, v), t(u, v)) \in \mathbb{H}^1 \mid (u, v) \in \Omega \}.$$
 (14.14)

We assume throughout that the orientation of S is given by the non-unit normal $N = \theta_u \wedge \theta_v$. Using (13.2) we see that

$$\theta(u, v) = x(u, v)X_1(\theta(u, v)) + y(u, v)X_2(\theta(u, v)) + t(u, v)T.$$
 (14.15)

From this equation we find

$$\theta_u = x_u X_1 + y_u X_2 + t_u T + x X_{1,u} + y X_{2,u},$$

with a similar expression for θ_v . Keeping in mind that

$$\begin{cases} X_{1,u} = -\frac{y_u}{2}T, & X_{2,u} = \frac{x_u}{2}T, \\ X_{1,v} = -\frac{y_v}{2}T, & X_{2,v} = \frac{x_v}{2}T, \end{cases}$$
(14.16)

we obtain

$$\begin{cases} \theta_{u} = x_{u}X_{1} + y_{u}X_{2} + \left(t_{u} + \frac{yx_{u} - xy_{u}}{2}\right)T, \\ \theta_{v} = x_{v}X_{1} + y_{v}X_{2} + \left(t_{v} + \frac{yx_{v} - xy_{v}}{2}\right)T. \end{cases}$$
(14.17)

From (13.1) and (14.16) we find

$$\begin{cases} \theta_{u} \wedge X_{1} = \left(t_{u} + \frac{yx_{u} - xy_{u}}{2}\right)X_{2} - y_{u}T, \\ \theta_{u} \wedge X_{2} = -\left(t_{u} + \frac{yx_{u} - xy_{u}}{2}\right)X_{1} + x_{u}T, \\ \theta_{u} \wedge T = y_{u}X_{1} - x_{u}X_{2}, \\ \theta_{v} \wedge X_{1} = \left(t_{v} + \frac{yx_{v} - xy_{v}}{2}\right)X_{2} - y_{v}T, \\ \theta_{v} \wedge X_{2} = -\left(t_{v} + \frac{yx_{v} - xy_{v}}{2}\right)X_{1} + x_{v}T, \\ \theta_{v} \wedge T = y_{v}X_{1} - x_{v}X_{2}. \end{cases}$$

$$(14.18)$$

The non-unit outer Riemannian normal to S is thus given by

$$N = \theta_{u} \wedge \theta_{v} = \left\{ y_{u} \left(t_{v} + \frac{yx_{v} - xy_{v}}{2} \right) - y_{v} \left(t_{u} + \frac{yx_{u} - xy_{u}}{2} \right) \right\} X_{1}$$

$$+ \left\{ x_{v} \left(t_{u} + \frac{yx_{u} - xy_{u}}{2} \right) - x_{u} \left(t_{v} + \frac{yx_{v} - xy_{v}}{2} \right) \right\} X_{2} + \left\{ x_{u}y_{v} - x_{v}y_{u} \right\} T$$

$$= \left(y_{u}t_{v} - y_{v}t_{u} - \frac{y}{2} (x_{u}y_{v} - x_{v}y_{u}) \right) X_{1} + \left(x_{v}t_{u} - x_{u}t_{v} + \frac{x}{2} (x_{u}y_{v} - x_{v}y_{u}) \right) X_{2}$$

$$+ (x_{u}y_{v} - x_{v}y_{u}) T. \tag{14.19}$$

We denote by v = N/|N| the Riemannian Gauss map of S. Keeping in mind (13.3), we see from (14.19) that

$$\begin{cases}
p = y_u t_v - y_v t_u - \frac{y}{2} (x_u y_v - x_v y_u), \\
q = x_v t_u - x_u t_v + \frac{x}{2} (x_u y_v - x_v y_u), \\
\omega = x_u y_v - x_v y_u.
\end{cases}$$
(14.20)

We note at this moment that, given the assumption $\theta \in C^2(\Omega)$, the functions p, q, ω, W are of class $C^1(\Omega)$, and that moreover $\overline{p}, \overline{q}, \overline{\omega}$ are of class $C^1(S \setminus \Sigma_S)$. In what follows, given a function ζ defined in a neighborhood of S, we will by abuse of notation denote with $\zeta(u, v) = \zeta \circ \theta(u, v) = \zeta(x(u, v), y(u, v), t(u, v))$. The chain rule gives

$$\zeta_u = x_u \zeta_x + y_u \zeta_y + t_u \zeta_t, \qquad \zeta_v = x_v \zeta_x + y_v \zeta_y + t_v \zeta_t. \tag{14.21}$$

Using (3.2), we obtain from (14.21)

$$\begin{cases} \zeta_{u} = x_{u} X_{1} \zeta + y_{u} X_{2} \zeta + \left(t_{u} + \frac{y x_{u} - x y_{u}}{2}\right) T \zeta, \\ \zeta_{v} = x_{v} X_{1} \zeta + y_{v} X_{2} \zeta + \left(t_{v} + \frac{y x_{v} - x y_{v}}{2}\right) T \zeta. \end{cases}$$
(14.22)

In the sequel, it will be convenient to also have the expression of ζ_u , ζ_v with respect to the orthonormal frame $\{Z, Y, T\}$, where Y and Z are like in (13.9), (13.10). From (14.22) and (13.13), we have

$$\begin{cases} \zeta_{u} = (x_{u}\overline{p} + y_{u}\overline{q})Y\zeta + (x_{u}\overline{q} - y_{u}\overline{p})Z\zeta + (t_{u} + \frac{yx_{u} - xy_{u}}{2})T\zeta, \\ \zeta_{v} = (x_{v}\overline{p} + y_{v}\overline{q})Y\zeta + (x_{v}\overline{q} - y_{v}\overline{p})Z\zeta + (t_{v} + \frac{yx_{v} - xy_{v}}{2})T\zeta. \end{cases}$$
(14.23)

We now fix functions $a, b, k \in C_0^{\infty}(S \setminus \Sigma_S)$, and consider the vector field

$$\mathcal{X} = aX_1 + bX_2 + kT. {(14.24)}$$

For small values of $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$, we let S^{λ} be the surface obtained by deforming S through the map $J_{\lambda} = Id + \lambda \mathcal{X}$, so that

$$J_{\lambda}(g) = g + \lambda(aX_1 + bX_2 + kT), \quad g \in \mathcal{S}. \tag{14.25}$$

The parametric representation of S^{λ} is given by

$$\theta^{\lambda} = \theta + \lambda \mathcal{X},\tag{14.26}$$

so that

$$\theta_u^{\lambda} = \theta_u + \lambda \mathcal{X}_u, \qquad \theta_v^{\lambda} = \theta_v + \lambda \mathcal{X}_v,$$
 (14.27)

and therefore the non-unit Riemannian normal to the surface $S^{\lambda} = J_{\lambda}(S)$ is given by

$$N^{\lambda} = \theta_{u}^{\lambda} \wedge \theta_{v}^{\lambda} = N + \lambda(\theta_{u} \wedge \mathcal{X}_{v} - \theta_{v} \wedge \mathcal{X}_{u}) + \lambda^{2} \mathcal{X}_{u} \wedge \mathcal{X}_{v}. \tag{14.28}$$

From (14.28) we obtain

$$\frac{dN^{\lambda}}{d\lambda}\Big|_{\lambda=0} = \theta_u \wedge \mathcal{X}_v - \theta_v \wedge \mathcal{X}_u, \qquad \frac{d^2N^{\lambda}}{d\lambda^2}\Big|_{\lambda=0} = 2\mathcal{X}_u \wedge \mathcal{X}_v. \tag{14.29}$$

Using (14.16) we find

$$\mathcal{X}_{u} = a_{u}X_{1} + b_{u}X_{2} + \left(k_{u} + \frac{bx_{u} - ay_{u}}{2}\right)T,$$
(14.30)

$$\mathcal{X}_{v} = a_{v}X_{1} + b_{v}X_{2} + \left(k_{v} + \frac{bx_{v} - ay_{v}}{2}\right)T.$$
(14.31)

From (14.29)–(14.31) and (14.18) one has

$$\frac{dN^{\lambda}}{d\lambda}\Big|_{\lambda=0} = \left\{ \left(t_{v} + \frac{yx_{v} - xy_{v}}{2} \right) b_{u} - \left(t_{u} + \frac{yx_{u} - xy_{u}}{2} \right) b_{v} + (y_{u}k_{v} - y_{v}k_{u}) - \frac{b}{2} (x_{u}y_{v} - x_{v}y_{u}) \right\} X_{1} \\
+ \left\{ \left(t_{u} + \frac{yx_{u} - xy_{u}}{2} \right) a_{v} - \left(t_{v} + \frac{yx_{v} - xy_{v}}{2} \right) a_{u} + (x_{v}k_{u} - x_{u}k_{v}) + \frac{a}{2} (x_{u}y_{v} - x_{v}y_{u}) \right\} X_{2} \\
+ \left\{ (y_{v}a_{u} - y_{u}a_{v}) + (x_{u}b_{v} - x_{v}b_{u}) \right\} T. \tag{14.32}$$

Equations (14.29)-(14.31) also give

$$\frac{d^{2}N^{\lambda}}{d\lambda^{2}}\Big|_{\lambda=0} = 2\left\{ \left[b_{u} \left(k_{v} + \frac{bx_{v} - ay_{v}}{2} \right) - b_{v} \left(k_{u} + \frac{bx_{u} - ay_{u}}{2} \right) \right] X_{1} + \left[a_{v} \left(k_{u} + \frac{bx_{u} - ay_{u}}{2} \right) - a_{u} \left(k_{v} + \frac{bx_{v} - ay_{v}}{2} \right) \right] X_{2} + (a_{u}b_{v} - a_{v}b_{u}) T \right\}.$$
(14.33)

We now let

$$\begin{cases} X_1^{\lambda} = X_1(\theta^{\lambda}) = X_1 - \lambda \frac{b}{2}T, \\ X_2^{\lambda} = X_2(\theta^{\lambda}) = X_2 + \lambda \frac{a}{2}T, \end{cases}$$
 (14.34)

for which we clearly have

$$\frac{dX_1^{\lambda}}{d\lambda} = -\frac{b}{2}T, \qquad \frac{dX_2^{\lambda}}{d\lambda} = \frac{a}{2}T, \qquad \frac{d^2X_1^{\lambda}}{d\lambda^2} = 0, \qquad \frac{d^2X_2^{\lambda}}{d\lambda^2} = 0. \tag{14.35}$$

Consider the quantities in (14.10). From (14.35) we find

$$\frac{dp^{\lambda}}{d\lambda}\Big|_{\lambda=0} = \left\langle \frac{dN^{\lambda}}{d\lambda}\Big|_{\lambda=0}, X_1 \right\rangle - \frac{b}{2}\langle N, T \rangle, \tag{14.36}$$

$$\frac{d^2 p^{\lambda}}{d\lambda^2}\Big|_{\lambda=0} = \left\langle \frac{d^2 N^{\lambda}}{d\lambda^2} \Big|_{\lambda=0}, X_1 \right\rangle - b \left\langle \frac{dN^{\lambda}}{d\lambda} \Big|_{\lambda=0}, T \right\rangle. \tag{14.37}$$

Similarly, we find

$$\frac{dq^{\lambda}}{d\lambda}\Big|_{\lambda=0} = \left\langle \frac{dN^{\lambda}}{d\lambda}\Big|_{\lambda=0}, X_2 \right\rangle + \frac{a}{2}\langle N, T \rangle, \tag{14.38}$$

$$\frac{d^2q^{\lambda}}{d\lambda^2}\Big|_{\lambda=0} = \left\langle \frac{d^2N^{\lambda}}{d\lambda^2}\Big|_{\lambda=0}, X_2 \right\rangle + a\left\langle \frac{dN^{\lambda}}{d\lambda}\Big|_{\lambda=0}, T \right\rangle. \tag{14.39}$$

Lemma 14.10. Let p^{λ} and q^{λ} relative to the surface $S^{\lambda} = J_{\lambda}(S)$, where J_{λ} is defined by (14.25), then

$$\begin{split} \frac{dp^{\lambda}}{d\lambda}\bigg|_{\lambda=0} &= W\big\{-(Zb+b\overline{\omega}) - \overline{q}\,\overline{\omega}Zk + \overline{p}(Tk-\overline{\omega}Yk)\big\},\\ \frac{dq^{\lambda}}{d\lambda}\bigg|_{\lambda=0} &= W\big\{(Za+a\overline{\omega}) + \overline{p}\overline{\omega}Zk + \overline{q}(Tk-\overline{\omega}Yk)\big\}. \end{split}$$

Proof. Using (14.32), (14.36) and the third equation in (14.20), we obtain

$$\frac{dp^{\lambda}}{d\lambda}\bigg|_{\lambda=0} = \left(t_v + \frac{yx_v - xy_v}{2}\right)b_u - \left(t_u + \frac{yx_u - xy_u}{2}\right)b_v + (y_uk_v - y_vk_u) - b\omega. \quad (14.40)$$

We now use the equations (14.22) to express the derivatives b_u , b_v , k_u , k_v in terms of derivatives Zb, Yb, Tb with respect to the orthonormal frame $\{Z, Y, T\}$. Ordering terms one finds:

$$\begin{split} \frac{dp^{\lambda}}{d\lambda}\bigg|_{\lambda=0} &= \left[\left(t_{v} + \frac{yx_{v} - xy_{v}}{2}\right)(x_{u}\overline{p} + y_{u}\overline{q}) - \left(t_{u} + \frac{yx_{u} - xy_{u}}{2}\right)(x_{v}\overline{p} + y_{v}\overline{q})\right]Yb \\ &+ \left[\left(t_{v} + \frac{yx_{v} - xy_{v}}{2}\right)(x_{u}\overline{q} - y_{u}\overline{p}) - \left(t_{u} + \frac{yx_{u} - xy_{u}}{2}\right)(x_{v}\overline{q} - y_{v}\overline{p})\right]Zb \\ &+ \left[y_{u}(x_{v}\overline{p} + y_{v}\overline{q}) - y_{v}(x_{u}\overline{p} + y_{u}\overline{q})\right]Yk + \left[y_{u}(x_{v}\overline{q} - y_{v}\overline{p}) - y_{v}(x_{u}\overline{q} - y_{u}\overline{p})\right]Zk \\ &+ \left[y_{u}t_{v} - y_{v}t_{u} - \frac{y}{2}(x_{u}y_{v} - x_{v}y_{u})\right]Tk - b\omega. \end{split}$$

Simplifying in the latter equation, gives

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{dp^{\lambda}}{d\lambda} \Big|_{\lambda=0} &= \left[-\left(x_v t_u - x_u t_v + \frac{x}{2} (x_u y_v - x_v y_u) \right) \overline{p} + \left(y_u t_v - y_v t_u - \frac{y}{2} (x_u y_v - x_v y_u) \right) \overline{q} \right] Y b \\ &+ \left[-\left(x_v t_u - x_u t_v + \frac{x}{2} (x_u y_v - x_v y_u) \right) \overline{q} - \left(y_u t_v - y_v t_u - \frac{y}{2} (x_u y_v - x_v y_u) \right) \overline{p} \right] Z b \\ &- (x_u y_v - x_v y_u) \overline{p} Y k - (x_u y_v - x_v y_u) \overline{q} Z k + \overline{p} W T k - b \omega, \end{aligned}$$

where we have used (14.20). At this point we notice that, in view of (14.20) again, the coefficient of Yb vanishes, and we obtain from the remaining terms the following expression:

$$\frac{dp^{\lambda}}{d\lambda}\bigg|_{\lambda=0} = W\{-Zb - b\overline{\omega} + \overline{p}Tk - \overline{\omega}(\overline{p}Yk + \overline{q}Zk)\},\,$$

which gives the first equation in the thesis of the lemma. In a similar fashion, we obtain the desired expression of $\frac{dq^{\lambda}}{d\lambda}|_{\lambda=0}$.

From Lemma 14.10 we immediately obtain the following crucial result.

Lemma 14.11. In the situation of Lemma 14.10 we have

$$\left. \left(p^{\lambda} \frac{dp^{\lambda}}{d\lambda} + q^{\lambda} \frac{dq^{\lambda}}{d\lambda} \right) \right|_{\lambda=0} = W^{2} \left\{ (Tk - \overline{\omega}Yk) + (\overline{q}Za - \overline{p}Zb) + (\overline{q}a - \overline{p}b)\overline{\omega} \right\}.$$

With Lemma 14.11 in hands we are ready to give the proof of Theorem 14.3.

Proof of Theorem 14.3. Substituting the equation in Lemma 14.11 in (14.11) of Lemma 14.9, we obtain

$$\mathcal{V}_{I}^{H}(\mathcal{S};\mathcal{X}) = \int_{\mathcal{S}} \{Tk - \overline{\omega}Yk\} d\sigma_{H} + \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left\{ (\overline{q}Za - \overline{p}Zb) + (\overline{q}a - \overline{p}b)\overline{\omega} \right\} d\sigma_{H}. \quad (14.41)$$

In order to extract the geometry from (14.41) we need to convert the two integrals in the right-hand side into ones which involve only the functions a, b and k, and not their covariant derivatives along the orthonormal frame $\{Z, Y, T\}$. This is where we use Lemma 14.8 for the first time. Applying (14.7), (14.8) we find

$$\int_{S} \{ \overline{q} Z a + \overline{q} \overline{\omega} a \} d\sigma_{H} = \int_{S} \overline{p} a \mathcal{H} d\sigma_{H},$$

$$\int_{S} \{ \overline{p} Z b + \overline{p} \overline{\omega} b \} d\sigma_{H} = -\int_{S} \overline{q} b \mathcal{H} d\sigma_{H}.$$
(14.42)

Furthermore, Lemma 14.8 gives

$$\int_{S} \{Tk - \overline{\omega}Yk\} d\sigma_{H} = \int_{S} \overline{\omega}k\mathcal{H} d\sigma_{H}.$$
 (14.43)

Combining (14.42), (14.43) with (14.41) we obtain

$$\mathcal{V}_{I}^{H}(\mathcal{S};\mathcal{X}) = \int_{\mathcal{S}} \mathcal{H}\{\overline{p}a + \overline{q}b + \overline{\omega}k\} d\sigma_{H}. \tag{14.44}$$

Recalling the definition (14.4) of F, we reach the desired conclusion. \Box

With Lemma 14.10 and some elementary computations, we obtain the following result which is useful in the proof of Theorem 14.5 since it provides the integrand of the second addend in the right-hand side of (14.12).

Lemma 14.12. In the situation of Lemma 14.10 we have

$$\frac{\left(\frac{dp^{\lambda}}{d\lambda}\right)^{2}|_{\lambda=0} + \left(\frac{dq^{\lambda}}{d\lambda}\right)^{2}|_{\lambda=0}}{W^{2}} = \left(Za + \overline{p}\overline{\omega}Zk\right)^{2} + \left(Zb + \overline{q}\overline{\omega}Zk\right)^{2} + \left(Tk - \overline{\omega}Yk\right)^{2} + \left(a^{2} + b^{2}\right)\overline{\omega}^{2} + 2\left(Tk - \overline{\omega}Yk\right)\left(\overline{q}Za - \overline{p}Zb + \overline{\omega}(a\overline{q} - b\overline{p})\right) + 2\overline{\omega}(aZa + bZb) + 2\overline{\omega}^{2}(a\overline{p} + b\overline{q})Zk. \tag{14.45}$$

We finally turn to the computation of the first addend in the right-hand side of (14.12), i.e., $(p^{\lambda} \frac{d^2 p^{\lambda}}{d\lambda^2} + q^{\lambda} \frac{d^2 q^{\lambda}}{d\lambda^2})|_{\lambda=0}$. From (14.37) and from (14.32), (14.33) we obtain

$$\left(p^{\lambda} \frac{d^{2} p^{\lambda}}{d\lambda^{2}} + q^{\lambda} \frac{d^{2} q^{\lambda}}{d\lambda^{2}}\right)\Big|_{\lambda=0}$$

$$= W\left\{\left\langle\frac{d^{2} N^{\lambda}}{d\lambda^{2}}\Big|_{\lambda=0}, \mathbf{v}^{H}\right\rangle + (a\overline{q} - b\overline{p})\left\langle\frac{dN^{\lambda}}{d\lambda}\Big|_{\lambda=0}, T\right\rangle\right\}$$

$$= W\left\{\left[2k_{v}(\overline{p}b_{u} - \overline{q}a_{u}) + 2k_{u}(\overline{q}a_{v} - \overline{p}b_{v})\right] + \left[(bx_{v} - ay_{v})(\overline{p}b_{u} - \overline{q}a_{u}) + (bx_{u} - ay_{u})(\overline{q}a_{v} - \overline{p}b_{v})\right] + (a\overline{q} - b\overline{p})\left[(y_{v}a_{u} - y_{u}a_{v}) + (x_{u}b_{v} - x_{v}b_{u})\right]\right\}. \tag{14.46}$$

Now we compute the three expressions in square brackets in the right-hand side of (14.46). Using (14.23) we obtain

$$(\overline{p}b_{u} - \overline{q}a_{u}) = (x_{u}\overline{p} + y_{u}\overline{q})(\overline{p}Yb - \overline{q}Ya) + (x_{u}\overline{q} - y_{u}\overline{p})(\overline{p}Zb - \overline{q}Za)$$

$$+ \left(t_{u} + \frac{yx_{u} - xy_{u}}{2}\right)(\overline{p}Tb - \overline{q}Ta), \qquad (14.47)$$

$$(\overline{q}a_{v} - \overline{p}b_{v}) = -(x_{v}\overline{p} + y_{v}\overline{q})(\overline{p}Yb - \overline{q}Ya) - (x_{v}\overline{q} - y_{v}\overline{p})(\overline{p}Zb - \overline{q}Za)$$

$$- \left(t_{v} + \frac{yx_{v} - xy_{v}}{2}\right)(\overline{p}Tb - \overline{q}Ta). \qquad (14.48)$$

These formulas, combined with (14.20), give

$$(bx_{v} - ay_{v})(\overline{p}b_{u} - \overline{q}a_{u}) + (bx_{u} - ay_{u})(\overline{q}a_{v} - \overline{p}b_{v})$$

$$= W\{\overline{p}(a\overline{p} + b\overline{q})(Tb - \overline{\omega}Yb) - \overline{q}(a\overline{p} + b\overline{q})(Ta - \overline{\omega}Ya) + (b\overline{p} - a\overline{q})(\overline{p}Zb - \overline{q}Za)\overline{\omega}\}.$$
(14.49)

Again from (14.23) and (14.20), we obtain

$$y_v a_u - y_u a_v = \left[-\overline{p} (Ta - \overline{\omega} Ya) + \overline{q} \overline{\omega} Za \right] W, \tag{14.50}$$

and

$$x_u b_v - x_v b_u = \left[-\overline{q} (Tb - \overline{\omega} Yb) - \overline{p} \overline{\omega} Zb \right] W. \tag{14.51}$$

Formulas (14.50), (14.51) give

$$(a\overline{q} - b\overline{p}) [(y_v a_u - y_u a_v) + (x_u b_v - x_v b_u)]$$

$$= (a\overline{q} - b\overline{p}) [-\overline{p}(Ta - \overline{\omega}Ya) - \overline{q}(Tb - \overline{\omega}Yb) + (\overline{q}Za - \overline{p}Zb)\overline{\omega}]W.$$
(14.52)

Finally, a (long) computation, based on (14.23), (14.20), (14.47), (14.48), and the identity $\overline{p}^2 + \overline{q}^2 = 1$, give

$$2k_{v}(\overline{p}b_{u} - \overline{q}a_{u}) + 2k_{u}(\overline{q}a_{v} - \overline{p}b_{v})$$

$$= 2W\left\{-(\overline{p}Zb - \overline{q}Za)(Tk - \overline{\omega}Yk) + Zk\left[\overline{p}(Tb - \overline{\omega}Yb) - \overline{q}(Ta - \overline{\omega}Ya)\right]\right\}.$$
(14.53)

From (14.46), (14.49), (14.52) and (14.53) we finally conclude

$$\begin{split} & \frac{(p^{\lambda} \frac{d^{2}p^{\lambda}}{d\lambda^{2}} + q^{\lambda} \frac{d^{2}q^{\lambda}}{d\lambda^{2}})|_{\lambda=0}}{W^{2}} \\ & = -2(\overline{p}Zb - \overline{q}Za)(Tk - \overline{\omega}Yk) + 2Zk \Big[\overline{p}(Tb - \overline{\omega}Yb) - \overline{q}(Ta - \overline{\omega}Ya)\Big] \\ & + \overline{p}(a\overline{p} + b\overline{q})(Tb - \overline{\omega}Yb) - \overline{q}(a\overline{p} + b\overline{q})(Ta - \overline{\omega}Ya) + (b\overline{p} - a\overline{q})(\overline{p}Zb - \overline{q}Za)\overline{\omega} \\ & + (a\overline{q} - b\overline{p})\Big[-\overline{p}(Ta - \overline{\omega}Ya) - \overline{q}(Tb - \overline{\omega}Yb) + (\overline{q}Za - \overline{p}Zb)\overline{\omega}\Big]. \end{split}$$
(14.54)

We have thus proved the following lemma.

Lemma 14.13. In the situation of Lemma 14.10 we have

$$\frac{(p^{\lambda}\frac{d^{2}p^{\lambda}}{d\lambda^{2}} + q^{\lambda}\frac{d^{2}q^{\lambda}}{d\lambda^{2}})|_{\lambda=0}}{W^{2}}$$

$$= -2(\overline{p}Zb - \overline{q}Za)(Tk - \overline{\omega}Yk) + (Ta - \overline{\omega}Ya)\left[-2\overline{q}Zk - \overline{q}(a\overline{p} + b\overline{q}) - \overline{p}(a\overline{q} - b\overline{p})\right]$$

$$+ (Tb - \overline{\omega}Yb)\left[2\overline{p}Zk + \overline{p}(a\overline{p} + b\overline{q}) - \overline{q}(a\overline{q} - b\overline{p})\right]$$

$$+ 2(a\overline{q} - b\overline{p})(\overline{q}Za - \overline{p}Zb)\overline{\omega}.$$
(14.55)

We can finally give the proof of Theorem 14.5.

Proof of Theorem 14.5. Combining (14.12) in Lemma 14.9 with Lemmas 14.11, 14.12 and 14.13, we obtain the desired conclusion. \Box

15. The stability of H-minimal surfaces

Unfortunately, in its present form Theorem 14.5 is not as useful as one would wish. A completely analogous situation occurs in the Riemannian case, where one still needs to carefully use intrinsic integration by parts to extract the geometry, see [8]. The main objective of this section is to give a geometric meaning to the second variation formula of Theorem 14.5. We stress that for the sake of simplicity, and because of its relevance in the applications to stability, we state it for stationary points of the H-perimeter functional (H-minimal surfaces), but a more general formula containing the H-mean curvature H, along with its covariant derivatives, can be obtained with some additional work if we use the full form of the geometric identities in Section 13. We begin with the relevant definition.

Definition 15.1. Given an oriented C^2 surface $S \subset \mathbb{H}^1$, with $\Sigma_S = \emptyset$, we say that S is *stable* if it is stationary (i.e., H-minimal), and if

$$\mathcal{V}_{II}^{H}(\mathcal{S};\mathcal{X}) \geqslant 0$$
, for every $\mathcal{X} \in C_{0}^{2}(\mathcal{S},\mathbb{H}^{1})$.

If there exists $\mathcal{X} \neq 0$ such that $\mathcal{V}_{II}^{H}(\mathcal{S}; \mathcal{X}) < 0$, then we say that \mathcal{S} is *unstable*.

Our main result concerning the stability is contained in the following theorem.

Theorem 15.2. Let $S \subset \mathbb{H}^1$ be H-minimal, then

$$\mathcal{V}_{II}^{H}(\mathcal{S};\mathcal{X}) = \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left\{ \left| \nabla^{H,\mathcal{S}} F \right|^{2} + \left(2\mathcal{A} - \overline{\omega}^{2} \right) F^{2} \right\} d\sigma_{H},$$

where F is as in (14.4). As a consequence, S is stable if and only if the following stability inequality of Hardy type holds on S:

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(\overline{\omega}^2 - 2 \mathcal{A} \right) F^2 \, d\sigma_H \leqslant \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left| \nabla^{H,\mathcal{S}} F \right|^2 d\sigma_H.$$

Corollary 15.3. Every vertical plane $S = \{(x, y, t) \in \mathbb{H}^1 \mid \alpha x + \beta y = \gamma\}$, with $\alpha^2 + \beta^2 \neq 0$, is stable.

Proof. Consider the defining function $\phi(x, y, t) = \alpha x + \beta y - \gamma$. One has $\omega = T\phi \equiv 0$, and therefore $\omega = \mathcal{A} \equiv 0$. Since every plane in \mathbb{H}^1 is H-minimal, we can apply Theorem 15.2, to find for every vector field $\mathcal{X} = aX_1 + bX_2 + kT \in C_0^2(\mathcal{S}, \mathbb{H}^1)$

$$\mathcal{V}_{II}^{H}(\mathcal{S};\mathcal{X}) = \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left| \nabla^{H,\mathcal{S}} F \right|^{2} d\sigma_{H} \geqslant 0.$$

This proves the stability of S. We note explicitly that in the present situation

$$F = \frac{\alpha a + \beta b}{\sqrt{\alpha^2 + \beta^2}}.$$

Another interesting consequence of Theorem 15.2 is the following stability inequality for intrinsic graphs. We recall that a C^2 surface $\mathcal{S} \subset \mathbb{H}^1$ is called an intrinsic X_1 -graph according to [45] provided that there exist an open set $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^2_{(u,v)}$ and a function $\phi \in C^2(\Omega)$ such that \mathcal{S} can be described by $(x,y,t)=(0,u,v)\circ\phi(u,v)e_1=(0,u,v)\circ(\phi(u,v),0,0)$. This means that \mathcal{S} admits the parametrization

$$\theta(u,v) = \left(\phi(u,v), u, v - \frac{u}{2}\phi(u,v)\right), \quad (u,v) \in \Omega.$$

If instead S can be parametrized by

$$\theta(u,v) = \left(u,\phi(u,v), v + \frac{u}{2}\phi(u,v)\right), \quad (u,v) \in \Omega,$$

then we say that S is an intrinsic X_2 -graph. We only discuss the case of an intrinsic X_1 -graph, leaving to the reader to provide the trivial changes necessary to treat the case of X_2 -graphs.

Given a function F denote by $\mathcal{B}_{\phi}(F) = F_u + \phi F_v$ the linear transport equation, so that $\mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi) = \phi_u + \phi \phi_v$ indicates the nonlinear inviscid Burger operator acting on ϕ . Since from (14.20) we obtain

$$p = 1,$$
 $q = -\mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi),$ $\omega = -\phi_{v},$ $W = \sqrt{1 + \mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)^{2}},$ (15.1)

we see that the Riemannian normal to an intrinsic X_1 -graph is given by

$$N = X_1 - \mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)X_2 - \phi_v T. \tag{15.2}$$

As a consequence of the first equality in (15.1) we deduce that an intrinsic X_1 -graph always has empty characteristic locus. Furthermore, again from (15.1), and from (15.2), we see that if Ω is bounded then the H-perimeter of S is expressed by the functional

$$\sigma_H(S) = \mathcal{P}(\phi) = \int_{\Omega} \sqrt{1 + \mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)^2} \, du \, dv,$$

so that

$$d\sigma_H = \sqrt{1 + \mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)^2} \, du \, dv,$$

see also [1].

Corollary 15.4. Let S be a C^2 H-minimal, intrinsic X_1 -graph, then S is stable if and only if

$$\int\limits_{\Omega} \frac{\phi_v^2 + 2\mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi_v)}{\sqrt{1 + \mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)^2}} F^2 du dv \leqslant \int\limits_{\Omega} \frac{\mathcal{B}_{\phi}(F)^2}{\sqrt{1 + \mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)^2}} du dv,$$

where F is as in (14.4).

Proof. We begin by observing that, thanks to (15.1) we have

$$\begin{cases}
Y = \mathbf{v}^{H} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{1 + \mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)^{2}}} X_{1} - \frac{\mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)}{\sqrt{1 + \mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)^{2}}} X_{2}, \\
Z = (\mathbf{v}^{H})^{\perp} = -\frac{\mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)}{\sqrt{1 + \mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)^{2}}} X_{1} - \frac{1}{\sqrt{1 + \mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)^{2}}} X_{2}.
\end{cases} (15.3)$$

Given a function f on S, by abuse of notation we continue to indicate with the same letter the function $f(u, v) = f(\theta(u, v))$. A simple use of the chain rule as in (14.21) gives

$$f_u = \phi_u X_1 f + X_2 f - \phi T f,$$
 $f_v = \phi_v X_1 f + T f,$

where in the right-hand sides of the latter equations we have written X_1f for $X_1f \circ \theta$, and similarly for X_2f , Tf. Using the latter two equations and the second equation in (15.3), we obtain

$$Zf = -\frac{\mathcal{B}_{\phi}(f)}{\sqrt{1 + \mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)^2}}.$$
(15.4)

We now use (15.4) to compute $A = -Z\overline{\omega}$. From the latter two equations in (15.1), one has

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{A} &= Z \bigg(\frac{\phi_v}{\sqrt{1 + \mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)^2}} \bigg) \\ &= \frac{Z(\phi_v)}{\sqrt{1 + \mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)^2}} - \phi_v \frac{Z(\sqrt{1 + \mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)^2})}{1 + \mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)^2} \\ &= - \frac{\mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi_v)}{1 + \mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)^2} + \phi_v \frac{\mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)\mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi))}{(1 + \mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)^2)^2}. \end{split}$$

One can now recognize that the H-mean curvature of S is given by

$$\mathcal{B}_{\phi}\left(\frac{\mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)}{\sqrt{1+\mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)^{2}}}\right) = -\mathcal{H},\tag{15.5}$$

see [50], and also [3]. Using (15.5), after some simple computations, we obtain that the condition that S be H-minimal is expressed by

$$\mathcal{B}_{\phi}\big(\mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)\big) = 0.$$

Substituting this equation in the above formula for A we conclude that

$$\mathcal{A} = -\frac{\mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi_v)}{1 + \mathcal{B}_{\phi}(\phi)^2}.$$

Again from (15.1) we finally obtain

$$\overline{\omega}^2 - 2\mathcal{A} = \frac{\phi_v^2 + 2\mathcal{B}_\phi(\phi_v)}{1 + \mathcal{B}_\phi(\phi)^2}.$$

To reach the desired conclusion we are left with using the latter equation in the stability inequality in Theorem 15.2, in combination with the expression of $d\sigma_H$ and with (15.4).

In [26] it was conjectured that the only C^2 stable intrinsic graphs in \mathbb{H}^1 are the vertical planes. Using also the results in [26], in [3] the authors have provided a positive answer to this conjecture. We next turn to the proof of Theorem 15.2.

Proof of Theorem 15.2. Since we want to extract a more geometrically meaningful formula from the general expression in Theorem 14.5, we will now make several reductions. First, expanding the three squares, and regrouping terms using repeatedly $\bar{p}^2 + \bar{q}^2 = 1$, we find for the integrand in the right-hand side of (14.6)

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{I}ntegrand &= 2(\overline{q}Za - \overline{p}Zb)(Tk - \overline{\omega}Yk) + (Ta - \overline{\omega}Ya) \left[-2\overline{q}Zk - \overline{q}(a\overline{p} + b\overline{q}) - \overline{p}(a\overline{q} - b\overline{p}) \right] \\ &+ (Tb - \overline{\omega}Yb) \left[2\overline{p}Zk + \overline{p}(a\overline{p} + b\overline{q}) - \overline{q}(a\overline{q} - b\overline{p}) \right] + (\overline{p}Za + \overline{q}Zb)^2 \end{split}$$

$$+ \overline{\omega}^2 (Zk)^2 + 2(\overline{p}Za + \overline{q}Zb)\overline{\omega}Zk + 2\overline{\omega}^2 (a\overline{p} + b\overline{q})Zk + 2\overline{\omega}(aZa + bZb) + (a^2\overline{p}^2 + b^2\overline{q}^2 + 2\overline{p}\overline{q}ab)\overline{\omega}^2.$$

We easily obtain from the latter equation

$$\mathcal{V}_{II}^{H}(\mathcal{S};\mathcal{X}) = 2 \int_{\mathcal{S}} (\overline{q} Z a - \overline{p} Z b) (T k - \overline{\omega} Y k) d\sigma_{H}
+ 2 \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left[-\overline{q} (T a - \overline{\omega} Y a) + \overline{p} (T b - \overline{\omega} Y b) \right] Z k d\sigma_{H}
+ \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left\{ (T a - \overline{\omega} Y a) \left[-\overline{q} (a \overline{p} + b \overline{q}) - \overline{p} (a \overline{q} - b \overline{p}) \right] \right.
+ (T b - \overline{\omega} Y b) \left[\overline{p} (a \overline{p} + b \overline{q}) - \overline{q} (a \overline{q} - b \overline{p}) \right] + (\overline{p} Z a + \overline{q} Z b + \overline{\omega} Z k)^{2}
+ 2 \overline{\omega}^{2} (a \overline{p} + b \overline{q}) Z k + 2 \overline{\omega} (a Z a + b Z b) + (a \overline{p} + b \overline{q})^{2} \overline{\omega}^{2} \right\} d\sigma_{H}.$$
(15.6)

Our final objective is to remove all derivatives from the functions a, b and k from the right-hand side of (15.6). This is somewhat delicate and involves some effort. The final product will be achieved by a repeated use of the basic integration by parts Lemma 14.8 and of the geometric identities in Section 13. We begin by observing that, thanks to (13.28), the H-minimality of $\mathcal S$ implies that

$$\overline{q}Za - \overline{p}Zb = Z(\overline{q}a - \overline{p}b).$$

Using this observation, Lemma 14.8, and Corollary 13.10, we obtain

$$\begin{split} &\int\limits_{\mathcal{S}} 2(\overline{q}Za - \overline{p}Zb)(Tk - \overline{\omega}Yk)\,d\sigma_{H} \\ &= -2\int\limits_{\mathcal{S}} (\overline{q}a - \overline{p}b)Z(T - \overline{\omega}Y)k\,d\sigma_{H} - 2\int\limits_{\mathcal{S}} \overline{\omega}(\overline{q}a - \overline{p}b)(T - \overline{\omega}Y)k\,d\sigma_{H} \\ &= -2\int\limits_{\mathcal{S}} (\overline{q}a - \overline{p}b)(T - \overline{\omega}Y)Zk\,d\sigma_{H} + 2\int\limits_{\mathcal{S}} (\overline{q}a - \overline{p}b)[T - \overline{\omega}Y,Z]k\,d\sigma_{H} \\ &- 2\int\limits_{\mathcal{S}} \overline{\omega}(\overline{q}a - \overline{p}b)(Tk - \overline{\omega}Yk)\,d\sigma_{H} \\ &= 2\int\limits_{\mathcal{S}} Zk(T - \overline{\omega}Y)(\overline{q}a - \overline{p}b)\,d\sigma_{H} - 2\int\limits_{\mathcal{S}} \overline{\omega}k(T - \overline{\omega}Y)(\overline{q}a - \overline{p}b)\,d\sigma_{H} \\ &+ 2\int\limits_{\mathcal{S}} \overline{\omega}k(T - \overline{\omega}Y)(\overline{q}a - \overline{p}b)\,d\sigma_{H} \end{split}$$

$$= 2 \int_{S} \left[\overline{q} (Ta - \overline{\omega}Ya) - \overline{p} (Tb - \overline{\omega}Yb) \right] Zk \, d\sigma_{H}$$

$$+ 2 \int_{S} a Zk (T\overline{q} - \overline{\omega}Y\overline{q}) \, d\sigma_{H} - 2 \int_{S} b Zk (T\overline{p} - \overline{\omega}Y\overline{p}) \, d\sigma_{H}.$$
(15.7)

Substituting (15.7) in (15.6), we find

$$\mathcal{V}_{II}^{H}(S; \mathcal{X}) = 2 \int_{S} aZk(T\bar{q} - \bar{\omega}Y\bar{q}) d\sigma_{H} - 2 \int_{S} bZk(T\bar{p} - \bar{\omega}Y\bar{p}) d\sigma_{H}
+ \int_{S} \left\{ (Ta - \bar{\omega}Ya) \left[-\bar{q}(a\bar{p} + b\bar{q}) - \bar{p}(a\bar{q} - b\bar{p}) \right] \right.
+ (Tb - \bar{\omega}Yb) \left[\bar{p}(a\bar{p} + b\bar{q}) - \bar{q}(a\bar{q} - b\bar{p}) \right]
+ (\bar{p}Za + \bar{q}Zb + \bar{\omega}Zk)^{2} + 2\bar{\omega}^{2}(a\bar{p} + b\bar{q})Zk + 2\bar{\omega}(aZa + bZb)
+ (a\bar{p} + b\bar{q})^{2}\bar{\omega}^{2} \right\} d\sigma_{H}.$$
(15.8)

It should be clear to the reader that we have made some interesting progress, since we have eliminated terms containing products of derivatives of a, b and k. However, we are still far from our final goal. We next use the H-minimality of S, and (13.28) again, to see that

$$(ZF)^{2} = ((\overline{p}Za + \overline{q}Zb + \overline{\omega}Zk) - \mathcal{A}k)^{2}$$

= $(\overline{p}Za + \overline{q}Zb + \overline{\omega}Zk)^{2} + \mathcal{A}^{2}k^{2} - 2\mathcal{A}k(\overline{p}Za + \overline{q}Zb) - \overline{\omega}\mathcal{A}Z(k^{2}),$

where F is as in (14.4) and A is the function defined in Corollary 13.3. This identity, the fact that $\overline{p}Za + \overline{q}Zb = Z(a\overline{p} + b\overline{q})$ (the H-minimality of S), Corollary 13.11 and Lemma 14.8, give

$$\int_{S} (\overline{p}Za + \overline{q}Zb + \overline{\omega}Zk)^{2} d\sigma_{H}$$

$$= \int_{S} (ZF)^{2} d\sigma_{H} + 2 \int_{S} AkZ(a\overline{p} + b\overline{q}) d\sigma_{H} - \int_{S} (\overline{\omega}^{2} - 2A)\overline{\omega}^{2}k^{2} d\sigma_{H}$$

$$= \int_{S} (ZF)^{2} d\sigma_{H} + \int_{S} (2A - \overline{\omega}^{2}) (\overline{\omega}^{2}k^{2} + 2\overline{\omega}k(a\overline{p} + b\overline{q})) d\sigma_{H}$$

$$- 2 \int_{S} A(a\overline{p} + b\overline{q}) Zk d\sigma_{H}. \tag{15.9}$$

Substitution of (15.9) into (15.8) gives

$$\mathcal{V}_{II}^{H}(\mathcal{S};\mathcal{X}) = \int_{\mathcal{S}} (ZF)^{2} d\sigma_{H} + \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(2\mathcal{A} - \overline{\omega}^{2}\right) \left(\overline{\omega}^{2} k^{2} + 2\overline{\omega} k (a\overline{p} + b\overline{q})\right) d\sigma_{H}$$
$$+ 2\int_{\mathcal{S}} aZk \left[(T\overline{q} - \overline{\omega} Y\overline{q}) + \overline{p}\overline{\omega}^{2} - \overline{p}\mathcal{A} \right] d\sigma_{H}$$

$$+2\int_{S} bZk \Big[-(T\bar{p} - \bar{\omega}Y\bar{p}) + \bar{q}\bar{\omega}^{2} - \bar{q}A \Big] d\sigma_{H}$$

$$+\int_{S} \Big\{ (Ta - \bar{\omega}Ya) \Big[-\bar{q}(a\bar{p} + b\bar{q}) - \bar{p}(a\bar{q} - b\bar{p}) \Big]$$

$$+ (Tb - \bar{\omega}Yb) \Big[\bar{p}(a\bar{p} + b\bar{q}) - \bar{q}(a\bar{q} - b\bar{p}) \Big] \Big\} d\sigma_{H}$$

$$+\int_{S} \bar{\omega}Z \Big(a^{2} + b^{2} \Big) d\sigma_{H} + \int_{S} (a\bar{p} + b\bar{q})^{2} \bar{\omega}^{2} d\sigma_{H}. \tag{15.10}$$

We now claim

$$(T\bar{q} - \bar{\omega}Y\bar{q}) + \bar{p}\bar{\omega}^2 - \bar{p}A = -(T\bar{p} - \bar{\omega}Y\bar{p}) + \bar{q}\bar{\omega}^2 - \bar{q}A = 0.$$

We only check the first of the two equations, leaving it to the reader to provide the details of the second one. Corollary 13.3 and the identity $\bar{p}^2 + \bar{q}^2 = 1$ give

$$\begin{split} \overline{p}\mathcal{A} &= \overline{p}^2(T\overline{q} - \overline{\omega}Y\overline{q}) - \overline{p}\overline{q}(T\overline{p} - \overline{\omega}Y\overline{p}) + \overline{p}\overline{\omega}^2 \\ &= (T\overline{q} - \overline{\omega}Y\overline{q}) - \overline{q}^2(T\overline{q} - \overline{\omega}Y\overline{q}) - \overline{p}\overline{q}(T\overline{p} - \overline{\omega}Y\overline{p}) + \overline{p}\overline{\omega}^2 \\ &= (T\overline{q} - \overline{\omega}Y\overline{q}) + \overline{p}\overline{\omega}^2 - \overline{q}\big[\overline{q}(T\overline{q} - \overline{\omega}Y\overline{q}) + \overline{p}(T\overline{p} - \overline{\omega}Y\overline{p})\big] \\ &= (T\overline{q} - \overline{\omega}Y\overline{q}) + \overline{p}\overline{\omega}^2, \end{split}$$

which proves the first identity. Using the claim in (15.10), with a further application of Lemma 14.8, we obtain

$$\mathcal{V}_{II}^{H}(\mathcal{S};\mathcal{X}) = \int_{\mathcal{S}} (ZF)^{2} d\sigma_{H} + \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(2\mathcal{A} - \overline{\omega}^{2}\right) \left(\overline{\omega}^{2} k^{2} + 2\overline{\omega} k (a\overline{p} + b\overline{q})\right) d\sigma_{H}
+ \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left\{ (Ta - \overline{\omega}Ya) \left[-\overline{q} (a\overline{p} + b\overline{q}) - \overline{p} (a\overline{q} - b\overline{p}) \right] \right.
+ (Tb - \overline{\omega}Yb) \left[\overline{p} (a\overline{p} + b\overline{q}) - \overline{q} (a\overline{q} - b\overline{p}) \right] \right\} d\sigma_{H}
+ \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(\mathcal{A} - \overline{\omega}^{2} \right) \left(a^{2} + b^{2} \right) d\sigma_{H} + \int_{\mathcal{S}} (a\overline{p} + b\overline{q})^{2} \overline{\omega}^{2} d\sigma_{H}.$$
(15.11)

Completing the square in the second integral in the right-hand side of (15.11), we find

$$\mathcal{V}_{II}^{H}(\mathcal{S};\mathcal{X}) = \int_{\mathcal{S}} (ZF)^{2} d\sigma_{H} + \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(2\mathcal{A} - \overline{\omega}^{2}\right) F^{2} d\sigma_{H} + \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left\{ (Ta - \overline{\omega}Ya) \left[-2a\overline{p}\overline{q} + b(\overline{p}^{2} - \overline{q}^{2}) \right] \right\} d\sigma_{H} + \left(Tb - \overline{\omega}Yb\right) \left[2b\overline{p}\overline{q} + a(\overline{p}^{2} - \overline{q}^{2}) \right] \right\} d\sigma_{H} + \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(\mathcal{A} - \overline{\omega}^{2}\right) \left(a^{2} + b^{2}\right) d\sigma_{H} - 2\int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(\mathcal{A} - \overline{\omega}^{2}\right) (a\overline{p} + b\overline{q})^{2} d\sigma_{H}. \tag{15.12}$$

The proof of the theorem will be completed if we can establish the following crucial claim:

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} \left\{ (Ta - \overline{\omega}Ya) \left[-2a\overline{p}\overline{q} + b(\overline{p}^2 - \overline{q}^2) \right] + (Tb - \overline{\omega}Yb) \left[2b\overline{p}\overline{q} + a(\overline{p}^2 - \overline{q}^2) \right] \right\} d\sigma_H
+ \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(\mathcal{A} - \overline{\omega}^2 \right) \left(a^2 + b^2 \right) d\sigma_H - 2 \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(\mathcal{A} - \overline{\omega}^2 \right) (a\overline{p} + b\overline{q})^2 d\sigma_H = 0.$$
(15.13)

To prove (15.13) we proceed as follows. First, Lemma 14.8 gives

$$-2\int_{S} a\overline{p}\overline{q}(Ta-\overline{\omega}Ya)\,d\sigma_{H} = \int_{S} a^{2}(T-\overline{\omega}Y)(\overline{p}\overline{q})\,d\sigma_{H}.$$

Therefore, the coefficient of a^2 in the left-hand side of (15.13) is given by

$$(T - \overline{\omega}Y)(\overline{p}\overline{q}) + (A - \overline{\omega}^2) - 2(A - \overline{\omega}^2)\overline{p}^2 = (T - \overline{\omega}Y)(\overline{p}\overline{q}) + (A - \overline{\omega}^2)(\overline{q}^2 - \overline{p}^2) = 0,$$

where we have used the identity $\bar{p}^2 + \bar{q}^2 = 1$. Similarly, we have

$$2\int_{S} b\overline{p}\overline{q}(Tb-\overline{\omega}Yb)\,d\sigma_{H} = -\int_{S} b^{2}(T-\overline{\omega}Y)(\overline{p}\overline{q})\,d\sigma_{H},$$

hence the coefficient of b^2 in the left-hand side of (15.13) is given by

$$-(T-\overline{\omega}Y)(\overline{p}\overline{q}) + \left(\mathcal{A} - \overline{\omega}^2\right) - 2\left(\mathcal{A} - \overline{\omega}^2\right)\overline{q}^2 = -\left[(T-\overline{\omega}Y)(\overline{p}\overline{q}) + \left(\mathcal{A} - \overline{\omega}^2\right)\left(\overline{q}^2 - \overline{p}^2\right)\right] = 0.$$

Finally, we have

$$\int_{S} \left\{ b \left(\overline{p}^{2} - \overline{q}^{2} \right) (Ta - \overline{\omega}Ya) + a \left(\overline{p}^{2} - \overline{q}^{2} \right) (Tb - \overline{\omega}Yb) \right\} d\sigma_{H}$$

$$= -\int_{S} ab (T - \overline{\omega}Y) \left(\overline{p}^{2} - \overline{q}^{2} \right) d\sigma_{H}.$$

We thus see that the coefficient of ab in the left-hand side of (15.13) is given by

$$4(\overline{\omega}^2 - \mathcal{A})\overline{p}\overline{q} + (T - \overline{\omega}Y)(\overline{q}^2 - \overline{p}^2) = 0.$$

From these considerations, the claim (15.13) follows. We have thus completed the proof.

References

- [1] L. Ambrosio, F. Serra Cassano, D. Vittone, Intrinsic regular hypersurfaces in Heisenberg groups, J. Geom. Anal. 16 (2) (2006) 187–232.
- [2] Z.M. Balogh, Size of characteristic sets and functions with prescribed gradients, J. Reine Angew. Math. 564 (2003) 63–83.
- [3] V. Barone Adesi, F. Serra Cassano, D. Vittone, The Bernstein problem for intrinsic graphs in the Heisenberg group and calibrations, Calc. Var. Partial Differential Equations, in press.
- [4] A. Bellaïche, The tangent space in sub-Riemannian geometry, in: Sub-Riemannian Geometry, in: Progr. Math., vol. 144, Birkhäuser Boston, Boston, MA, 1996, pp. 1–78.
- [5] E. Bombieri, E. De Giorgi, M. Miranda, Una maggiorazione a priori relativa alle ipersuperfici minimali non parametriche, Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 32 (1969) 255–267 (in Italian).
- [6] M. Bonk, L. Capogna, Horizontal mean curvature flow in the Heisenberg group, preprint, 2005.
- [7] W.B. Boothby, An Introduction to Differentiable Manifolds and Riemannian Geometry, Academic Press, New York, 1975.
- [8] R. Bryant, P. Griffiths, D. Grossmann, Exterior Differential Systems and Euler-Lagrange Partial Differential Equations, Chicago Lectures in Math., Univ. of Chicago Press, Chicago, IL, 2003.
- [9] L. Capogna, D. Danielli, N. Garofalo, The geometric Sobolev embedding for vector fields and the isoperimetric inequality, Comm. Anal. Geom. 2 (1994) 201–215.
- [10] L. Capogna, D. Danielli, S.D. Pauls, J.T. Tyson, An Introduction to the Heisenberg Group and the sub-Riemannian Isoperimetric Problem, Progr. Math., Birkhäuser Boston, Boston, MA, 2007.
- [11] C. Carathéodory, Untersuchungen über die Grundlangen der Thermodynamik, Math. Ann. 67 (1909) 355–386.
- [12] E. Cartan, Sur la représentation géométrique des systèmes matériels non holonomes, in: Proc. Internat. Congress Math., vol. 4, Bologna, 1928, pp. 253–261.
- [13] J. Cheeger, K. Fukaya, M. Gromov, Nilpotent structures and invariant metrics on collapsed manifolds, J. Amer. Math. Soc. 5 (2) (1992) 327–372.
- [14] J.H. Cheng, J.F. Hwang, Properly embedded and immersed minimal surfaces in the Heisenberg group, Bull. Austral. Math. Soc. 70 (3) (2004) 507–520.
- [15] J.H. Cheng, J.F. Hwang, A. Malchiodi, P. Yang, Minimal surfaces in pseudohermitian geometry and the Bernstein problem in the Heisenberg group, Ann. Sc. Norm. Super. Pisa Cl. Sci. (5) 1 (2005) 129–177.
- [16] J.H. Cheng, J.F. Hwang, P. Yang, Existence and uniqueness for *p*-area minimizers in the Heisenberg group, Math. Ann. 337 (2) (2007) 253–293.
- [17] W.L. Chow, Über Systeme von linearen partiellen Differentialgleichungen erster Ordnung, Math. Ann. 117 (1939) 98–105.
- [18] G. Citti, A. Sarti, Subjective surfaces and Riemannian mean curvature flow of graphs, Acta Math. Univ. Comenian. (N.S.) 70 (1) (2000) 85–103.
- [19] G. Citti, A. Sarti, A cortical based model of perceptual completion in roto-translation space, J. Math. Imaging and Vision 24 (3) (2006) 307–326.
- [20] G. Citti, M. Manfredini, A. Sarti, From neural oscillations to variational problems in the visual cortex, J. Physiology (Paris) 97 (2003) 379–385.
- [21] G. Citti, M. Manfredini, A. Sarti, Neuronal oscillations in the visual cortex: Γ-convergence to the Riemannian Mumford–Shah functional, SIAM J. Math. Anal. 35 (6) (2004) 1394–1419.
- [22] T.H. Colding, W.P. Minicozzi II, Minimal Surfaces, Courant Lectures Notes Math., vol. 4, New York Univ., Courant Inst. Math. Sci., New York, 1999.
- [23] L. Corwin, F.P. Greenleaf, Representations of Nilpotent Lie Groups and Their Applications, Part I: Basic Theory and Examples, Cambridge Stud. Adv. Math., vol. 18, Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge, 1990.
- [24] D. Danielli, N. Garofalo, D.M. Nhieu, Notions of convexity in Carnot groups, Comm. Anal. Geom. 11 (2) (2003) 263–341.
- [25] D. Danielli, N. Garofalo, D.M. Nhieu, A partial solution of the isoperimetric problem for the Heisenberg group, Forum Math., in press.
- [26] D. Danielli, N. Garofalo, D.M. Nhieu, A notable family of entire intrinsic minimal graphs in the Heisenberg group which are not perimeter minimizing, Amer. J. Math., in press.
- [27] D. Danielli, N. Garofalo, D.M. Nhieu, Non-doubling Ahlfors measures, perimeter measures, and the characterization of the trace spaces of Sobolev functions in Carnot–Carathéodory spaces, Mem. Amer. Math. Soc. 182 (2006) 119
- [28] D. Danielli, N. Garofalo, D.M. Nhieu, S.D. Pauls, Instability of graphical strips and a positive answer to the Bernstein problem in the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}^1 , preprint, 2006.

- [29] E. De Giorgi, Su una teoria generale della misura (r-1)-dimensionale in uno spazio a r dimensioni, Ann. Mat. Pura Appl. 36 (1954) 191–213.
- [30] E. De Giorgi, Nuovi teoremi relativi alla misura (r-1)-dimensionale in uno spazio a r dimensioni, Ricerche Mat. 4 (1955) 95–113.
- [31] E. De Giorgi, F. Colombini, L.C. Piccinini, Frontiere orientate di misura minima e questioni collegate, in: Sc. Norm. Super. di Pisa Cl. Sci. Quaderni, Scuola Norm. Sup., Pisa, 1972.
- [32] M. Derridj, Un probléme aux limites pour une classe d'opérateurs du second ordre hypoelliptiques, Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 21 (4) (1971) 99–148.
- [33] M. Derridj, Sur un théorème de traces, Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 22 (2) (1972) 73-83.
- [34] P. Eberlein, Geometry of 2-step nilpotent groups with a left invariant metric, Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. (4) 27 (5) (1994) 611–660.
- [35] P. Eberlein, Geometry of 2-step nilpotent groups with a left invariant metric. II, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 343 (2) (1994) 805–828.
- [36] P. Eberlein, Geometry of Nonpositively Curved Manifolds, Chicago Lectures in Math., Univ. of Chicago Press, Chicago, IL, 1996.
- [37] K. Ecker, Regularity Theory for Mean Curvature Flow, Birkhäuser, Basel, 2004.
- [38] L.C. Evans, R.F. Gariepy, Measure Theory and Fine Properties of Functions, CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, 1992.
- [39] H. Federer, Geometric Measure Theory, Springer, Berlin, 1969.
- [40] G. Folland, A fundamental solution for a subelliptic operator, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 79 (1973) 373–376.
- [41] G.B. Folland, Subelliptic estimates and function spaces on nilpotent Lie groups, Ark. Math. 13 (1975) 161–207.
- [42] G.B. Folland, E.M. Stein, Estimates for the $\tilde{\partial}_b$ complex and analysis on the Heisenberg group, Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 27 (1974) 429–522.
- [43] B. Franchi, R. Serapioni, F. Serra Cassano, Rectifiability and perimeter in the Heisenberg group, Math. Ann. 321 (3) (2001) 479–531.
- [44] B. Franchi, R. Serapioni, F. Serra Cassano, On the structure of finite perimeter sets in step 2 Carnot groups, J. Geom. Anal. 13 (3) (2003) 421–466.
- [45] B. Franchi, R. Serapioni, F. Serra Cassano, Regular hypersurfaces, intrinsic perimeter and implicit function theorem in Carnot groups, Comm. Anal. Geom. 11 (5) (2003) 909–944.
- [46] N. Garofalo, Proposal for a notion of sub-Riemannian mean curvature, 1997, available at http://www.math.purdue.edu/~garofalo.
- [47] N. Garofalo, Analysis and Geometry of Carnot-Carathéodory Spaces, with Applications to PDE's, Birkhäuser, Basel, book in preparation.
- [48] N. Garofalo, D.M. Nhieu, Isoperimetric and Sobolev inequalities for Carnot-Carathéodory spaces and the existence of minimal surfaces, Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 49 (1996) 1081–1144.
- [49] N. Garofalo, S.D. Pauls, The Bernstein problem in the Heisenberg group, preprint, 2003.
- [50] N. Garofalo, C. Selby, Equations of mean curvature type in the Heisenberg group, preprint, 2005.
- [51] B. Gaveau, Principe de moindre action, propagation de la chaleur et estimées sous elliptiques sur certains groupes nilpotents, Acta Math. 139 (1–2) (1977) 95–153.
- [52] E. Giusti, Minimal Surfaces and Functions of Bounded Variation, Birkhäuser, Basel, 1984.
- [53] M. Gromov, Carnot-Carathéodory spaces seen from within, in: A. Bellaïche, J.-J. Risler (Eds.), Sub-Riemannian Geometry, in: Progr. Math., vol. 144, Birkhäuser, Basel, 1996.
- [54] M. Gromov, Metric Structures for Riemannian and Non-Riemannian Spaces, in: J. LaFontaine, P. Pansu (Eds.), Birkhäuser, Basel, 1998.
- [55] S. Helgason, Differential Geometry and Symmetric Spaces, Academic Press, New York, 1962.
- [56] R.K. Hladky, S.D. Pauls, Constant mean curvature surfaces in sub-Riemannian geometry, preprint, 2005.
- [57] R.K. Hladky, S.D. Pauls, Minimal surfaces in the roto-translation group with applications to a neuro-biological image completion model, preprint, 2005.
- [58] H. Hörmander, Hypoelliptic second-order differential equations, Acta Math. 119 (1967) 147–171.
- [59] A. Kaplan, Fundamental solutions for a class of hypoelliptic PDE generated by composition of quadratic forms, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 258 (1980) 147–153.
- [60] A. Kaplan, Riemannian nilmanifolds attached to Clifford modules, Geom. Dedicata 11 (1981) 127-136.
- [61] A. Kaplan, On the geometry of groups of Heisenberg type, Bull. London Math. Soc. 15 (1983) 35-42.
- [62] A. Kaplan, F. Ricci, Harmonic analysis on groups of Heisenberg type, in: Harmonic Analysis, in: Lecture Notes in Math., vol. 992, Springer, Berlin, 1983, pp. 416–435.
- [63] J. Koiller, P.R. Rodrigues, P. Pitanga, Non-holonomic connections following Élie Cartan, An. Acad. Brasil Cienc. 73 (2) (2001) 165–190.

- [64] J. Koiller, P.R. Rodrigues, P. Pitanga, Sub-Riemannian geometry and non-holonomic mechanics, in: Contemp. Math., vol. 288, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2001, pp. 353–357.
- [65] A. Korányi, Geometric aspects of analysis on the Heisenberg group, in: Topics in Modern Harmonic Analysis, vols. I, II, Turin/Milan, 1982, Ist. Naz. Alta Mat. Francesco Severi, Rome, 1983, pp. 209–258.
- [66] A. Korányi, Geometric properties of Heisenberg-type groups, Adv. Math. 56 (1985) 28–38.
- [67] A. Korányi, H.M. Reimann, Horizontal normal vectors and conformal capacity of spherical rings in the Heisenberg group, Bull. Sci. Math. 111 (1987) 3–21.
- [68] A. Korányi, H.M. Reimann, Foundations for the theory of quasiconformal mappings on the Heisenberg group, Adv. Math. 111 (1995) 1–87.
- [69] V. Magnani, The coarea formula for real-valued Lipschitz maps on stratified groups, Math. Nachr. 278 (14) (2005) 1689–1705.
- [70] V. Magnani, Characteristic points, rectifiability and perimeter measure on stratified groups, J. Eur. Math. Soc. (JEMS) 8 (4) (2006) 585–609.
- [71] U. Massari, M. Miranda, Minimal Surfaces of Codimension One, Math. Stud., vol. 91, North-Holland, Amsterdam, 1984.
- [72] P. Mattila, Lecture Notes on Geometric Measure Theory, Publicaciones del Departamento de Matemáticas, Universidad de Extremadura [Publications of the Mathematics Department of the University of Extremadura], vol. 14, Universidad de Extremadura, Facultad de Ciencias, Departamento de Matemáticas, Badajoz, 1986.
- [73] P. Mattila, Geometry of Sets and Measures in Euclidean Spaces. Fractals and Rectifiability, Cambridge Stud. Adv. Math., vol. 44, Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge, 1995.
- [74] F. Montefalcone, Hypersurfaces and variational formulas in sub-Riemannian Carnot groups, J. Math. Pures Appl., in press.
- [75] R. Montgomery, A Tour of Subriemannian Geometries, Their Geodesics and Applications, Math. Surveys Monogr., vol. 91, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2002.
- [76] A. Nagel, E.M. Stein, S. Wainger, Balls and metrics defined by vector fields I: Basic properties, Acta Math. 155 (1985) 103–147.
- [77] P. Pansu, Une inégalité isopérimétrique sur le groupe de Heisenberg, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I Math. 295 (2) (1982) 127–130.
- [78] P. Pansu, Métriques de Carnot-Carathéodory et quasiisométries des espaces symétriques de rang un, Ann. of Math. (2) 129 (1) (1989) 1–60.
- [79] S. Pauls, Minimal surfaces in the Heisenberg group, Geom. Dedicata 104 (2004) 201–231.
- [80] J. Petitot, Morphological eidetics for phenomenology of perception, in: J. Petitot, F.J. Varela, J.M. Roy, B. Pachoud (Eds.), Naturalizing Phenomenology: Issues in Contemporary Phenomenology and Cognitive Sciences, Stanford Univ. Press, Stanford, CA, 1998, pp. 330–371.
- [81] J. Petitot, Y. Tondut, Vers une neurogéométrie. Fibrations corticales, structures de contact et contours subjectifs modaux, Math. Inform. Sci. Hum. 145 (1999) 5–101.
- [82] J. Petitot, Y. Tondut, The neurogeometry of pinwheels and a sub-Riemannian contact structure, J. Physiology (Paris) 97 (2–3) (2003) 265–309.
- [83] P.K. Rashevsky, Any two points of a totally nonholonomic space may be connected by an admissible line, Uch. Zap. Ped. Inst. im. Liebknechta, Ser. Phys. Math. 2 (1938) 83–94 (in Russian).
- [84] M. Ritorè, C. Rosales, Rotationally invariant hypersurfaces with constant mean curvature in the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}^n , preprint, April 2005.
- [85] M. Ritorè, C. Rosales, Area stationary surfaces in the Heisenberg group \mathbb{H}^1 , preprint, December 2005.
- [86] L.P. Rothschild, E.M. Stein, Hypoelliptic differential operators and nilpotent groups, Acta Math. 137 (1976) 247–320.
- [87] T. Sakai, Riemannian Geometry, Transl. Math. Monogr., vol. 149, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1996.
- [88] R. Schoen, Applications of minimal surfaces to general relativity and Riemannian geometry, hand-written notes, available at http://www.msri.org/publications/ln/msri/2001/minimal/schoen/1/title.html.
- [89] R. Schoen, S.T. Yau, Proof of the positive mass theorem. II, Comm. Math. Phys. 79 (2) (1981) 231–260.
- [90] C.A. Selby, Geometry of hypersurfaces in Carnot groups of step 2, PhD dissertation, Purdue University, 2006.
- [91] L. Simon, Lectures on Geometric Measure Theory, Proc. Centre Math. Appl., Austral. Nat. Univ., vol. 3, Austral. Nat. Univ., Canberra, 1983.
- [92] E.M. Stein, Some problems in harmonic analysis suggested by symmetric spaces and semisimple groups, in: Proc. Int. Congr. Math., Nice I, 1970, Gauthier-Villars, Paris, 1971, pp. 173–179.
- [93] E.M. Stein, Harmonic Analysis: Real Variable Methods, Orthogonality and Oscillatory Integrals, Princeton Univ. Press, Princeton, NJ, 1993.

- [94] R.S. Strichartz, Sub-Riemannian geometry, J. Differential Geom. 24 (2) (1986) 221–263.
- [95] V.S. Varadarajan, Lie Groups, Lie Algebras, and Their Representations, Springer, New York, 1974.
- [96] N.Th. Varopoulos, L. Saloff-Coste, T. Coulhon, Analysis and Geometry on Groups, Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge, 1992.
- [97] W.P. Ziemer, Weakly Differentiable Functions, Springer, Berlin, 1989.